

# Advancing LGBTQ Equality Through Local Executive Action

By Laura E. Durso, Caitlin Rooney, Sharita Gruberg, Sejal Singh, Shabab Ahmed Mirza, Frank J. Bewkes, Aaron Ridings, and Daniel Clark

August 2017



# Advancing LGBTQ Equality Through Local Executive Action

By Laura E. Durso, Caitlin Rooney, Sharita Gruberg, Sejal Singh, Shabab Ahmed Mirza, Frank J. Bewkes, Aaron Ridings, and Daniel Clark

August 2017

# Contents

### 1 Introduction and summary

3 How to read this report

### 5 Governance

- 5 Employment and inclusion in local government
- 7 Enact an LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination policy
- 9 Take steps to recruit and retain LGBTQ employees
- 11 Prohibit city and county employees from discriminating in services, activities, and programs
- 13 Ensure restrooms in city and county buildings are accessible regardless of gender identity or expression
- 15 Ensure that human resources policies and benefits for city and county employees are inclusive of LGBTQ people and their families
- 19 Establish an office of equity
- 21 Fund LGBTQ employee resource groups
- 21 Executive budget
- 23 Contracting and licensing
- 23 Include LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination requirements in contracts and grants, including a requirement to not engage in conversion therapy
- 25 Revoke licenses of businesses that violate nondiscrimination laws
- 27 Include LGBTQ-owned businesses alongside other minority-owned businesses in contracting opportunities

### 29 Trainings and technical assistance

- 30 Make government employee diversity trainings LGBTQ-inclusive
- 33 Mandate LGBTQ-inclusive trainings for local police
- 37 Provide cultural competency training to service providers working with LGBTQ older adults
- 39 Expand the collection of data on sexual orientation and gender identity

### 42 Community engagement

- 42 Appoint an LGBTQ liaison in the executive office and in relevant agencies
- 44 Establish an LGBTQ commission or advisory board to guide the executive, council members, and other administrative officials
- 46 Issue proclamations and support visible indicators of LGBTQ acceptance and inclusion
- 48 Develop and publicize LGBTQ-specific programming for seniors
- 50 Provide access to culturally competent language services
- 51 Commemorate LGBTQ history
- 52 Issue 100-day challenges to end LGBTQ homelessness

# Contents

### 56 Equality across policy domains

### 56 Education

- 58 Adopt LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination policies in schools and school districts
- 59 Issue an anti-harassment and bullying policy protecting LGBTQ students
- 61 Ensure that schools promptly and effectively respond to anti-LGBTQ harassment
- 64 Ensure that school personnel are trained to address anti-LGBTQ bullying and support LGBTQ students
- 65 Remove gender-based requirements from dress codes
- 66 Allow equal access for transgender students in gender-segregated facilities
- 67 Ensure that LGBTQ families can access early education programs
- 68 End Zero-tolerance discipline and reduce suspensions and expulsions of LGBTQ students
- 70 Provide LGBTQ-inclusive sexual health education

### 73 Health and health care

- 74 Develop a community action plan on LGBTQ health
- 75 Direct consumer fraud protection agencies to distribute information about the discredited practices known as conversion therapy, including harms to consumers
- 76 Make healthcare plans accessible to undocumented LGBTQ immigrants

### 77 Employment and housing

- 78 Support a living wage
- 79 Expand ID card access for LGBTQ people
- 81 Create economic empowerment programs for LGBTQ people and expand access to apprenticeships
- 83 Implement fair chance hiring practices

### 87 Immigration and criminal justice

- 87 Issue LGBTQ-Inclusive guidance on profiling
- 89 Implement alternatives to fines and fees
- 90 Cease renting jail beds to the Department of Homeland Security
- 91 Designate your city a "sanctuary city"

### 94 Conclusion

- 95 About the authors
- 98 Acknowledgements
- 99 Endnotes

# Introduction and summary

On June 26, 2015, the LGBTQ rights movement reached a major milestone in the pursuit of full equality when the U.S. Supreme Court legalized marriage for same-sex couples nationwide. Despite this progress, more than 200 laws designed to allow discrimination toward lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer people were introduced at the federal, state, and local levels in 2016. The massacre at the Pulse Night Club in Orlando, Florida, last June claimed the lives of nearly 50 people, the majority of whom identified as LGBTQ and people of color, and the number of transgender people murdered in 2016 simply for being themselves, almost all of whom were transgender women of color, was the highest yet recorded.

Violence and discrimination born of intolerance and marginalization continue to take lives and create barriers to equity and opportunity for LGBTQ people and their families, and in 2017 the Trump administration has presented new threats to this community. Members of Trump's Cabinet and other agency appointees show clear animus against LGBTQ equality and have already taken steps to undermine protections for LGBTQ people, including rescinding the Obama administration's guidance clarifying the rights of transgender students in schools, hampering efforts to collect data on sexual orientation and gender identity in federal surveys, and promoting a vision of so-called religious liberty that can be misused to discriminate against LGBTQ communities. With the federal government taking a reduced or even hostile role in protecting civil rights, further action can and must happen at the local level. The goal of achieving full legal and lived equality for LGBTQ people and their families can only be met with the support of local leaders who are in a position to make decisions that fully include and protect LGBTQ people.

Mayors, county executives, and other leaders who manage local jurisdictions have the power to take action and make a difference in the lives of LGBTQ people and families. Studies on the diffusion of policy ideas indicate that actions that begin at the local level have the potential to influence peer jurisdictions and can translate to changes at the state and federal levels in a phenomenon called the "snowball effect."

Counties and municipalities that pass policies to better serve LGBTQ community members serve as case studies that provide policymakers with opportunities to evaluate and refine the effectiveness of emerging ideas that can be adopted in other jurisdictions.

In 2001, the City and County of San Francisco, under the leadership of its mayor, became the first major jurisdiction to remove exclusions that banned employee access to medically necessary transgender-specific care under employee health care plans.<sup>2</sup> Shortly thereafter, executives from across the country began adopting similar policies once questions about the policy were addressed during the implementation process. In 2016, 86 of the 506 cities that were rated in the Human Rights Campaign's Municipal Equality Index had removed transgender exclusions from employee health care plans.<sup>3</sup>

Local executives manage governments that implement thousands of federal and state programs, in addition to creating community-based programs that are designed to serve residents at the local level. The programs administered by local jurisdictions are diverse and encompass health, human services, economic security, education, and criminal justice services. The total annual expenditures of all local governments across the United States amounts to \$1.72 trillion.<sup>4</sup> There are currently more than 3,000 county governments and nearly 36,000 active city and town governments in the United States.<sup>5</sup> These county and local government entities employ millions of workers and provide direct services to every resident. Simply put, local governments affect the daily lives of every American in ways both big and small.

Differences in state laws authorizing the establishment of political subdivisions, including cities and counties, have resulted in the creation of numerous governance structures. Many localities have governing structures that centralize executive authority in an elected mayor or county executive. Certain localities require multiple elected officials to share and jointly exercise executive authority. Others elect council members who work with a manager who has executive authorities and is appointed to maintain operations beyond any individual elected member's term.

Like the relationship between the federal government and the states, each state must address similar issues when deciding how—or whether—to share power with their localities. There are two general governing types in terms of how states delegate power: home rule and Dillon's Rule. Home rule states grant broad powers to their municipalities to self-govern, although the exact extent varies by state, issue area, and—in some cases—by municipality. In states that utilize Dillon's Rule, municipalities can only exercise those powers explicitly granted to them.

To complicate matters, these approaches are not actually mutually exclusive, and many states use a combination of both. <sup>10</sup> No state completely prohibits local government authority, and no local government is completely independent of and immune to state authority. <sup>11</sup> New York, for example, follows Dillon's Rule, but New York City is granted certain home rule powers. <sup>12</sup>

Even with this complicated landscape, mayors, county executives, and other officials have the power to enact policy changes that advance LGBTQ equality. These leaders are often responsible for crafting executive budgets that frame debates around the allocation of resources for services that support the most vulnerable residents. They can issue executive and administrative orders that establish policies affecting programmatic, human resources, and operational functions. Under mayors and county executives, department or bureau directors—who report to executives—negotiate questions on program design and evaluation and often work with nonprofit and private organizational partners to leverage external resources to better address unmet needs in communities. In sum, these leaders and local officials have an array of tools at their disposal that can be used to improve the lives of LGBTQ people and their families.

This report offers a broad menu of options for nonlegislative actions that can be taken by executives managing local governments in order to better protect, serve, and include LGBTQ residents. Given the mandate of local officials, along with their expertise born from close contact with constituents, they have the power to make meaningful change across entire counties and cities down to individual communities. Although it may not be possible to adopt or implement every idea presented in this report in every locality, each can serve as a starting place for deliberating on which actions would be suitable in a particular jurisdiction and spurring new ideas for securing equality and fairness for all.

# How to read this report

This report was designed to meet three main goals:

• To provide local executives with a broad range of policy ideas that can be implemented at the county, city, and school district level. Every jurisdiction in the country has a role to play in advancing LGBTQ equality and the aim of this report is to be responsive to the needs of local governments at different levels of development of their own LGBTQ policy agendas.

- To provide concise recommendations for change that allow executives to easily move from idea to action. While it is helpful to read recommendations within the context of other sections of the report, each is drafted to stand alone, making this document easier to search and utilize.
- To show the diversity of administrative actions that have been taken at the local level as well as the diversity of geographies and government actors that have taken these steps. This report features municipalities from all nine U.S. Census regions and 28 states plus the District of Columbia. Even more jurisdictions than those named in this report have taken action to advance the rights of their LGBTQ residents; those included here were chosen to demonstrate the broad range of support for LGBTQ equality across the United States.

The report is organized into three interrelated sections. The first section, "Governance," recognizes the unique role that local executives play in overseeing the public workforce and setting policy priorities through procurement and budgeting processes. The recommended actions included in this section affect public employees, buildings and services, and how governments function. The second section, "Community Engagement," presents ideas to increase collaboration between executive offices and local LGBTQ organizations and community members. These actions focus on the interface between government and its constituents. The third section, "Equality Across Policy Domains," explores the needs of LGBTQ constituents across areas of life such as health care and economic policy, and shares actions local leaders can take to positively affect the lives of all residents while working to reduce disparities faced by LGBTQ communities.

Within each section, headers indicate administrative actions for local authorities to consider implementing in their city or county. The description of each recommended action includes research detailing the scope of the problem the action would address, examples of jurisdictions that have taken the same or similar actions, and—where appropriate—best practices to guide officials toward developing policies appropriate for their locality. Recognizing the wide variation in government structures and codes, these sections do not include specific language for model policies but rather present key principles for executing the ideas and include references to resource documents or experts in the field to help guide officials in developing individual policies. Text boxes throughout the report highlight examples of executive actions across a range of policy areas and geographic locations.

# Governance

In addition to enacting policies that affect local constituents, city and county officials are themselves employers and service providers overseeing their own workforce and the operation of public services. In that role, mayors, county supervisors, and other municipal officials make determinations that affect the hiring and management of public workers, the benefits afforded to them, and the terms under which contractors and grantees do business within their jurisdictions. In addition, these officials oversee the management of public property and facilities such as libraries and other places of public accommodation that public employees, residents, and visitors use and rely on daily. This section makes recommendations for actions that local officials can take—from equal employment policies to contracting and licensing to training opportunities—that can advance LGBTQ equality within their own governing structures.

# Employment and inclusion in local government

One of the first and most important steps county and city executives can take to support LGBTQ equality is to create an inclusive and diverse workplace. At present, there is still no federal law that explicitly prohibits employment discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity, or gender expression, although some federal courts have ruled that gender identity- or sexual orientation-related employment discrimination qualifies as sex discrimination under Title VII. Currently 20 states and the District of Columbia have employment nondiscrimination laws that cover both sexual orientation and gender identity; two more states have such laws that cover only sexual orientation. Despite this progress, 50 percent of the U.S. population still lives in a state with no explicit statutory protection from being fired solely on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity, or gender expression.

With 43 percent of lesbian, gay, and bisexual workers and as many as 90 percent of transgender workers experiencing discrimination or harassment on the job, employment discrimination is a serious issue for LGBTQ communities. <sup>16</sup> In addition, other forms of employment discrimination include LGBTQ individuals not being hired to begin with, or being fired for being who they are. A recent study by the Center for American Progress found that LGBTQ Americans are twice as likely to lack health insurance as their non-LGBTQ counterparts, and job insecurity only exacerbates this problem.<sup>17</sup> This is especially concerning given that discrimination based on sexual orientation, gender identity, and/or gender expression leads to poor health outcomes for LGBTQ individuals. 18 Allowing employment discrimination worsens the economic plight of this already vulnerable community: Families headed by same-sex couples make \$15,500 less per year than families headed by different-sex couples and approximately 60 percent of transgender individuals report yearly incomes less than \$25,000.19

LGBTQ discrimination not only harms workers; it is also bad for employers. When companies lose qualified employees, they encounter increased turnover expenses. Approximately 2 million American workers leave their jobs due to discrimination annually, costing businesses an estimated \$64 billion.<sup>20</sup> On the flip side, the benefits of LGBTQ-inclusive workplace policies include lower health insurance costs, increased productivity, and higher job satisfaction among employees.<sup>21</sup>

Thinking about their own workforces, counties and cities can take action to protect their LGBTQ workers from discrimination. This is particularly important in the states that lack comprehensive nondiscrimination protections. By doing so, counties and cities can send a message to all LGBTQ constituents that their government values them. Below are steps that city and county executives can take to ensure nondiscrimination and inclusion in their own workforces, including implementing an LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination policy, instituting programs to recruit and retain LGBTQ employees, establishing or supporting offices of equity, funding LGBTQ employee resource groups, providing employees and contractors with paid leave, and offering health benefits that cover transition-related care.

# **Employee nondiscrimination protections**

In 2015, Allan Kauffman, mayor of Goshen, Indiana, signed an executive order expanding the discrimination and harassment policy for city government employees and applicants. The policy already prohibited discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, but Kauffman's executive order expanded it to include a prohibition on gender identity discrimination and harassment. With this executive order in place, all residents in Goshen could file complaints of discrimination on the basis gender identity, along with sexual orientation and other protected classes.<sup>22</sup> In explaining his decision to issue an executive order, Kauffman said: "It was not enough to simply say, 'We don't believe in discrimination, but we also won't do anything if it happens."<sup>23</sup>

County and city executives can take a big step toward equality in the workplace by prohibiting anti-LGBTQ discrimination in employment and incorporating that prohibition into personnel policies. While many local governments have policies that protect against discrimination on the basis of race, sex, national origin, and religion, not all governments explicitly protect people from discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity, and gender expression.

County and city leaders should issue executive orders or mayoral directives that explicitly prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation, gender identity, or gender expression in government employment. Such a directive should explicitly direct human resources departments or other agency officials to update existing personnel policy to outline nondiscrimination guidelines and practices for the workplace. At the federal level, Executive Order 11478, issued by President Richard Nixon, prohibited discrimination against federal government workers on the basis of race, religion, or sex, among other characteristics, and was later expanded by President Bill Clinton to include sexual orientation and by President Barack Obama to include gender identity. Executive Order 11478 explicitly states that personnel policy and practice must incorporate the federal government's nondiscrimination policy in each department and agency.<sup>24</sup>

On the local level, including such provisions in employee handbooks and other workplace and personnel policies is important, even for localities that have an existing nondiscrimination ordinance inclusive of sexual orientation and gender identity or expression throughout the city or county. Specifically, incorporating

LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination provisions integrates the policy into preexisting processes for hiring and other employment decisions, makes individual rights clear to employees, outlines for employers how to implement the policy in the context of each agency or department, and holds the employer accountable to following the policy.<sup>25</sup>

Numerous cities and counties across the country have already issued LGBTQinclusive nondiscrimination policies for their workforces, such as Goshen, Indiana. (see text box) In 2012, Daniel McCoy, the county executive of Albany, New York, issued an executive order adding gender identity and gender expression to the list of classes protected from workplace discrimination in the county government.<sup>26</sup> The executive order specifically prohibited discrimination in hiring, firing, job appointments, compensation, and treatment. It also directed the county's human resources department to create clear guidelines on how to avoid such discrimination and allowed employees to file discrimination claims with the county division of affirmative action on those bases. In justifying the order, McCoy stated that no employee should be discriminated against because of gender identity and that such discrimination is counterproductive to creating a productive workforce and to attracting and retaining the best talent. The executive order also included a provision that required every agency manager to make "good faith efforts to ensure that all employees are afforded equal opportunity, without regard to gender identity."<sup>27</sup>

Even earlier, in 2011, Dwight C. Jones, the mayor of Richmond, Virginia, issued an executive directive prohibiting discrimination against city government employees on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity.<sup>28</sup> Specifically, Jones's directive relies on state and federal law and asserts that the Equal Protection Clause of the U.S. Constitution prohibits discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity. The directive prohibits agency heads, managers, supervisors, and any city employee from discriminating against another city employee or candidate and directs that "hiring, promotion, compensation, treatment, discipline, and termination" decisions be based on an employee's merits, qualifications performance, and the city's need.<sup>29</sup>

In addition to issuing explicit protections for LGBTQ government employees, mayors should direct local agencies to interpret discrimination based on sexual orientation, gender identity, or gender expression as discrimination based on sex as prohibited under Title VII. In 2016, the mayor of Jacksonville, Florida, issued just such a directive to his agencies.<sup>30</sup> Federal courts are increasingly recognizing that LGBTQ people are protected under Title VII, an argument that the Equal

Employment Opportunity Commission has also asserted in litigation.<sup>31</sup> For localities that have an ordinance prohibiting sex discrimination in employment, directing local agencies to interpret sexual orientation and gender identity discrimination as a form of sex discrimination may be a crucial way to apply protections to all LGBTQ workers in the community, not just those working in local government.

### Take steps to recruit and retain LGBTQ employees

Beyond just prohibiting discrimination, executives should take steps to ensure equal opportunity and foster an inclusive workplace climate by making sure managers recruit and retain LGBTQ employees. Studies show that LGBTQ-inclusive workplace policies are linked to better recruitment and retention of LGBTQ employees, increased commitment among LGBTQ employees to their organization, and reduced turnover of LGBTQ employees.<sup>32</sup> Business leaders say that ensuring diversity of sexual orientation and gender identity in the workplace can benefit employee satisfaction, innovation, productivity, and customer experiences and client services.<sup>33</sup> As of 2011, the majority of Fortune 500 companies and the top 50 federal contractors that have workplace policies inclusive of sexual orientation and gender identity credit those inclusive policies and/or LGBTQ-inclusive diversity in the workplace with benefiting their businesses. These companies and contractors most commonly cited recruiting and retaining top talent as an economic benefit; they also identified other benefits such as fostering innovation and ideas, increased productivity, and improved customer service.<sup>34</sup>

Through executive directives, counties and cities can instruct their human resources departments to engage in outreach efforts to LGBTQ community members, to consider diversity as an important factor in hiring decisions, and to enact policies that help to retain LGBTQ employees. Equal employment opportunity plans or other affirmative action steps, just like nondiscrimination policies, also should be incorporated into personnel policy. The executive directive should explicitly instruct the human resources department or other agency officials to update existing personnel policy such as employee handbooks to include or add an equal employment opportunity policy or plan. For example, federal Executive Order 11478—since amended to protect federal employees from discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity—explicitly states that personnel policy and practice must incorporate the government's equal opportunity policy and the realization of equal opportunity through a "continuing affirmative action program" in each department and agency.<sup>35</sup>

Some local governments already engage in outreach to potential LGBTQ employees. For example, Jersey City, New Jersey, states on its website that it, "actively recruits LGBT individuals to serve within municipal agencies such as the [Jersey City] police and fire departments."36 Individual departments have also taken steps to recruit and retain LGBTQ employees. For example, the LGBTQ community liaison in the Norfolk, Virginia, police department has coordinated police force recruitment events at local LGBTQ pride festivals.<sup>37</sup> Since before 2000, the New York City Police Department, or NYPD, has actively recruited officers from the LGBTQ community.<sup>38</sup> Today, the NYPD's Community Affairs Bureau LGBT Outreach Unit assists in recruiting potential officers from the LGBTQ community.<sup>39</sup>

Local executives also have issued equal employment opportunity policies. In 2016, James Ritsema, the city manager of Kalamazoo, Michigan, issued an equal employment opportunity policy for city employment to increase opportunities based on classifications including race, sex, gender identity, and sexual orientation. 40 This came seven years after the city passed an LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination ordinance.<sup>41</sup> The policy states that the city will strive to inform diverse applicants of job openings through media and referral agencies, inform current employees of opportunities for promotions and consider restructuring or creating positions to provide promotional opportunities, and evaluate managers partly based on their efforts to increase diversity. Ritsema also made the city's human resources director its equal employment opportunity officer, responsible for implementing the equal employment opportunity plan. The plan further explains how Kalamazoo will ensure equal employment opportunities, including informing managers and employees about the equal employment policy and the plan's goals, modifying the city's recruitment methods to reach diverse applicants, and monitoring employment decisions such as hiring, promotions, salary changes, and terminations to ensure compliance with the city's nondiscrimination policy and to make corrective actions as necessary.<sup>42</sup> The Kalamazoo plan, unlike the policy, does not explicitly mention sexual orientation and gender identity, but in order to ensure that affirmative action steps apply to LGBTQ people, executives should ensure that any equal employment opportunity plan is explicitly LGBTQinclusive when it outlines recruitment, monitoring, and any other steps.

States also have implemented equal employment opportunity policies through the executive branch, which can serve as a model for local executives.<sup>43</sup> In 2003, the governor of Pennsylvania issued an executive order that both broadened state employment discrimination protections to include gender identity and expression and also directed each state agency to take positive steps to ensure equal employment opportunity.<sup>44</sup> The order directs the heads of departments and agencies to

take several steps, including designating an equal opportunity officer and creating mechanisms for compliance, and directs the Pennsylvania secretary of administration and the Bureau of Equal Employment Opportunity to take certain steps, such as creating and implementing statewide equal employment opportunity policies and training and working with agency staff on actions that affect equal employment opportunity, including recruitment, hiring, promotions, and salary.

Prohibit city and county employees from discriminating in services, activities, and programs

# Nondiscrimination in public services

Although Decatur, Georgia, has not passed an LGBTQ rights ordinance, its public nondiscrimination statement issued by the city manager states that the city will not discriminate "in the provision of public services, programs, and activities, because of race, color, religion, sex, age, national origin, disability, genetic information, sexual orientation, sexual preference, gender identity or expression, or political affiliation."45

The statement of nondiscrimination posted by Millington, Tennessee, which was issued alongside the city's notice of compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act and Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, prohibits discrimination on the basis of gender identity, sexual orientation, and other protected characteristics "in admission to, access to, or operations of [the City's] programs, services, or activities."46

Crucially, both Decatur and Millington have made their nondiscrimination statements easily accessible online and both policies clearly indicate how city residents can file a grievance if they have faced discrimination in city services or programs.

LGBTQ people experience routine discrimination when attempting to access municipal services, potentially barring them from a wide range of services, from after-school arts and athletics programs for young people to life-saving housing and food assistance programs. A 2015 study found that transgender people who visit government benefits offices regularly experience discrimination: nearly one in five reported being denied equal treatment and/or being verbally harassed just in the past year.<sup>47</sup>

Local executives can prohibit discrimination in public services and programs by adding sexual orientation and gender identity or expression to their city's public notice of nondiscrimination. Nondiscrimination statements should make clear that no individual should be excluded from participation in, denied the benefits of, or subject to discrimination under any city or county programs, activities, or services on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity or expression, in addition to race, color, religion, national origin, sex, disability, age, and other relevant protected characteristics.

Many cities across the country have already banned discrimination in public services, including cities that have yet to pass an LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination law, such as Millington, Tennessee, and Decatur, Georgia. (see text box)

In addition to listing protected characteristics, nondiscrimination statements should clearly articulate specific forms of conduct that constitute prohibited discrimination. For example, municipal employees and programs should be prohibited from the following actions on the basis of protected characteristics:

- Denying services, financial aid, or other benefits provided under a municipal program
- Providing city services or benefits of a different quality, of a different quantity, or in a different manner than those provided to other persons
- Separating or segregating participants in any part of a municipal program
- Establishing different requirements or standards to receive a benefit or participate in a municipal program

Local leaders should also ensure that municipal employees receive appropriate training about a city's nondiscrimination policies and best practices on providing public services to LGBTQ residents. For more information on training see "Trainings and Technical Assistance" on page 29.

# Ensure restrooms in city and county buildings are accessible regardless of gender identity or expression

Local government executives can also create an inclusive environment for transgender employees and residents by instituting restroom policies that ensure that all employees and visitors have appropriate and equal access to these facilities based on their gender identity and/or expression. These inclusive policies may include a formal policy allowing people to use the restroom in accordance with their gender identity in government buildings and/or designating restrooms as gender neutral. Transgender and gender-nonconforming people face high rates of discrimination when it comes to restroom access, and policies denying them restroom access cause further harm. 48 In addition to the negative consequences to transgender individuals, these policies harm the economy as well, as the backlash against North Carolina's anti-transgender House Bill 2 showed.<sup>49</sup> Enacting inclusive policies may help both employees and members of the public feel more welcome and be more likely to engage in the public sphere, as well as preventing damage to the local economy.

In the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey, the largest survey of transgender people ever conducted, one-quarter of transgender adults reported being denied access to a restroom, having their presence questioned, or being verbally, physically, or sexually assaulted while in a restroom in the past year.<sup>50</sup> Another study found that transgender and gender-nonconforming people who were discriminated against in places of public accommodation were more likely to experience negative physical and mental health outcomes such as headaches, heart palpitations, asthma, and gastrointestinal issues. 51 The 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey found that 8 percent of transgender adults reported having a urinary tract infection or kidney-related medical problem in the past year due to avoiding the use of restrooms.<sup>52</sup>

This discrimination occurs not only in the public square but also within places of employment. For example, 70 percent of transgender and gender-nonconforming people surveyed in Washington, D.C., in 2008 reported experiences of being harassed, assaulted, or denied access to public restrooms, with 27 percent of those working in the District of Columbia having experienced verbal harassment or being denied access to restrooms at work.<sup>53</sup> This treatment led some individuals to miss work frequently, perform less well on the job, and even quit.<sup>54</sup> This evidence suggests that discrimination is counter to creating a productive, talented workforce and that implementing inclusive restroom policies would be beneficial for the government's workforce.

Protections would also benefit transgender members of the public. When transgender people are denied restroom access, they might avoid public accommodations altogether: more than half of transgender and gender-nonconforming respondents in the District of Columbia reported avoiding going out in public because of safety concerns in public restrooms.55 In the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey, the majority of transgender people surveyed reported that in the last year they sometimes or always avoided using a restroom, including at work, school, or in public, to avoid confrontations or other issues.<sup>56</sup> Inclusive facility policies may help transgender residents feel safer accessing resources from city agencies in city and county buildings, participating in community events such as town halls, and participating in public life in the community in places such as public parks, playgrounds, and recreation centers. Allowing transgender residents access to restrooms in accordance with their gender identity and/or expression in government buildings sends a message that they are included and accepted, and may make them more comfortable accessing government resources.

Through an executive order, county and city executives can create a policy to ensure inclusive restroom access for transgender residents and employees in government buildings and facilities. One method of ensuring access is to explicitly specify that employees and members of the public can use restrooms in public buildings in accordance with their gender identity and/or expression. For example, in 2016 New York City's mayor signed an executive order requiring city agencies to ensure that all residents, including transgender people, can use single-sex restrooms in any city government building according to their gender identity. This policy covered city agency offices as well as public spaces such as parks, pools, and playgrounds and mandated training for managers on the policy. The executive order further called for the restroom policy to be posted in conspicuous locations.<sup>57</sup>

Ensuring equal access does not come at the expense of public safety, as opponents of transgender equality argue. No evidence suggests that allowing transgender people access to restrooms that align with their gender identity poses a threat. In fact, Media Matters for America interviewed law enforcement, government employees, and civil and human rights groups in 12 states with nondiscrimination protections for transgender people inclusive of public accommodations, and none of the participants reported that the protections led to incidents of sexual harassment or abuse.<sup>58</sup>

Another way to make restroom policies more transgender-inclusive is to designate single-occupancy restrooms as gender neutral, as several cities and counties have done. In 2013, Jeff Gogen, the board chairman of Multnomah County, Oregon,

signed an executive order requiring all new construction projects in the county to have single-occupancy gender-neutral restrooms. 59 The county also took steps to ensure that all pre-existing government buildings designate one or more restrooms as gender neutral, if possible, by requiring buildings to change signs to make singleoccupancy restrooms gender neutral rather than designated for men or women. The county also indicated in its press release and an FAQ that some multi-stall restrooms would become gender neutral. 60 Cogen made these changes in response to feedback from his employees. "Some folks have told us they literally have to wait and go home during the day to go to the bathroom," explained Cogen. "Clearly, that is suffering no one should have to endure." Similarly, in 2015, Mayor Martin J. Walsh of Boston signed an executive order establishing single-occupancy gender-neutral restrooms in city hall outside of the mayor's office and city council chamber.<sup>62</sup>

Ensure that human resources policies and benefits for city and county employees are inclusive of LGBTQ people and their families

Remove exclusions in employee health benefits

# Removing exclusions in employee health plans

In 2013, the Washington, D.C., Mayor's Office of Gay, Lesbian, Bisexual, and Transgender Affairs informed the city's Department of Insurance, Securities, and Banking that several insurers in the region were using discriminatory exclusions in their coverage. To address this issue, the department issued a bulletin that prohibited private insurance companies writing health insurance in the district from categorically denying coverage on the basis of an insured's gender identity.<sup>63</sup> In 2014, the department updated its original bulletin to clarify that health insurance carriers operating in Washington must assess the medical necessity of treatments related to gender transition in a nondiscriminatory manner and in keeping with up-to-date expert standards of care for gender dysphoria, such as those maintained by the World Professional Association for Transgender Health.<sup>64</sup> In conjunction with the release of the 2014 bulletin, the DC Department of Human Resources published a statement welcoming the new bulletin's application to the city's municipal employee benefit plans, 65 and the city's Department of Health Care Finance also issued its own guidance clarifying that coverage for gender dysphoria is available through the district's Medicaid program.<sup>66</sup>

Local governments can support their employees by requiring that human resources departments remove exclusions from employee health care plans that discriminate against transgender people. Although there is a broad medical consensus that hormone therapy and transition-related surgeries are medically necessary for many transgender people, insurance plans often categorically exclude these services, even when the same services are covered for cisgender—non-transgender—patients for indications other than gender dysphoria.<sup>67</sup> For instance, insurers might cover a hysterectomy for a cisgender woman but deny coverage of a hysterectomy for a transgender man. <sup>68</sup> In the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey, the majority—55 percent—of insured transgender respondents who tried to get coverage for transition-related surgeries and a quarter—25 percent—of insured transgender respondents who tried to get coverage for hormone therapy were denied coverage by their plan.<sup>69</sup>

In 2016, to respond to these discriminatory coverage denials, the federal Department of Health and Human Services promulgated a rule clarifying that the sex nondiscrimination provision in the Affordable Care Act prohibits discrimination against transgender people in health care and health insurance coverage.<sup>70</sup> This rule bans insurance plans from denying transgender patients coverage for health services if similar treatments are covered for cisgender patients. However, legal challenges and the appointment of anti-transgender officials to the department signal an uncertain future for federal protections, making it critical for state and local governments to take action to protect their transgender employees.<sup>71</sup>

Already, 18 states have issued guidance prohibiting transgender exclusions in private health insurance coverage, and at least 12 states explicitly cover transitionrelated care for state employees.<sup>72</sup> Some local executives have taken similar steps. In 2001, localities started banning categorical exclusions, with San Francisco being the first to ban exclusions legislatively.<sup>73</sup> Since then, local executives have also taken steps to ban exclusions through administrative action. In 2010, for instance, the county chair of Multnomah County, Oregon, issued an executive fiat to remove transgender exclusions in employee coverage and ensure that employee plans affirmatively cover transition-related surgeries.<sup>74</sup> In 2013, Washington, D.C., banned exclusions in employee health plans, private health plans, and Medicaid. (see text box) In 2014, the interim city manager of Cincinnati worked with the city's group health insurer to add gender reassignment surgery to its list of covered services. This important step expanded transgender-inclusive coverage beyond mental health therapy and hormone therapy, which were already covered.<sup>75</sup>

In 2015, Chicago's mayor proposed removing the exclusion of gender reassignment services from city health care plans. <sup>76</sup> In the same year, the mayor of Jersey City, New Jersey, announced that his administration planned to extend municipal employee coverage for transition-related care, including surgeries, and noted that the estimated cost of this coverage is "very small." In 2016, the mayor of Phoenix asked the city's health care task force to consider providing transgender-inclusive medically necessary health benefits to city employees, and at their recommendation, the city made the change. 78 In his announcement, the mayor said that extending inclusive coverage to transgender city employees would make the Phoenix government "a more soughtafter employer" and noted it was "the right thing to do."79

## Extend paid family leave and paid sick leave to all city and county workers and contractors, with inclusive definitions of family

Another way to ensure that human resources policies and benefits for government employees and contractors are inclusive of LGBTQ people and their families is to extend paid family leave and paid sick leave to all government workers using an inclusive definition of family. Many Americans are still unable to take time off to care for themselves and their loved ones without worrying about losing wages or their jobs. More than one-third of workers in the private sector do not have paid sick leave, and only 13 percent have paid family and medical leave.<sup>80</sup>

Those least able to afford to take unpaid leave are also less likely to have paid leave. Workers in the lowest earnings quartile are two times less likely to have paid sick leave and four times less likely to have paid family leave than those in the highest earnings quartile. 81 This discrepancy in access is even more dramatic when analyzed by race, as more than 40 percent of African Americans and more than half of Latinx people lack access to paid sick leave. 82 Gender and sexual orientation also appear to interact to reduce access, with 55 percent of lesbian and bisexual women lacking access compared to 60 percent of heterosexual women. 83 Some workers resort to taking unpaid leave anyway, losing \$20.6 billion in wages each year.84 In fact, the City of Chicago Absenteeism Task Force found that more than threefifths of absenteeism in the city was unpaid sick leave. 85

LGBTQ Americans are especially hurt by this lack of access to paid sick and family leave. Thirty states lack comprehensive employment nondiscrimination laws covering both sexual orientation and gender identity.86 While a few federal district and appellate courts have extended some Title VII employment discrimination protections to LGBTQ people, the protections granted are not entirely comprehensive and the issue is by no means settled law. 87 Given this climate, many LGBTQ people worry that taking unpaid leave will be used as an excuse to fire them.<sup>88</sup>

Another leave issue faced by LGBTQ workers is the limits placed on the individuals for whom caregivers may take leave. With limited definitions for who qualifies as "family," policies often render many American families invisible and fail to support their needs. The reality is that more than 80 percent of American households diverge from the idealized married couple with their minor children. 89 These households, according to the Center for American Progress report "Making Paid Leave Work for Every Family," include "families such as those with children older than age 18, families not headed by married couples, and households occupied by one individual or a group of individuals unrelated by blood, marriage, or adoption."90 No states currently provide paid family leave to care for a same-sex partner with no legal relationship to the employee, and only four states provide paid family leave to care for a child regardless of the child's legal relationship to the employee.<sup>91</sup>

There is movement in the right direction, however. In 2016 Arizona became the first state to adopt a statewide paid sick leave law including as "family" anyone related by "blood or affinity" who has "the equivalent of a family relationship" with the employee. 92 This inclusion of more extended family relationships is important. Broadening the definition of family to better match reality will benefit families of many different types, and LGBTQ families in particular. Studies indicate that LGBTQ people often form close bonds with chosen families, or informal support networks of friends and others, due to stigma they face from their own biological families and neighbors. 93 LGBTQ people rely on these chosen families for support, a role made all the more important given that a study found that LGBTQ Baby Boomers live alone at rates double that of non-LGBTQ Baby Boomers. 94 Although LGBTQ families particularly benefit from broadening the definition of family, this is not just an LGBTQ issue: In a 2007 Los Angeles County health survey nearly 300,000 people reported that they provide care for extended family members and close friends.<sup>95</sup>

Mayors and county executives can institute paid sick leave and paid family leave for all local government workers in their jurisdiction with an executive order. In New York City, for example, the mayor issued a personnel order in 2016 that extended paid parental leave to city employees. 96 While this order only made biological, adoptive, or foster parents eligible, a more inclusive order would include stepparents, legal guardians, and any "person standing in loco parentis—one who is acting in the place of a parent."97 Such a policy would cover a wider spectrum of caregiver-child relationships, especially ones where an LGBTQ parent may not have a biological or legal connection to the child.98

For the purposes of paid sick leave and family leave policies, the definition of family should also include the previously mentioned chosen families. Both Chicago and its encompassing Cook County in Illinois provide perhaps the best examples of an inclusive definition of family, adding to their list of family members "any other individual related by blood or whose close association with the Covered Employee is the equivalent of a family relationship."99 Minneapolis is unique in including "members of the employee's household" in its definition of family, though this fails to include many types of chosen family. Otties with policies that allow employees to designate a person or people that they may use sick time to care for, such as San Francisco, are also worth noting, although the designation requirement is likely too rigid to effectively capture chosen families whose composition may change.<sup>101</sup> Jurisdictions allowing such designations should allow employees to change their designee(s) at least quarterly to allow flexibility.

Paid leave programs at the local level have generally been funded by the city or county. 102 For ease of implementation, several states have built their paid family leave programs on top of existing program structures, such as temporary disability insurance, and cities could do the same.  $^{103}$  Mayors and county executives also could go further and require that all contractors doing business with the city or county and its agencies provide their employees with paid leave. With Executive Order 13706, President Obama did just that, mandating that certain federal contractors provide paid sick leave, including for family care, to their employees.<sup>104</sup> Any paid leave order should also cover all applicable employers even if they only have one employee, as does the law in Saint Paul, Minnesota. 105 To extend paid leave to all private non-contractor employers, however, the municipal or county legislature would likely need to pass an ordinance. Mayors and county executives have the opportunity to be a part of a wave of positive change in this area. A previous report by CAP found that in the last half of 2016 alone nearly 7 million people gained access to paid sick leave that included an inclusive definition of family thanks to local and state initiatives. 106

## Establish an office of equity

County and city executives should establish offices of equity to ensure that, among other goals, policies for their LGBTQ employees are fair and inclusive. In the 2012 General Social Survey, 1 in 10 government employees reported being harassed on the job because they were perceived to be lesbian, gay, or bisexual.<sup>107</sup> An office of equity can create a more welcoming workplace for LGBTQ municipal employees and work to address this discrimination.

As an executive agency that primarily advises other agencies, an office of equity can be created by executive order, which was what New York City did in establishing its Commission on Gender Equity. 108 Offices of equity can be established either at the level of individual departments or city- or countywide. 109 They can also have suboffices focusing on specific populations, such as in Multnomah County, Oregon, where a youth commission was created within its office of equity to ensure that youth policy concerns are heard by the government.<sup>110</sup> Offices could similarly include a director of LGBTQ affairs to manage policy coordination, public engagement initiatives, and LGBTQ employee resource groups. An office of equity can review the local government's internal personnel policies to ensure that they are upholding principles of equity and diversity, including any nondiscrimination policy that may already exist. Offices of equity can also process discrimination complaints based on local laws and provide trainings on compliance to municipal employees, as the Office of Human Rights in Washington, D.C., does.<sup>111</sup>

The city of San Antonio is one of a growing list of localities that has designated ongoing funding to support an office of diversity and inclusion, with the aim of strengthening services for the community and improving workplace environments.<sup>112</sup> Others, such as the Office for Equity and Inclusion of Dane County, Wisconsin, are charged with reviewing county policies and with making a centralized outreach effort to underserved populations. 113 The Office of Diversity and Equity in Multnomah County, Oregon, both reviews policies and provides other services for county workers to ensure the workplace is inclusive of all employees, regardless of their sexual orientation or gender identity, among other factors. It offers training to the county's staff to create a safe work environment in addition to collecting data on the demographics of the government's workforce. 114 It also encourages county employees to volunteer as so-called "change agents" who liaise between the office of equity and their co-workers, advocate for dignity and respect, and identify opportunities for increased inclusion. 115 The Office of Diversity and Inclusion in Jersey City, New Jersey, uses "inter-departmental and community collaboration on issues that promote the protection and inclusion of all persons." 116 The office explicitly acknowledges the inclusion and protection of all citizens regardless of sexual orientation and gender identity as an organizational goal. 117 All of these efforts help uphold these cities' and counties' commitment to their employees.

### Fund LGBTQ employee resource groups

In addition to formalizing written policies that promote equality and inclusivity for LGBTQ employees, county and city executives can support their workforces by funding LGBTQ employee resource groups in the executive budget. LGBTQ employees and their allies may feel socially isolated at work or face a hostile work environment.<sup>118</sup> Employee resource groups promote inclusiveness and understanding in the workplace, as San Diego County's human resources department advertises, by providing LGBTQ employees with opportunities to network and creating a process by which they can assist their employers with recruiting and retaining talent. 119

Additionally, these groups can interface with nongovernmental community-based groups to support pride events and other activities that recognize the history and achievements of LGBTQ communities. In Multnomah County, members of the LGBTQ employee resource group Prism are entitled to meet during the workday<sup>120</sup> and some funding is given for these activities through budgeting for the Office of Diversity and Equity. 121 Research shows that employees who are members of resource groups are generally more engaged, satisfied in their jobs, and proud of their organization than those who aren't. 122 It also has been found that LGBTQ-supportive workplace climates predict job satisfaction more than formal organizational policies do, further indicating that the support system provided by employee resource groups is important.<sup>123</sup>

# Executive budget

Crafting budgets that not only fund mandated services but that also meet unmet needs in communities across the country has become increasingly challenging for county executives. 124 General revenue recovery has been slow. 125 At the same time the costs for service provision for county and city governments have increased and residents facing economic struggles and other hardships have increasingly relied on the safety net provided by local governments to meet basic needs. 126 Research indicates that LGBTQ residents are more likely than non-LGBTQ residents to experience reduced economic security, and inclusion of issues of concern to LGBTQ communities throughout the budget process may result in better services that meet the needs of LGBTQ people and their families. 127

Multnomah County, Oregon, again provides a good example of how city and county executives can present budgets that include culturally specific, LGBTQtargeted services. Multnomah County's proposed human services budget for 2016, for example, included funding for a designation program for culturally competent housing for LGBTQ seniors and increased support for the Sexual and Gender Minority Youth Resource Center. 128 The latter allocation was explicitly proposed in response to a 30 percent increase in the number of youth seeking services, demonstrating that funding can be designed to target specific needs of an underserved community. 129

Other examples of local executives proposing budgets that fund LGBTQ-targeted programs are New York City, San Francisco, and Los Angeles. Responding to data that indicate that, on average, between 20 percent and 40 percent of youth experiencing homelessness identify as LGBTQ, the New York City executive budget funds a runaway and homeless youth drop-in center targeted to LGBTQ youth. 130 The department that manages this program, the Department of Youth and Community Development, also gives grants to nonprofit organizations that provide crisis shelter and transitional independent living services to LGBTQ runaway and homeless youth. 131 In another example, the mayor of San Francisco proposed funding what the city calls a "Getting to Zero" initiative in its budget, which is aimed at achieving zero new HIV infections, zero stigma, and zero deaths from HIV/AIDS in San Francisco. 132 And a recent proposed budget for the city of Los Angeles included funding for the ONE National Gay & Lesbian Archives, the largest collection of LGBTQ materials worldwide. 133

Local governments can also leverage federal and state grant resources to better serve LGBTQ people and their families. The United States' 10 largest municipalities alone receive \$2.27 billion annually from the federal government.<sup>134</sup> Those funds can be distributed in ways that meet unmet needs of underserved communities. In fact, many LGBTQ-serving organizations rely on federal grants that are distributed by cities, such as Ryan White HIV/AIDS program funds. 135

Local executives should also be aware of the needs of LGBTQ people and their families when grants are not specifically targeted at LGBTQ communities. For example, the U.S. Department of Education funds community school programs across the country through the Full-Service Community Schools program. 136 Grantees work to remove barriers to academic attainment by providing a wide range of services that include health care and food security programs.

Partnerships between community-based service providers, schools, and government agencies create a network that can be adjusted depending on a community's unique needs.<sup>137</sup> Local executives can direct their chief education officers to include LGBTQ students in their implementation of these programs, such as supporting Gay-Straight Alliance or Genders & Sexualities Alliance programs and requiring partner organizations to create strategic plans that support LGBTQ students. 138 The community-schools model easily allows incorporation of program components that help meet the needs of LGBTQ students whose educational attainment can be hindered by hostile school climates and other barriers. 139

# Contracting and licensing

Among the most powerful tools an executive has at their disposal is the ability to incentivize equality and, conversely, penalize inequality through contracting and local licensing requirements. By applying the terms and conditions for public employees to private contractors, executives can significantly increase the number of people protected by nondiscrimination policies and ensure that local governments do not do business with entities that enable discriminatory and harmful practices.

Include LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination requirements in contracts and grants, including a requirement to not engage in conversion therapy

Mayors and county executives can use their contracting and procurement powers to prohibit contractors and grantees from discriminating on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity or expression. As of 2012, at least 61 local governments had enacted nondiscrimination ordinances that apply to contractors and were inclusive of sexual orientation and gender identity. 140 That number has only grown. To illustrate this, as of March 22, 2017, more than 220 cities and counties in states lacking comprehensive employment nondiscrimination laws covering both sexual orientation and gender identity had adopted local ordinances offering such protections. 141 While these initiatives are often accomplished through legislative means, government executives also have taken action through their procurement powers. In 2016, the mayor of Jacksonville, Florida, for example, issued a mayoral directive that required all contractors doing business with the city to adopt nondiscrimination policies inclusive of sexual orientation and gender identity or expression. 142

Municipalities from Ypsilanti, Michigan, to Los Angeles have adopted ordinances prohibiting employment discrimination by government contractors that could be used as templates for executive orders by leaders in other cities.<sup>143</sup> Atlanta provides a good example of an equal opportunity ordinance that applies to all city contracts and purchase orders valued above a certain dollar amount.<sup>144</sup> The Atlanta ordinance requires a clause in all contracts with the city that prohibits contractors from discriminating on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity. 145 If a locality already has such an equal opportunity clause requirement, then sexual orientation and gender identity or expression can simply be added to the list of prohibited bases for discrimination. 146

The stringency of contract compliance requirements has varied among localities, with some entities requiring a preapproval process through a contract compliance agency. 147 Other localities have delegated monitoring to a community relations commission.<sup>148</sup> Punishments for breach generally include enabling the locality to terminate the contract and barring contractors from entering future contracts.<sup>149</sup> Still other ordinances allow monetary penalties for breach of contract. 150 Research has shown that in localities with these contracting requirements, contractors have complied with little resistance. 151 To make compliance easier, however, localities may wish to give prospective contractors model nondiscrimination policy language that is compliant with their local ordinance, such as that developed by the Williams Institute for federal contractors. 152

A locality can further reinforce contractual nondiscrimination requirements by requiring "affirmative action or recruitment outreach steps" with respect to gender identity and sexual orientation. 153 In Bloomington, Indiana, for example, such affirmative actions required of contractors include, "the issuance of a statement of policy regarding equal employment and its communication to all personnel involved in recruitment, hiring, training, assignment, and promotion"; "notification of all employment sources of company policy and active efforts to review the qualifications of all applicants regardless of . . . sexual orientation [and/or] gender identity"; and recruiting in the LGBTQ community. 154 Local executives can also require that contractors provide evidence of good faith efforts to improve the diversity of their workforce, such as an affirmative action plan. 155

In furthering the equality of LGBTQ citizens, procurement power can also be used to bar contractors and grantees from engaging in so-called "conversion therapy" for minors, also sometimes called "reparative therapy," "ex-gay therapy," and "sexual orientation change efforts." 156 According to the National Center for Lesbian Rights, practitioners today often use "a variety of behavioral, cognitive, psychoanalytic,

and other practices that try to change or reduce same-sex attraction or alter a person's gender identity." The practice has been discredited and is "rejected by every mainstream medical and mental health organization." 158 Notably, both the American Psychological Association and the American Psychiatric Association have concluded that conversion therapy is not supported by any scientific research and that risks include a laundry list of poor mental health outcomes for recipients. 159 Subjecting a child to conversion therapy sends the ultimate message of rejection to that child. A San Francisco State University study found that LGBTQ youth who are rejected by their families are eight times more likely to attempt suicide and six times more likely to report high levels of depression than peers who experience familial acceptance. 160

Only eight states and the District of Columbia ban conversion therapy for minors. <sup>161</sup> One additional state—New York—has regulations that serve as an effective ban. 162 Local governments can fill this gap in protection. Cincinnati became the first city to ban conversion therapy in 2015. 163 More and more cities are banning the practice, with Toledo, Ohio, and Key West, Florida, being two of the most recent as of this writing. 164 The most significant statewide executive action against conversion therapy so far occurred in New York. In 2016, New York's governor announced several executive actions aimed at ending the practice of conversion therapy there. 165 Some of these actions do not translate to the local level; however, local procurement power provides an avenue for ensuring that municipal funds are not being misused to pay for conversion therapy. 166 To prevent the misuse of public funds, a mayor or county executive can require all contractors and grantees to agree, as a condition of receiving municipal funds or entering into contracts to provide services to local residents, that they will not engage in conversion therapy. Local executives can also ensure that municipal insurance policies for government employees expressly exclude coverage for conversion therapy.

### Revoke licenses of businesses that violate nondiscrimination laws

Business licensing is the set of requirements that must be met by a company as a prerequisite to operate in a particular jurisdiction. Typically, the legislative branch of a municipality or county decides which businesses need to be licensed, what fees are associated with licenses, if a business must comply with certain laws and regulations in order to receive a license, and the scope of enforcement powers of administrative agencies. Some licenses are conditional on following all local ordinances, regulations, and/or state laws. Where possible, cities and counties can deter businesses from discriminating against LGBTQ people by revoking the licenses of businesses that do not comply with local nondiscrimination laws and policies.

When a license is conditional on the license owner and their agents following state and local laws, nondiscrimination laws should be strictly enforced. If, after an investigation, a business is found to discriminate against LGBTQ people, its license should be suspended or revoked. Some cities, such as Indianapolis, even allow enforcement agencies to temporarily suspend the licenses of licensees against whom there are credible charges of violations rising to the level of an "emergency." Whether violations are serious enough to warrant such immediate action is left to the license administrator's discretion. 168 A hearing would be required to make the temporary suspension permanent, but this practice could be used by cities and counties to proactively take action against businesses that discriminate. 169

Even when emergency conditions are not present or such a rapid response is not available, all allegations of discrimination in violation of laws or regulations should be investigated. Strict enforcement of business licensing ensures that businesses understand the gravity of discriminating against LGBTQ people. Suspension and revocation of business licenses can be tools to deter discrimination and encourage fair treatment of LGBTQ people. Portland, Oregon, provides just one example of license revocation being used effectively against a cab driver who discriminated against a lesbian couple. 170

Strictly enforcing nondiscrimination laws can become a major deterrent to discriminatory practices. Twenty states and hundreds of localities have comprehensive nondiscrimination laws or regulations that include sexual orientation and gender identity.<sup>171</sup> Many very populous localities in California have codes that allow this method of license enforcement, including Los Angeles County, Orange County, and the city of San Jose. 172 Denver is an example of a municipality that already uses license revocation as a nondiscrimination ordinance enforcement tool.<sup>173</sup> Denver's code specifically states that failure to comply with the nondiscrimination ordinance is grounds for license revocation. 174

In addition to strong enforcement of nondiscrimination statutes, the licensing department or related agencies should take proactive measures to educate local business leaders about compliance with nondiscrimination laws and LGBTQ cultural competency. San Francisco's Human Rights Commission, for example, offers a training for businesses that has up-to-date information about compliance with state ordinances.<sup>175</sup> At least one study has found that when nondiscrimination obligations are presented and explained in a clear manner, compliance increases. 176

# Include LGBTQ-owned businesses alongside other minority-owned businesses in contracting opportunities

Beyond preventing discrimination against LGBTQ employees of contractors and grantees, executives should take affirmative steps to provide opportunities to LGBTQ business owners. One of the ways to accomplish this is by tracking the number of contracts awarded to certified LGBT Business Enterprises, or LGBTBEs, which are businesses that are certified by the National Gay and Lesbian Chamber of Commerce to be majority-owned by LGBT people. 177

Businesses owned by racial and ethnic minorities and/or women are already specifically targeted for procurement by the federal government and by many state and local governments to address disparities in business ownership and increase opportunities for underrepresented groups; LGBTQ business owners should also be targeted. For example, procurement policies often target women-owned businesses, as single women are 3.9 percent less likely to own a business than single men with the same income, wealth, and education levels. 178 However, unlike businesses owned by racial minorities or women, LGBTBEs are often not included in such a targeted way. Because LGBTQ people are more likely to be unemployed or living in poverty than non-LGBTQ people, and because they face employment discrimination that might keep them out of the workforce, starting or owning their own business can be a key opportunity for LGBTQ people to avoid such discrimination and contribute to a local economy. 179

In 2015, certified LGBTBEs created more than 33,000 jobs and all LGBTQowned businesses contributed more than \$1.7 trillion to the U.S. economy. 180 According to National Gay and Lesbian Chamber of Commerce, intentionally seeking out LGBTQ businesses is common across the public and private sector, and the organization partners with the following entities to help increase opportunities for LGBTQ-owned businesses: more than a third of Fortune 500 companies; many top federal agencies, including the Small Business Administration, the U.S. Department of Transportation, and the U.S. Department of Agriculture; the Commonwealths of Massachusetts and Pennsylvania; major urban municipalities, including King County, Washington, Essex County, New Jersey, and San Francisco; and the Public Utilities Commission of California. All of these entities "actively seek out" LGBTBEs for contracting and procurement. 181

City and county executives can join these efforts by increasing procurement and contracting with LGBTBEs. Executives can issue an executive order to seek out LGBTBEs in contracting opportunities alongside pre-existing racial minorityowned, women-owned, and emerging small business programs, or can direct equal opportunity offices or purchasing departments to seek out partnerships with LGBTBEs. One way to do this is to set a goal that a certain percentage of their contracts be awarded to those businesses—this practice is a helpful way for local governments to stay accountable to the goal of providing opportunity to underrepresented populations. Setting benchmarks is crucial, because it can help increase procurement and value of contracts for minority-owned businesses. For example, federal agencies set aside certain contracts for women-owned small businesses to reach the goal of 5 percent of contracting and awards going toward these businesses. According to the National Women's Business Council, in the time since the Women-Owned Small Businesses Federal Contracting Program was implemented in 2011, women-owned contracted companies have increased the number and value of their federally awarded contracts. 182

In setting benchmarks, executives must be mindful of the intersecting identities and characteristics of business owners and the different economic advantages and disadvantages research shows to be associated with those factors. Executives can address this issue by including in their executive order or directive a requirement that the purchasing department must consider candidates holistically when awarding contracts under the LGBTBEs program, including taking into account sexual orientation, gender identity, race, socioeconomic background, and other factors to ensure that contracts fulfill their purpose of providing economic opportunity to underrepresented groups.

Some localities have already taken steps to seek out LGBTBEs for procurement and contracting. In 2016, King County, Washington, announced plans to track the number of contracts awarded to LGBTQ entrepreneurs in order to increase the diversity of contractors utilized by the county government. <sup>183</sup> In Cleveland, the Mayor's Office of Equal Opportunity recognizes certified LGBT Business Enterprises and includes them in a registry for contractors seeking subcontractors, along with racial minority- and women-owned businesses. 184

Before creating new benchmarks, executives can conduct a local disparity study to determine whether disparities based on race, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or other factors exist in a government's workforce or in its contractor force. Essex County, New Jersey, conducted such a study, and it led to the creation of the state's Office of Small Business Development and Affirmative Action, which includes a resource center for small businesses owned by racial and ethnic minorities, women, and LGBTQ people. 185 In 2011, the office partnered with the National Gay and Lesbian Chamber of Commerce and began recognizing LGBTBEs, and it expanded its outreach to the LGBTQ affiliates.

A model for executive action on programs for LGBTBEs also exists on the state level. The Philadelphia Regional Port Authority, an independent agency of Pennsylvania, recently expanded its diversity and inclusion policy to include LGBTQ people. Under its policy, at least 20 percent of contracts worth \$100,000 or more must go to subcontractors certified as LGBT-owned, women-owned, veteran-owned, or racial minority-owned small businesses. 186

Additionally, in 2015, the Massachusetts governor issued an executive order to include LGBTBEs within a diversity program that requires contractors for a state project costing more than \$150,000 to use a certain percentage of that state awarded money on subcontractors and suppliers that are LGBT-owned, women-owned, veteran-owned, racial minority-owned, or owned by people with disabilities.<sup>187</sup> The executive order also increased state benchmarks—spending goals—for the amount of state money to use on various types of businesses to 7 percent for racial minority-owned businesses and 13 percent for women-owned businesses. The governor's office noted it would give LGBTBEs two to three years to increase capacity before setting benchmarks for procuring a certain amount of LGBTBEs. 188 However, if data on other demographic groups certified under the supplier diversity program provide any indication, including LGBTBEs in the program will provide them with the opportunity to compete for a sizeable portion of the state's contracting budget: "In fiscal year 2014, businesses certified under the supplier diversity program were awarded \$991 million in state contracts out of \$4 billion in total state spending on goods and services." 189

# Trainings and technical assistance

Promoting or mandating trainings that address the diverse needs of LGBTQ communities—and hiring local experts to conduct such training—is an important way for local executives to improve the delivery of services to LGBTQ residents in their community. Local governments can provide their own employees and government-funded organizations with LGBTQ-related training opportunities and require such trainings for government employees or contractors.

Mandating inclusivity trainings may be particularly important for certain departments where major initiatives are housed—for example, training police departments to properly respond to hate crimes. Incorporating LGBTQ trainings into larger diversity trainings allows the training to address the intersections of sexual orientation and gender identity with other factors such as race, disability, homelessness, and poverty, and the impact of these intersections on employee perceptions of the community. This is important to ensure that employees—from public transportation workers to police officers to senior center staff—better understand the challenges faced by the diversity of LGBTQ people that they serve and are better able to recognize and address their own bias against certain communities. If LGBTQ trainings are conducted separately from other diversity trainings, they should also explicitly address how bias and discrimination affect subgroups of the LGBTQ community in different ways, particularly LGBTQ people of color.

Ensuring that government officials are able to respectfully interact with LGBTQ residents and provide appropriate services has several benefits: It makes clear to LGBTQ residents that they are included in local initiatives and are valued members of the community; it may build greater trust in government institutions; and it may increase engagement and participation from LGBTQ community members in public life.

### Make government employee diversity trainings LGBTQ-inclusive

One way that executives can provide an inclusive environment for their LGBTQ residents and employees is by mandating that all government employee diversity trainings are LGBTQ-inclusive. Providing employees with more information about LGBTQ people and the issues and discrimination that they face helps employees better understand those residents and prepares them to provide services in a nondiscriminatory and respectful manner. Equipping employees with this type of training can also create a more welcoming office environment for LGBTQ employees and can help make LGBTQ individuals feel more comfortable using government services. It can allow LGBTQ community members to go to city hall, attend a public meeting, get a marriage license, obtain a certificate of a name or gender marker change, or seek help at a local government office with less fear of being harassed, made to feel unwelcome, or being discouraged from seeking help.

Unfortunately, research shows that LGBTQ people currently face discrimination in accessing public services. The 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey found that 17 percent of respondents who reported that government staff or employees "knew or thought" that they were transgender reported negative experiences— "being denied equal treatment or service or being verbally harassed"—at a public assistance or government benefit office because of their gender identity. Additionally, 13 percent reported negative experiences at a court or courthouse, and more than a third—34 percent—reported such negative experiences while using public transportation. 190 Some transgender people even avoided using such government services for fear of being mistreated.<sup>191</sup>

As the visibility of the transgender community increases, these data show the necessity of training to equip government employees to respectfully serve transgender people and to respond sensitively and appropriately to instances of discrimination. Education about what it means to be transgender is particularly important, as the concept of gender identity isn't well known to the general public. One 2016 study, which examined public attitudes on transgender people in advertisements as well as the public's knowledge about transgender identities, showed that people do not have a clear understanding of what being transgender means. While 93 percent of people surveyed said they know what it means to be a transgender person, respondents on average received a "C" grade on a transgender IQ test, which asked participants to rate as true or false several statements about gender identity and transgender people. 192

Local governments that already mandate that their employees undergo diversity training may simply include an LGBTQ cultural competency component. The inclusion of this dimension of diversity in other types of trainings is not new: the majority of Fortune 500 companies have diversity training that includes sexual orientation and 42 percent include gender identity or expression, and the vast majority of companies rated in the Human Rights Campaign's Corporate Equality Index utilize LGBTQ-inclusive diversity training. 193

For governments that have a local LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination policy, employee trainings ideally cover how to follow that policy—whether it applies to LGBTQ employees, LGBTQ residents served by the government, or both—and explains any consequences for failing to follow the policy. In its Corporate Equality Index, the Human Rights Campaign rewards points to companies that utilize trainings that incorporate reviewing definitions or scenarios of the company policy.

However, even in governments that don't have an explicit nondiscrimination policy that includes sexual orientation and gender identity or expression, trainings can provide employees with a better understanding of LGBTQ identities, the issues facing LGBTQ communities, and best practices for engaging with LGBTQ coworkers and members of the public.

Out and Equal, a leading national organization that provides online and onsite LGBTQ cultural competency training to corporations and government agencies, has several main goals for its trainings. These key goals can serve as guiding principles for local governments providing such trainings or working with a community organization to provide trainings. The goals include explaining LGBTQ terminology and identities, breaking down myths and stereotypes about LGBTQ people, explaining why being LGBTQ-inclusive is good for the organization and its ability to serve the public, and discussing best practices for LGBTQ-inclusive workplace policies. 194 While many organizations provide online trainings that governments can use, having an in-person training with one or more LGBTQ educators is ideal because it allows employees to ask questions and have a conversation. It is also important that local governments periodically evaluate their trainings to ensure that they are up-to-date, effective in informing employees, and shifting employee behavior to better align with the office's policies or best practices.

Some local executives have already mandated LGBTQ-inclusive diversity trainings for government employees. In 2016, Seattle's mayor issued an executive order directing the city's Office of Civil Rights to provide guidance and train city staff that interact directly with the public on how to follow the city's nondiscrimination in public accommodations law and how to provide "safe and inclusive spaces for residents, including transgender and gender-diverse people." The office planned to develop the trainings in conjunction with local LGBTQ organizations. Tempe, Arizona, includes LGBTQ diversity training within its inclusion training, which is conducted in two four-hour sessions and seeks to help employees understand that inclusion is a business imperative; learn what aspects of a work environment lead to better retention, productivity, and customer service; and better understand LGBTQ communities. 196 According to the executive order, the LGBTQ component specifically covers "definitions, statistics, EEOC laws, City of Tempe employment protection, and the business case for LGBT inclusion." <sup>197</sup>

## Mandate LGBTQ-inclusive trainings for local police

Local police commissioners should mandate LGBTQ-inclusive cultural competency trainings for their police officers to help them better serve their community, including LGBTQ residents. Unfortunately, LGBTQ people are both vulnerable to violence and are over-criminalized by law enforcement, even when seeking help from police.

For example, while LGBTQ people are more likely to be the victims of hate crimes than their non-LGBTQ peers, LGBTQ victims are sometimes blamed or even arrested by police who show up on the scene instead of being provided aid. 198 In addition, according to the National Coalition of Anti-Violence Programs, almost one-third—31 percent—of LGBTQ and HIV-positive survivors of intimate partner violence who interacted with law enforcement in 2015 were arrested instead of their abusive partners. 199 Same-sex couples are at least 10 times more likely than different-sex couples to have an experience where both partners are arrested in cases of intimate partner violence.<sup>200</sup> When responding to reports of intimate partner violence, police often make assumptions about the perpetrator based on physical appearance, gender stereotypes, and other biases, which may contribute to false and dual arrests of LGBTQ people in same-sex relationships.<sup>201</sup>

Unfortunately, even beyond explicitly criminalizing LGBTQ survivors, police sometimes exhibit hostility and indifference toward LGBTQ victims: 12 percent of LGBTQ and HIV-positive survivors of intimate partner violence who interacted with law enforcement in 2015 said that the police were hostile, and 13 percent said the police were indifferent. Additionally, more than a third—36 percent—of domestic violence service providers reported that police didn't recognize domestic violence when it involved same-sex partners or a transgender person.<sup>202</sup> Interviews conducted by Amnesty International between 2002 and 2004 showed what a lack of recognition can look like. In that study, LGBTQ advocates, advocates against domestic violence, and law enforcement officials said that police often don't take cases of domestic violence in a same-sex couple seriously or do not recognize assault in the context of an intimate relationship. In cases involving lesbian couples, police often see the situation as a so-called "fair fight" and not a real incident of domestic violence. In cases involving two men, police often don't take the proper action because they believe that "men can fight their own battles."203

LGBTQ people are also disproportionately incarcerated relative to non-LGBTQ people, and this often starts with police profiling LGBTQ people as criminals based on stereotypes.<sup>204</sup> For example, police often assume transgender women especially transgender women of color—are engaging in prostitution, even if all they are doing is walking down the street, a phenomenon termed "walking while trans."<sup>205</sup> According to the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey, in the year prior to taking the survey 11 percent of transgender adults who interacted with police officers who "knew or thought" they were transgender were profiled by police as sex workers.<sup>206</sup> Along with assuming that they are engaging in criminal behavior, police also often mistreat transgender people. According to the survey, the majority of transgender adults who interacted with law enforcement during the previous year reported some form of mistreatment, including being misgendered by an officer, being verbally harassed, or being physically or sexually assaulted.<sup>207</sup>

Criminalization and hostility likely contribute to a lack of trust in police and hesitation to reach out for help, which damages the relationship between a police force and the community it serves.<sup>208</sup> Only one-third of LGBTQ and HIV-positive survivors of intimate partner violence formally reported the incident to police in 2015.<sup>209</sup> In the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey, the majority of respondents reported being somewhat or very uncomfortable seeking police help in general, and these levels are even higher for transgender people of color.<sup>210</sup> Ensuring that police officers are equipped with the knowledge and sensitivity to treat LGBTQ individuals with respect fosters community trust and helps law enforcement better serve and protect all members of the community, including the most vulnerable.

The chief or commissioner of the city or county police department can include LGBTQ cultural competency trainings within other mandatory trainings or as a separate training. The city or county government should also mandate that any private law enforcement contracted by the government receives the same training as its public law enforcement. Many jurisdictions authorize private contractors, sometimes called "special police," to carry out the duties of law enforcement.<sup>211</sup> Private contractors can be empowered to carry guns, make arrests, and charge citizens for certain offenses, but they are not accountable to community members in the same way as police or sheriff's departments are and may have minimal formal training requirements.<sup>212</sup> Mayors and county executives should ensure that contractors are held to the same standards as traditional officers. For example, the District of Columbia statutes authorize the mayor to determine the training requirements for special police officers and to receive information from the chief of police on officers requiring disciplinary action.<sup>213</sup> Local executives can use their authority to ensure that LGBTQ cultural competency training is a requirement for police officers and investigate complaints from LGBTQ members of the community.

In a survey conducted between 2003 and 2004 of police departments in the largest city in each U.S. state plus Washington and San Antonio, 69 percent of police departments reported having some training on LGBTQ issues. The main issues that these police departments addressed in such trainings were how to conduct strip searches of transgender people and how to respond to anti-LGBTQ hate crimes, domestic violence involving a same-sex couple, and sexual assault of an LGBTQ person.<sup>214</sup> Best practices for LGBTQ police trainings include those subject areas as well as addressing what pronouns to use when addressing or referring to a transgender person, how to respond when an individual's identification card has a gender marker that is in conflict with that individual's gender expression, and how to conduct an arrest placement of a transgender person in accordance with their gender identity and/or expressed needs.<sup>215</sup> LGBTQ cultural competency police trainings should also cover basic definitions to provide officers with a better understanding of the LGBTQ communities they interact with, and should focus on practical scenarios that address key issues that LGBTQ community members face when interacting with law enforcement.

Training experts and police officers interviewed by Amnesty International emphasized the need for LGBTQ police trainings to be practical to equip officers with the tools needed to interact properly with LGBTQ people.<sup>216</sup> In fact, a recent study showed that scenario-based LGBTQ police trainings are helpful in ensuring that officers can implement the practices that they learn into their day-to-day work, partly because they allow trainers and colleagues to provide feedback to the officers.<sup>217</sup> Another study found that LGBTQ police trainings increased law enforcement's confidence in using LGBTQ-affirming tactics, which LGBTQ community members associated with positive experiences with law enforcement. In addition, LGBTQ police trainings increased law enforcement's knowledge of LGBTQ identities and the issues LGBTQ people face in police interactions.<sup>218</sup>

Best practices for LGBTQ cultural competency trainings developed at the federal level and for systems such as the juvenile justice system can serve as models for local executives. In 2016, the U.S. Department of Justice Community Relations Service released a training video highlighting best practices for interacting with transgender individuals and addressing the issues of pronouns and identification cards.<sup>219</sup> The video provides three different scenarios police may face when interacting with LGBTQ community members and demonstrates the correct way for officers to respond in those situations. The video also includes instruction from a police officer, definitions of what the terms sexual orientation, gender identity, and transgender mean, and testimony from a transgender woman on what transgender people face when interacting with police.

As another positive example, the Equity Project provides a training curriculum to staff involved in the juvenile justice system on how to interact with LGBTQ youth, and it includes specific training for police. The interactive training includes learning about LGBTQ identities, understanding implicit bias and profiling that LGBTQ youth face, and learning how to interact with LGBTQ youth in an unbiased way; it also involves quizzes and discussions about the best way to handle possible scenarios.<sup>220</sup> While videos and scenarios can provide important information, an in-person training with an LGBTQ educator or advocate is ideal, as with other government employee diversity trainings, so that officers can ask questions.

Several localities have already begun training their police forces in LGBTQ cultural competency. For example, the police force in Dallas has been providing such training for 15 years. It uses a local training group to provide a mandatory four hours of training, including one hour specifically on transgender issues, to all recruits during their training for the job.<sup>221</sup> Specifically, recruits are trained on how to interact with LGBTQ community members and how to follow the federal law prohibiting anti-LGBTQ hate crimes.<sup>222</sup> The Austin, Texas, police department has taken crucial steps in training its officers in how to interact with LGBTQ community members, including how to respond to domestic violence situations involving LGBTQ people and how to properly conduct searches of transgender people. The force also trains officers on how to respond to potential hate crimes, and the force even includes an internal hate crime review team.<sup>223</sup>

In Seattle, the city's LGBTQ commission worked with the police there to "develop and implement an on-going diversity training program for new police officers."224 As part of that effort the department's education and training section produced a training video that incorporated its new transgender policy and instructed police on how to respectfully treat transgender people, including what pronouns to use and how to avoid profiling and unlawful searches.<sup>225</sup> The video features transgender community members discussing their identities and their experiences with police and offers ideas to help police respectfully interact with transgender people. For example, one transgender man featured in the video suggests that police officers ask a transgender person what their preferred pronouns are and explicitly indicate to the person that the officer will be respectful and is concerned for their safety.<sup>226</sup>

Other local police departments have partnered with federal departments or other groups to develop and implement LGBTQ trainings. In 2015, the Jackson, Mississippi, police department collaborated with the U.S. Southern District of the Mississippi Attorney's Office and local LGBTQ organizations to conduct a training for officers on transgender cultural competency.<sup>227</sup> The training explained key

terms, discussed the issues transgender people face, and provided best practices on interacting with members of the transgender community, including the use of pronouns. In 2016, the Jackson police department worked with the Department of Justice Community Relations Service to provide LGBTQ cultural competency trainings to its police officers. As recommended by Department of Justice, the Jackson police department had transgender Mississippians participate in the training. These individuals drew from personal experience and helped to break down the barriers between the police and the transgender community.<sup>228</sup>

Provide cultural competency training to service providers working with LGBTQ older adults

## LGBTQ cultural competency trainings in centers serving older adults

The Area Agency on Aging, or AAA, in Boulder County, Colorado, developed its own training curriculum called Project Visibility, which it used to train more than a thousand people throughout the county.<sup>229</sup> Nancy Grimes, a longtime staffer at the Boulder County AAA, said that it made a difference to have the "credibility of county government" when inviting elder care service providers at other county departments to participate in Project Visibility. The experience of the Boulder County AAA underlines the role city and county executives can play in ensuring that service providers prioritize such trainings. The Project Visibility curriculum has been delivered to service providers in other parts of the country as well, and the agency recently developed a 30-minute web-based version of the training that is free to the public.<sup>230</sup>

LGBTQ senior citizens face higher rates of social isolation than the general elderly population.<sup>231</sup> They also face higher rates of economic insecurity than the general population, particularly senior lesbian couples and older LGBTQ people of color.<sup>232</sup> Compared to non-LGBTQ older adults, they are less likely to have children and spouses, and are more likely to be estranged from their families of origin. 233 Many LGBTQ older adults spent their formative years experiencing rejection from mainstream society.<sup>234</sup> Regardless of how long they have claimed one or more LGBTQ identities, most have experienced verbal abuse because of their sexual orientation, gender identity, and/or gender expression, and expectations of rejection can influence LGBTQ older adults' decision to seek support. 235

A survey by the U.S. Administration on Aging found that LGBTQ seniors were only 20 percent as likely as their non-LGBTQ peers to access public services, such as housing assistance, food stamps, or senior centers. 236 Yet higher rates of social isolation and poverty may place LGBTQ older adults in the greatest need for public services such as in-home care, adult protective services, and meal delivery. City and county staff serving LGBTQ older adults should be trained to meet the unique needs of this population.

Elder care providers may not realize that some of the seniors they serve identify as LGBTQ. One residential activities coordinator at a New York City nursing home, for example, did not think that she served any LGBTQ residents, but within two weeks of hanging up her training certificate on the wall, two residents of her nursing home shared with her that they identified as LGBTQ.<sup>237</sup> In fact, one study found that elder care agencies with staff that had undergone LGBTQ cultural competency training were far more likely to receive requests to assist LGBTQ older adults.<sup>238</sup> Elder care agency staff need to receive appropriate training and work to build trust among LGBTQ seniors to counter both perceived and actual bias against this vulnerable community in elder care services. City and county agencies charged with serving seniors can take the lead on providing this LGBTQ cultural competency training in several different ways, as detailed below.

The director of a city office of aging, for instance, can mandate that the staff undergo LGBTQ cultural competency training and incorporate it as part of annual skills training and the onboarding process for new employees. Cities and counties can contract with groups such as SAGE (Advocacy & Services for LGBT Elders) to provide cultural competency trainings for service providers.<sup>239</sup> SAGE trainings cover a variety of topics, from the basics on serving LGBTQ older adults to specific workshops on the needs of transgender elders and LGBTQ elders of color. The local community of LGBTQ elders, LGBTQ-serving organizations, LGBTQ-affirming religious institutions, and local SAGE affiliates can help with the process of identifying training needs.

The Older Americans Act of 1973 established Area Agencies on Aging, or AAAs, to provide elder care services at the local level. Though they were created under federal law and receive federal funding, AAAs often receive additional funding at the local level, or a city or county agency may serve as the AAA, so mayors and county executives can use AAAs to ensure cultural competency in services for LGBTQ older adults. AAAs must first ensure that their own staff is trained; next, they should assess the needs of LGBTQ older adults in their community and commit to meeting those needs through the services and supports they fund. AAAs can also host trainings at their offices for staff outside of their agencies, or make completion of LGBTQ cultural competency training a condition for receiving agency funds. For example, the AAA in Boulder, Colorado, created its own LGBTQ cultural competency training curriculum and has coordinated numerous LGBTQ cultural competency trainings in the area. (see text box)

Departments of aging can incentivize cultural competency by making funding contingent on cultural competency training, or providing certifications to service providers that complete a particular training module. As part of its licensing process for adult care homes, the division of Aging, Disability, and Veterans Services in Multnomah County, Oregon, offers a designation of "LGBT Welcoming" to adult care home operators. To receive this designation, an adult care home facility must complete three trainings focusing specifically on the needs of LGBTQ seniors, follow inclusivity guidelines, post a code of conduct, and place an LGBTQ welcoming symbol "in a window" nearest the home's main entrance.<sup>240</sup>

## Expand the collection of data on sexual orientation and gender identity

Policymakers at all levels of government use data about the characteristics and needs of their communities to make determinations about the allocation of resources, develop community-specific programming, and evaluate the implementation, reach, and effectiveness of policies. Unfortunately, data about LGBTQ people are scarce, limiting the ability of both policymakers and advocates to identify and address the needs of LGBTQ people relative to the general population. Expanding the collection of data on sexual orientation and gender identity would ensure that public policy responses to serving LGBTQ communities are evidence-based and appropriately evaluated.

Currently, the federal government collects sexual orientation data in 12 federal surveys and gender identity data in six federal surveys.<sup>241</sup> There are additional data that have been collected on an ad hoc basis in federal administrative datasets, such as the Family and Medical Leave Survey, and federal statisticians have used novel methods to identify LGBTQ people in existing datasets, including the identification of transgender people in Medicaid claims data.<sup>242</sup> Federal surveys administered at the state level also include questions to identify LGBTQ people. For example, an estimated 25 states and territories collect sexual orientation and gender identity data among adults in the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention-funded Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System.<sup>243</sup>

Individual states also have taken steps to increase the number of state-level surveys and administrative datasets that ask these questions, including through legislative efforts such as AB 959 in California, which expanded data collection in state agencies, and through administrative action, as in the interagency working group established in New York state to implement new data collection protocols across state agencies.<sup>244</sup> Fortunately, the science on asking questions about sexual orientation and gender identity continues to grow and best practices exist for asking these questions on population surveys.<sup>245</sup>

At the local level, data collection to identify the needs of LGBTQ communities can take several forms. Executives may opt to collect sexual orientation and gender identity data from city or county employees, as is done for other demographic data. These data would allow officials to assess the diversity of a city or county's workforce, promote compliance with civil rights law, and evaluate the support and retention of LGBTQ employees. Questions about sexual orientation, gender identity, and household or family structure also can be included in existing employee surveys and agency data collection instruments. For example, since 1998, Hennepin County, Minnesota, has included a question to identify LGBTQ respondents in its Survey of the Health of All the Population and Environment and regularly informs the public about the health and well-being of these residents. 246 Where applicable, language on departmental intake forms should be edited to allow LGBTQ people and samesex couples to identify themselves, such as using the term "partner" in addition to "spouse" and/or "husband/wife," or asking for a person's pronouns. As with other forms of demographic data, considerations about whether and what data should be collected about sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression and related characteristics as well as how they are collected should be informed by the purpose of asking these questions, such as research or programmatic needs, and the methods by which information will be gathered.

County and municipal executives can ensure that subgroups of the LGBTQ community who might have unique needs, such as LGBTQ youth, are counted in relevant data collection instruments. For example, some cities and counties collect their own data on students, while others may be responsible for administering federal and state surveys, such as the Youth Risk Behavior Survey.<sup>247</sup> Local coordinators of this survey at health or education agencies in many communities can choose to add questions about same-sex sexual behavior, sexual identity, and gender expression to their survey to better understand the disparities in outcomes for LGBTQ students.<sup>248</sup> Well-designed and well-funded surveys ensure an accurate count of LGBTQ people within a population, as the District of Columbia learned when their Homeless Youth Census found that a much higher proportion of youth experiencing homelessness identify as LGBTQ than previously estimated.<sup>249</sup>

Data collection can occur across a wide variety of policy and program areas and these may differ by jurisdiction. It is recommended that local governments establish an interagency working group or convene a task force on LGBTQ data collection to conduct an analysis of where sexual orientation and gender identity data are being collected and what steps would be required to expand demographic data collection to include these characteristics. Local executives can then initiate pilot studies or issue guidance on how to appropriately include questions related to sexual orientation and gender identity in existing city or county surveys and administrative datasets. In 2014, the San Francisco Department of Public Health issued a set of guidelines on collecting and reporting sexual orientation data to standardize methods and assist department personnel in collecting this information from people seeking services from the department and department-funded programs.<sup>250</sup> These guidelines were later adopted by the San Francisco board of supervisors when advancing the body's LGBTQ data collection ordinance which, when passed, required five city departments and health and social service contractors to collect data on sexual orientation and gender identity. <sup>251</sup>

# Community engagement

Because of their proximity, city and county officials often form close relationships with their constituents and have a vested interest in building and maintaining trust between those constituents and the local government. This section recommends actions that elected officials can take along with policies and programs they can enact to increase engagement with LGBTQ members of their community and expand awareness and acceptance by the general public of LGBTQ community members through elevating LGBTQ history and shining a light on equality issues, among other efforts. Proactively seeking out partnerships with local LGBTQ organizations and local experts on LGBTQ issues allows elected officials to identify specific needs of their constituents and work in tandem to develop policy solutions. Enacting more formal structures to promote engagement across administrations helps ensure the sustainability of programs and likely increases their degree of effectiveness in serving LGBTQ residents and their families.

# Appoint an LGBTQ liaison in the executive office and in relevant agencies

Research indicates a correlation between LGBTQ people serving in positions of leadership in government and increased equality for LGBTQ residents.<sup>252</sup> Establishing an appointed LGBTQ liaison position and making sure that the person who fills that post is a leader within the office of the executive allows input and recommendations from LGBTQ residents to be shared directly with the executive team, which in turn can help create policies that better support LGBTQ people. The executive can also concurrently appoint an LGBTQ liaison in the executive office as well as in other agencies, particularly the police department.

Liaisons in the executive office and in local agencies such as the police force serve as central points of contact for individual residents and community-led organizations to raise concerns and suggest solutions to strengthen services. As described below, LGBTQ liaison positions are often established to help improve relationships between the government and LGBTQ communities, and these positions can also serve as a point of contact to help revise internal operating practices that are of concern to LGBTQ employees and, as such, relevant to improving workplace environments.

Localities across the country have LGBTQ liaisons to the mayor, including Tampa, Florida; Stamford, Connecticut; St. Petersburg, Florida; and Somerville, Massachusetts.<sup>253</sup> The Office of the LGBTQ Community Liaison in Somerville is housed within the Health and Human Services Department but is the main contact for LGBTQ community members about any issue. The office has developed a list of resources for LGBTQ residents, including a directory of LGBTQ programs and services in the city, and it partners with the Somerville Women's Commission to run a phone drive for The Network/La Red, an advocacy group for survivors of partner abuse in LGBTQ and other marginalized communities.<sup>254</sup>

## Diversity and inclusion in the Hoosier state

On January 15, 2016, Mayor Pete Buttigieg of South Bend, Indiana, issued an executive order establishing a new Diversity and Inclusion Initiative. <sup>255</sup> The details of the plan were released in July of that year, authored by the newly appointed diversity and inclusion officer. The initiative calls on the city to promote diversity and acceptance in the workplace, reduce bias in employee recruitment and promotion, and support minority groups in the greater community. It also outlines concrete steps the city can take to achieve these goals, such as hosting diversity workshops for city employees, tracking minority applicants in the city's hiring process, documenting and tracking discrimination complaints by demographic, coordinating citywide diversity dialogues, and supporting minority-owned businesses. The Diversity and Inclusion Initiative specifically recognizes and empowers the LGBTQ community by including definitions of gender and sexuality in the plan, promoting LGBTQ cultural competency, and reaffirming the city's commitment to an LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination policy.

Additionally, several executives or police commissioners have appointed LGBTQ liaisons to their police departments, including in St. Petersburg, Florida; Stamford, Connecticut; Suffolk, Virginia; and Norfolk, Virginia—along with five other police departments in the Hampton Roads, Virginia, metropolitan area and Washington, D.C.<sup>256</sup> In addition to serving as a point of contact for residents on criminal justice and quality of life issues and working to strengthen trust and communication between LGBTQ communities and police, some of these police LGBTQ liaisons

have additional functions. The St. Petersburg Police Department's LGBTQ liaison reaches out to victims of hate crimes to help those individuals navigate the criminal justice system.<sup>257</sup> Norfolk's LGBTQ liaison has coordinated police force recruitment events at local LGBTQ pride festivals and helps with the local "Youth Out United-Youth Support Group" initiative. 258 Washington's police department has five core liaisons and between 1 and 16 LGBTQ liaison affiliates in each police district within the city who serve as points of contact and conduct public education campaigns on anti-LGBTQ hate crimes.<sup>259</sup>

Establish an LGBTQ commission or advisory board to guide the executive, council members, and other administrative officials

## **Houston LGBTQ advisory board formed** in response to anti-LGBTQ attack

In the wake of the tragic June 2016 mass murder at an Orlando LGBTQ nightclub, Houston Mayor Sylvester Turner created an LGBTQ advisory board comprised of 49 people in honor of the 49 victims of the massacre. <sup>260</sup> To ensure that the breadth of Houston's LGBTQ community is represented, the advisory board intentionally includes members who represent a diversity of races, sexual orientations, and gender identities. Because of this goal, the board's composition includes people of multiple different races, ethnicities and sexual orientations, as well as transgender individuals, intersex individuals, and a parent of a transgender child.<sup>261</sup> The board has a committee structure and serves as a link between the mayor and Houston's LGBTQ community. The board has its own website that offers resources for LGBTQ youth and transgender residents to assist in finding affirming providers. The website also allows community members to sign up for email updates on the board's initiatives and events, including information on how to become involved in various activities and programs.<sup>262</sup>

Local executives can issue an executive order establishing advisory boards and commissions that institutionalize resident participation in forums that provide advice to elected and administrative officials. Local LGBTQ commissions and advisory boards operate across the country, with the structure and scope of work of these bodies being diverse and designed to address the needs of local LGBTQ residents. In addition, cities and counties can diversify the membership of other boards such as youth advisory boards, Area Agency on Aging advisory councils,

and citizen oversight boards of police departments by recruiting LGBTQ community members and ensuring that they understand the application process for joining these boards. Commissions can work in partnership with LGBTQ liaisons, offices of equity, and external organizations to conduct outreach, research, share information, and create work plans that reflect community priorities.

The Seattle LGBTQ Commission is one of the oldest LGBTQ advisory boards in the United States. Originally established by the mayor as a task force in 1985, it became the Seattle Commission for Lesbians and Gays with 15 volunteer members in 1989 and was later absorbed into the Office for Civil Rights.<sup>263</sup> The LGBTQ Commission's role is to advise the mayor, city council, and city departments on ways to address concerns of the city's LGBTQ residents.<sup>264</sup> Commission members organize their work in partnership with staff through a subcommittee structure that includes the following subcommittees: internal affairs, people of color stakeholders, public safety, city planning, neighborhood services, and city resources. In 2010, the commission hosted community forums as part of a comprehensive community needs assessment.<sup>265</sup> In 2015, the commission prioritized expanding city-funded data collection efforts to include questions about sexual orientation and gender identity.<sup>266</sup> To reach other goals, commission members interfaced with the city planning department to advise on ways to make parks and public spaces inclusive and representative of the city's LGBTQ community.

Several localities across the country have been proactive and established LGBTQ commissions or advisory boards that guide the executive on a variety of LGBTQ issues. In Jersey City, New Jersey, the mayor created the Mayor's Taskforce on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Equality and is represented on the task force by the mayor-appointed LGBT Community Liaison.<sup>267</sup> In 2010, Joseph N. DiVincenzo Jr., the county executive of Essex County, New Jersey, appointed a 13-member LGBTQ advisory board charged with making sure a key part of the county's population—its LGBTQ residents—was "at the table" and could raise concerns and make recommendations to the executive. 268

Meanwhile, some executives, in response to incidents that highlight the urgency of LGBTQ issues, have established boards and commissions. For example, in 2013, Baltimore's police commissioner appointed a special advisory council on LGBTQ community concerns, partly in response to the severe beating of a gay man in East Baltimore. The advisory council, which serves in addition to the police department's LGBTQ liaison, recommends policies and training standards for the police commissioner to implement.<sup>269</sup> In response to the tragic mass murder at an Orlando LGBTQ nightclub in June 2016, Houston Mayor Sylvester Turner created an LGBTQ advisory board comprised of 49 people in honor of the 49 victims of the Orlando massacre. (see text box)

In response to an incident highlighting racism within the LGBTQ community, the Philadelphia mayor's office, Office of Diversity and Inclusion, and Office of LGBT Affairs created a 23-person Mayoral Commission on LGBT Affairs. As was the case in Houston, the city intentionally ensured that the commission represented the diversity of Philadelphia's LGBTQ community—including a diversity of LGBTQ identities, races, religions, jobs, socioeconomic statuses, and ages. One of the commission's first goals was to form a working group on racism in the LGBTQ community.<sup>270</sup> In the past, Philadelphia's mayors created LGBTQ advisory boards, but this one was the first commission established by the city's permanent Office of LGBT Affairs.<sup>271</sup>

## Issue proclamations and support visible indicators of LGBTQ acceptance and inclusion

Mayors can issue proclamations that recognize LGBTQ communities and commemorate milestones from LGBTQ history. Examples of such actions are proclamations issued to recognize June as LGBTQ pride month—a widespread tradition across the country of recognizing LGBTQ history and celebrating the community's accomplishments—which Saratoga Springs, New York, did for the first time in 2014, and proclamations issued to recognize November 20 as Transgender Day of Remembrance—an annual day to honor the memory of people whose lives were lost to anti-transgender violence—as San Marcos, Texas, did in 2015. 272 These days can also be recognized by flying the LGBTQ and transgender pride flags outside of city halls, which is what St. Louis did for Pride Week in 2016.<sup>273</sup>

In addition to broad declarations of LGBTQ inclusivity, mayors can designate their cities as welcoming communities for LGBTQ immigrants and refugees, in particular. The number of people globally displaced by war and persecution is at an all-time high, 65.3 million.<sup>274</sup> Of these, 1.19 million need resettlement in a safe third country.<sup>275</sup> Resettlement is a particularly critical issue for LGBTQ people. With nearly 80 countries worldwide criminalizing same-sex relationships, many individuals are at risk of having to flee their homes because of persecution.<sup>276</sup> The United States has long served as a safe shelter for refugees through its resettlement program and courts have established that people persecuted for their sexual orientation or gender identity are protected under the law.<sup>277</sup>

While the number of refugees admitted to the United States is a decision made by the federal government, cities and counties can make these newcomers welcome in their new homes and facilitate their integration into their communities. More than 50 communities across the country have declared themselves a "Welcoming City," committing themselves to helping newcomers integrate and helping them thrive in three core areas: civic, economic, and linguistic integration. <sup>278</sup> According to the White House's Task Force on New Americans, welcoming cities can commit to developing policies, programs, and initiatives that build welcoming communities, communicate the value of immigrant integration for all residents, and share information on the progress of these new residents.

There are additional steps that welcoming communities can take beyond these initial steps, such as establishing a multisector collaborative to develop and implement a comprehensive immigrant integration plan that includes LGBTQ community members and LGBTQ community organizations. Welcoming communities can also encourage immigrants and refugees to participate in civic life and promote citizenship, support English language learning, and encourage workplaces to harness the skills and talents of immigrants and refugees.<sup>279</sup> Mayors can do their part by establishing offices to coordinate these initiatives and provide oversight and evaluation of outcomes, like Seattle's Inclusive and Equitable City Cabinet, which includes the police department, Office of Civil Rights—which houses the Seattle LGBTQ Commission—Office of Immigrant and Refugee Affairs, Department of Neighborhoods, Office of Economic Development, Office of Policy and Innovation, the city budget office, Office of Intergovernmental Relations, Department of Education and Early Learning, the human services department, Office of Labor Standards, and the city attorney's office.<sup>280</sup>

## Develop and publicize LGBTQ-specific programming for seniors

## Intergenerational programming

One way to engage LGBTQ seniors and highlight their life experiences and contributions to society is through intergenerational programming. LGBTQ youth face many similar challenges to LGBTQ older adults—for example, loneliness, marginalization within families of origin, and experiences of discrimination from service providers.<sup>281</sup> It can be empowering for youth to meet older LGBTQ people who are comfortable in their identity and may serve as role models.<sup>282</sup> Working with youth can also help older adults feel a sense of purpose and enhance self-esteem.<sup>283</sup> For example, a black transgender senior who participated in the Intergenerational Storytelling Project in San Francisco found the program valuable, saying: "It was powerful to connect with youth. It helped me to see what I have to offer."284 Intergenerational programs can follow a variety of models and engage participants in art workshops, cross-generational story sharing, or even in LGBTQ advocacy for their communities.<sup>285</sup> One adult care home received a grant from the New York City Department for the Aging for an intergenerational program in which at-risk youth enrich the lives of the residents while acquiring skills for careers in geriatric care.286

As reviewed earlier in this report, LGBTQ seniors have unique needs relative to their non-LGBTQ peers and may not receive adequate services to meet those needs. A study of Massachusetts's congregate meal programs, which provide hot meals for older adults at community sites such as churches and senior centers, found that lesbian, gay, and bisexual seniors traveled seven times as far as heterosexual seniors to congregate meal sites.<sup>287</sup> The need for LGBTQ-specific services for older adults will only grow as a younger generation with higher rates of LGBTQ self-identification ages. The number of lesbian, gay, and bisexual older adults is expected to double from 1.5 million to 3 million by 2030.<sup>288</sup> Estimates of transgender people as a proportion of the general population have grown larger with time as well, possibly due to increased acceptance that has allowed more transgender people to publicly disclose their identity—a trend that is expected to continue.<sup>289</sup> Local executives can take a proactive approach to include this often overlooked community by offering LGBTQ-specific programming through their offices of aging, adult protective services, and senior centers.

Many senior service programs are operated or funded directly or indirectly by cities and counties. The manager of a county-funded senior center or the coordinator of adult care programs for a city can adopt programs that foster a welcoming environment for LGBTQ seniors. SAGE's National Resource Center on LGBT Aging provides a guide with suggestions for programming and other ways to make agencies more welcoming.<sup>290</sup> Having opportunities for social interaction can be particularly valuable for LGBTQ older adults who may feel unwelcome in both mainstream aging programs and in the broader LGBTQ community.<sup>291</sup> Senior centers may facilitate support groups for LGBTQ older adults facing issues such as coming out later in life and grief and bereavement, or even sponsor discussion groups focused on LGBTQ art and literature. It may be useful to have separate support groups for older lesbians, older gay men, older bisexual people, and older transgender people, depending on the needs of the community. Often, existing programs can be modified to be inclusive of LGBTQ community members. For example, if a senior center offers free tax preparation workshops, the program coordinator can ask the volunteer tax preparers to counsel community members on tax deductions specific to LGBTQ individuals and families, such as the deductibility of transition-related medical care.<sup>292</sup>

It is important to recognize the need for targeted outreach, because LGBTQ older adults may have experienced discrimination when accessing elder care services and/ or have histories of trauma and discrimination related to their identity.<sup>293</sup> Agency staff can build partnerships with local LGBTQ groups to reach a wider audience. To develop these relationships, the chief of the county's aging services department can volunteer to speak at LGBTQ community events, or the manager of a senior center run by the city can make the center's meeting space available to LGBTQ community groups. 294 Because LGBTQ seniors may want to know about culturally competent services available to them, it can be helpful for a local aging services agency to compile a resource directory. For example, the Division of Senior Services at Bergen County, New Jersey, has an "LGBT Resources" section in its Key Services Guide for Older Adults and Caregivers, which includes contact information for social groups, advocacy organizations, and LGBTQ-friendly houses of worship.<sup>295</sup>

Many older adults have been pioneers in LGBTQ activism, and continue to be advocates for their community. These individuals can be invited to participate in advisory councils set up by the city or county. For example, a case manager at the county division of aging services can help a senior complete an application to serve on a city's aging advisory board or LGBTQ advisory board, or an LGBTQ adult care home can inform residents about opportunities to serve on community councils. LGBTQ seniors may want to be advocates for LGBTQ services and elder care services, but they may also wish to be consulted on other public services that they access, such as transportation, public libraries, or community gardens. Another way to engage LGBTQ seniors and highlight their life experience and contributions to society is through intergenerational programming. (see text box)

One way to increase the visibility of LGBTQ-inclusive services is to participate in local pride parades or other pride events with staff and clients of the elder care programs funded by the city and county. The New Jewish Home in New York City, for example, sponsored a float in the city's 2016 pride parade. 296 Twenty-five staff and five residents marched in the parade, including one senior who had marched in the original pride parade in 1970. Another option is to host pride programming on site. Philadelphia's Southwest Senior Center hosted its own pride event where attendees had the option of wearing T-shirts that said "LGBT Supporter." Local LGBTQ news outlets were invited to cover the event so that their readers would know to expect a welcoming environment at the center. Programming during local pride weeks can increase awareness of identity-affirming services and create a welcoming environment for LGBTQ seniors.

## Provide access to culturally competent language services

More than 25 million United States residents, including LGBTQ people, are limited English proficient, and face barriers to accessing services and participating in community engagement initiatives absent adequate translation and interpretation services.<sup>297</sup> One key area where language access services are needed is health services, an area in which LGBTQ people face disparities because of discrimination.<sup>298</sup> In 2011, a project on translation and interpretation policies and practices from the Migration Policy Institute previewed a number of resources that are available to federal, state, and local officials seeking to increase access for residents with limited English proficiency and has continued to develop resources to enhance efforts across all levels of government.<sup>299</sup> These resources include a guide and a checklist that can serve as references for local executives seeking to expand access.<sup>300</sup>

The number of jurisdictions that expanded access to language access services through adoption and implementation of an executive order has increased over the past decade. In 2010, Isiah Leggett, the executive of Montgomery County, Maryland, signed an executive order that requires all executive branch departments, offices, and programs that provide direct services to identify a department liaison to coordinate language access efforts, create a language access plan, and update that plan on an annual basis.<sup>301</sup> In 2012, the executive of Suffolk County, New York, Steve Bellone, signed an order that required language assistance services to be provided to people with limited English proficiency across all county departments and agencies.<sup>302</sup> In 2013, former Houston Mayor Annise Parker signed an executive order on language access that included similar provisions.<sup>303</sup>

These steps are important to ensure that services are available to all members of the community, including limited English proficient members. In addition, LGBTQ cultural competency training for interpreters should be provided to help address the discrimination LGBTQ people face across different areas of life.

## Commemorate LGBTQ history

## **LGBTQ landmarks**

In 2016, the Los Angeles Office of Historic Resources issued a groundbreaking LGBTQ historic context statement that highlights the long history of LGBTQ people, liberation movements, arts, and politics in Los Angeles. 304 The statement provides guidance "in identifying and evaluating potential historic resources relating to Los Angeles' rich LGBT history" for field surveyors under contract with the Los Angeles Department of City Planning, and identifies more than 30 buildings, structures, and districts across the city as potential LGBTQ historic resources.<sup>305</sup> These sites, as well as others identified by field surveyors, will be compiled into a searchable online inventory of historic sites that the city is developing in partnership with the Getty Conservation Institute.<sup>306</sup>

Today, the Stonewall National Monument, which commemorates the site of the 1969 Stonewall riots, is the only U.S. National Monument dedicated primarily to LGBTQ history. The National Park System doesn't adequately reflect the rich and diverse history of the United States—leaving cities and counties with an opportunity to fill the gap.<sup>307</sup>

City and county executives can commemorate LGBTQ history by creating landmarks and preserving sites of historical and cultural significance to LGBTQ communities. In many cities, historic and cultural preservation commissions are appointed by city mayors, who can select commissioners charged with recognizing their city's diverse heritage. Several cities have already begun the process of surveying and recognizing LGBTQ history. For example, Los Angeles issued a groundbreaking LGBTQ historic context statement last year and is helping develop an inventory of LGBTQ historic sites. (see text box)

New York City's Landmarks Preservation Commission—a mayoral agency responsible for preserving the city's culturally significant buildings and sites has designated historic preservation districts in parts of Greenwich Village that were home to iconic moments in LGBTQ history and culture. The city also has created an interactive online map that documents historic sites that played an important role in the lives of LGBTQ New Yorkers, allowing users to explore 150 years of LGBTQ history.<sup>308</sup> In 2009, the District of Columbia recognized LGBTQ history when it granted landmark status to the home of Frank Kameny, an LGBTQ rights pioneer who, after he was fired by the federal government for being gay, brought the first known civil rights claim based on sexual orientation to the U.S. Supreme Court.<sup>309</sup>

Every city and county in America has a dynamic history of LGBTQ struggle, resilience, and culture that deserves to be commemorated. Local executives can easily ensure that their city or county recognizes the immense contributions of LGBTQ communities to American history and life by surveying and commemorating LGBTQ history.

## Issue 100-day challenges to end LGBTQ homelessness

Identifying short-term, manageable goals has been used to make progress in behavioral health for a long time, but recently this practice has shown promise in public policy contexts.<sup>310</sup> Mayors or county executives can issue a "100-day challenge" to their communities to address discrete, local objectives that meet the goal of ending LGBTQ homelessness. The purpose of the challenge is to empower front-line staff, those that work directly with communities experiencing homelessness, to pursue creative approaches to meeting ambitious short-term goals, such as adding 10 new housing units specifically for LGBTQ youth, or training all intake staff at emergency shelters in transgender cultural competency.

While a homeless services agency or a nonprofit provider might chair the effort, a 100-day challenge is undertaken by a broad coalition of partners, including city and county departments, private funders, shelters, housing providers, LGBTQ centers, advocacy groups, and representatives from the community. The mayor or county executive can partner with other key leaders such as the governor or a local community foundation to issue the challenge, and allocate funding for technical assistance to support a community-driven response. It is important to include the perspectives of the intended beneficiaries of the challenge at every step of designing and implementing the program, as one community did during their 100-day challenge to end youth homelessness by creating a new youth advisory board.311 100-day challenges are effective because they use what is termed a "results-first" model that empowers communities to take immediate steps toward ending homelessness for a marginalized population and then build on the initial successes moving forward.

Communities around the United States, for example, have used 100-day challenges to place people in safe and stable housing. Austin, Cleveland, and Los Angeles participated in the inaugural set of 100-day challenges to end youth homelessness coordinated by A Way Home America, a national initiative to end youth homelessness.<sup>312</sup> Each of the cities chose their own goals—for example, Austin specified that 50 percent of the homeless youth to be housed were to be former foster youth. 313 By choosing their own goals communities can focus on specific vulnerable populations, such as LGBTQ youth exiting the foster care system, within the broader goal of ending LGBTQ homelessness. When evaluating outcomes, each of the three communities mentioned above exceeded the goals they initially set, collectively housing 413 young people in the 100-day period.

As of this writing, five additional communities have accepted a 100-day challenge from A Way Home America, including Hennepin County, Minnesota; Louisville, Kentucky; and Palm Beach County, Florida. 314 Similarly, four communities in Virginia—Roanoke, Richmond, the Virginia Peninsula, and South Hampton Roads—accepted 100-day challenges from their governor as part of a statewide effort to end veteran homelessness. Together, the four communities housed 462 veterans, a significant step in making Virginia the first state to ensure that every veteran had access to housing.<sup>315</sup> In Philadelphia, a 100-day challenge to end youth homelessness catalyzed the adoption of data-sharing agreements and broke down barriers in communication between and among private and public youth-serving entities.<sup>316</sup> 100-day challenges empower community stakeholders to question the rules, pursue creative solutions, and allow the work to endure beyond the initial 100 days on an interpersonal, interagency, and systems level.<sup>317</sup>

A key element of the success of 100-day challenges is the support of an experienced coach. In its guidebook on system planning to end youth homelessness, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development advises that the 100day challenge method requires adequate preparation, "fine-tuned instincts" for navigating sensitive systems, and a skilled facilitator.<sup>318</sup> Organizations such as the Rapid Results Institute, a consultancy that works with nonprofits and government agencies, have successfully coached communities through this method across a variety of policy domains.<sup>319</sup> One participant in A Way Home America's 100-day challenge reported that "coaching helped me shift my thinking far more out-ofthe-box, ask the questions that need to be asked, and feel supported throughout the craziness of the process."320 With the encouragement of leadership at their organizations, staff reported that they had "permission to do things that they only previously wished they could."321

A well-facilitated process also fosters relationships between participants, both as representatives of their organizations and as individuals working together toward a common goal.<sup>322</sup> One participant in A Way Home America's 100-day challenge was surprised by "how quickly my city's partners became a team" in the 100-day period, and another participant was pleased to discover "people's willingness to bend their program rules when asked."323 Moreover, a well-facilitated process levels the playing field between participants and helps them assume collective ownership of the problem of housing people, rather than the task being the responsibility of a single agency.<sup>324</sup> Mayors and county executives should allocate or secure funding to ensure effective facilitation of their communities' 100-day challenges.

National initiatives such as A Way Home America and former first lady Michelle Obama's Mayors Challenge to End Veteran Homelessness have been important partners in the effort to end homelessness. 325 Technical assistance resources from the U.S. Interagency Council on Homelessness, the Rapid Results Institute, A Way Home America, the True Colors Fund, and the National Association for the Education of Homeless Children and Youth can help communities plan their own 100-day challenge to end LGBTQ homelessness.<sup>326</sup>

Given the many barriers to housing for LGBTQ people, this population needs culturally responsive interventions and solutions tailored to their needs.<sup>327</sup> Between 20 percent to 40 percent of youth experiencing homelessness and housing instability identify as LGBTQ compared to just 7 percent to 10 percent of the overall youth population.<sup>328</sup> According to the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey, 70 percent of transgender adults who stayed in a shelter in the past year reported being mistreated because of being transgender.<sup>329</sup>

Because existing systems to prevent and address homelessness do not always meet the needs of marginalized populations, especially unaccompanied LGBTQ youth and young adults, it is essential to have members of these populations represented at meetings so that decisions and recommendations can be informed based on their lived experiences. Communities looking to include the perspectives of LGBTQ people who have experienced homelessness should compensate these individuals for their time by offering stipends or creating paid internships at one of the participating agencies. Communities should also consult guidebooks from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development on convening a youth homelessness task force.<sup>330</sup>

While examples of 100-day challenges listed in this section focus on homelessness, mayors and county executives could use this model to address other issues of concern to their communities, particularly their LGBTQ constituents. Issuing a shortterm call to action can catalyze communities, and a guided process of coordination between stakeholders can create tangible solutions for LGBTQ people across a variety of policy domains. For example, a mayor could undertake an effort to double the health insurance coverage rate for their LGBTQ residents in a 100-day challenge or a county could challenge their staff to ensure that half of all LGBTQ youth exiting the child welfare system or the juvenile justice system have a job, apprenticeship, or paid internship upon reentry, utilizing the same challenge model.

# Equality across policy domains

Research demonstrates that LGBTQ communities are varied in their demographic composition, which means that the legal and social service needs of the LGBTQ population vary based on characteristics such as race and ethnicity, national origin, age, gender, geography, and other factors. These needs also differ across public policy domains, including education, health care, employment, housing, immigration, and criminal justice. Local officials have influence over a host of policy areas that directly affect LGBTQ and non-LGBTQ constituents alike. To help executives better serve LGBTQ people within their jurisdictions, this section reports on key areas where research shows particular disparities for LGBTQ communities and where changes to public policy would positively affect this population.

#### Education

LGBTQ students face widespread harassment and discrimination in schools. According to the 2015 National School Climate Survey conducted by GLSEN the leading national advocacy organization for LGBTQ students, founded under the name Gay, Lesbian & Straight Education Network—60 percent of LGBTQ students in grades 6 through 12 reported being sexually harassed in school during the 2014–2015 school year. Others were disciplined by school staff at higher rates than their non-LGBTQ peers, "prohibited from discussing or writing about LGBTQ topics in school assignments," or "prevented or discouraged from participating in school sports" because of their sexual orientation or gender identity.<sup>331</sup> Nearly 60 percent of LGBTQ students feel unsafe in school because of their sexual orientation and 43 percent feel unsafe because of their gender expression.<sup>332</sup>

Harassment and discrimination against LGBTQ students impedes their ability to succeed in school—nearly a third of LGBTQ students report missing at least one day of school in the past month because they felt unsafe, and LGBTQ students are three times as likely as non-LGBTQ students to plan to drop out of high school.<sup>333</sup> Sixty-five percent of LGBTQ students report avoiding extracurricular activities such as athletics and school clubs because they feel unsafe or uncomfortable, meaning that LGBTQ youth are denied important opportunities to learn and grow that are available to their heterosexual and cisgender peers. 334 Fortunately, there are concrete actions that school districts can take to support their LGBTQ students and ensure compliance with relevant state and federal laws. Each executive action listed below can be adopted on its own, although city and county executives may choose to adopt a comprehensive set of policies to protect LGBTQ students within their jurisdiction.

# Federal protections for LGBTQ students

Because discrimination and harassment undermine a victim's educational opportunity, federal law—most notably, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972—prohibits gender-based discrimination and harassment against LGBTQ and gender-nonconforming students.338 Title IX is a federal civil rights law that bans sex-based discrimination in educational programs.<sup>339</sup> As the U.S. Department of Education has repeatedly made clear, if a school knows or reasonably should know about gender-based harassment that creates a hostile environment for a student, "Title IX requires the school to take immediate action to eliminate the harassment, prevent its recurrence, and address its effects."340

Many forms of anti-LGBTQ bullying fall under the umbrella of gender-based harassment, which includes "harassment or bullying because a student does not conform to stereotyped notions of masculinity or femininity," and are therefore covered by Title IX meaning that if the harassment is serious enough to interfere with a student's access to education, the school is required to address it. 341 Title IX further prohibits anti-LGBTQ discrimination. As many federal courts have recognized, discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity is inherently discrimination on the basis of sex stereotyping and/or gender nonconformity, and is therefore prohibited under federal laws banning sex discrimination, including Title IX.342 In particular, Title IX protects transgender students' right

to be treated equally and in accordance with their gender identity, including the right to be referred to by school employees with their requested pronouns and names and having access to single-sex facilities consistent with their gender identity.343

Although Title IX requires schools to respond promptly and effectively to gender-based harassment and discrimination, many schools fail to do so. In 2016, at least 97 K-12 school districts were under investigation by the U.S. Department of Education for potential violations of Title IX related to gender-based harassment. 344 Local executives, including mayors, school chancellors, and school superintendents, should ensure schools under their jurisdiction comply both with federal law and best practices to ensure that schools are safe, welcoming, and equal learning environments for LGBTQ students.

Local executives, from mayors to school superintendents, can ensure that their schools are in compliance with federal law and best practices by issuing policy guidelines to help schools fight discrimination, harassment, and bullying against LGBTQ students in schools. Mayors should direct an appropriate oversight body, such as a city education department of human rights commission, to provide nondiscrimination guidance, review schools' compliance, and receive complaints about discrimination and harassment in schools.

When working with LGBTQ students, adults should trust that young people are well able to know and understand their own sexual orientation and gender identity. While it is common for parents or guardians to be involved in a child's gender transition at school, even elementary-school-age students can lead the conversation around their own transition.<sup>335</sup> LGBTQ young people should also be included when determining new policies that affect them. School superintendents can reach out to LGBTQ student leaders who may already be working on specific reforms through Gay-Straight Alliances or Genders & Sexualities Alliances, or GSAs, student governments, or other channels. For example, when the Office of Youth Engagement at the District of Columbia Public Schools convened a committee to develop a districtwide plan for LGBTQ-inclusive schools, school officials ensured that students were represented alongside parents, school staff, LGBTQ advocates, and policymakers.<sup>336</sup> The districtwide plan has helped schools create a more welcoming environment for their LGBTQ students and also has empowered students to speak up for themselves—one student was honored by the local newspaper for being an advocate against bullying.<sup>337</sup>

## Adopt LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination policies in schools and school districts

School superintendents should issue plain language, well-publicized nondiscrimination policies that clearly state that the school does not discriminate on the basis of actual or perceived sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or gender expression as well as other key characteristics including race, color, religion, national origin, immigration status, and disability—in its educational programs and activities. Even if existing nondiscrimination policies list "sex" or "gender" as a protected category, they should explicitly prohibit discrimination against LGBTQ students. Research has shown that clear nondiscrimination policies make LGBTQ students feel safer, and students in schools that prohibit anti-LGBTQ discrimination have better educational outcomes.<sup>345</sup> Model district policies developed by GLSEN and the National Center for Transgender Equality are helpful reference documents for school districts to consult as they update their existing policies.<sup>346</sup>

Superintendents can also issue nondiscrimination guidelines for school administrators. For example, the superintendent's office at the Los Angeles Unified School District issued a bulletin to provide "guidance and resources for schools in creating safe and affirming campuses and in addressing sexual orientation and gender identity in instructional and educational activities."347 Mayors, county executives,

or superintendents can direct other offices in their purview to take related administrative actions, such as existing offices of diversity and inclusion, compliance, equal employment opportunity, and legal counsel. The General Counsel of the Los Angeles Unified School District, for example, issued a bulletin to all district employees outlining their obligations under existing state and federal law, along with guidelines on such issues as dress codes, student safety, and restroom accessibility.<sup>348</sup>

### Issue an anti-harassment and bullying policy protecting LGBTQ students

LGBTQ students face severe and pervasive harassment: In GLSEN'S 2015 National School Climate Survey, 60 percent of LGBTQ students in grades 6–12 reported being sexually harassed in school, nearly one-third reported being physically harassed, and nearly half reported being cyberbullied by peers, in the 2014–2015 school year.<sup>349</sup> Harassment holds students back: LGBTQ students who experience high levels of victimization at school have lower grades, lower self-esteem, higher levels of depression, and were twice as likely to report that they did not plan to pursue post-secondary education than peers who experience less harassment.<sup>350</sup>

To address this problem, local executives should direct schools under their jurisdiction to issue clear anti-harassment policies, require schools to promptly investigate and address reports of harassment, and require that schools provide reasonable accommodations to student victims of harassment to help them continue their education.

Under Title IX, all schools must publish and distribute a clear, plain-language policy prohibiting gender-based discrimination and harassment against students, explaining the school's resources for and responsibilities to students who experience harassment and the process by which students can file complaints about discrimination and harassment.<sup>351</sup> City education departments can—in consultation with experts on educational access, students, and parents—develop and issue either model policies for schools to adopt or guidelines to help school districts develop their own policies.

All school anti-harassment policies should clearly state that:

 Schools prohibit harassing behavior, including bullying, cyberbullying, and sexual violence—with plain-language definitions of these prohibited behaviors.<sup>352</sup>

- Student victims have a right to report harassing behavior to school officials, to have the complaint investigated and resolved promptly and equitably, and to accommodations necessary to protect them and safeguard their continued access to education.
- If an investigation or other information reveals a hostile school environment, the school must take prompt and effective steps to eliminate the harassment and resulting hostile environment, prevent its recurrence, and—as appropriate remedy its effects.<sup>353</sup>

School policies should include plain-language explanations of prohibited, harassing behavior and the scope of conduct to which the policy applies. GLSEN recommends that schools and school districts define "harassment" as "written, verbal, or physical conduct that adversely affects the ability of one or more students to participate in or benefit from the school's educational programs or activities because the conduct is so severe, persistent, or pervasive."354 Definitions of harassment should explicitly include conduct based on a student's actual or perceived sex, sexual orientation, or gender identity or expression, as well as a student's race, religion, English language proficiency, disability, or other distinguishing characteristics.<sup>355</sup> The Philadelphia Public Schools district has adopted a strong definition of harassment that defines harassment to include unwelcome behavior that is sufficiently severe or pervasive that it either affects a student's educational access, "has the purpose or effect of substantially or unreasonably interfering with a student's education," or otherwise affects a student's learning opportunities or well-being.

GLSEN similarly recommends that schools define "bullying" as "written, verbal, or physical conduct that adversely affects the ability of one or more students to participate in or benefit from the school's educational programs or activities by placing the student (or students) in reasonable fear of physical harm" and "cyberbullying" as the use of communication technology to bully or harass students, "regardless of the location or the type of electronic communication used."356 Policies should define the scope of the policy to cover conduct that takes place in school or at school-sponsored activities, as well as out-of-school conduct where there is "some nexus between the out-of-school conduct and the school."357 The policy should explicitly state that peer-to-peer harassment that takes place on school buses or vehicles, at bus stops, at other locations, and via electronic technology or communication can create such a nexus if it creates a hostile educational setting for student victims.

School policies should be widely distributed to both students and parents and guardians, easily available online, and included in student disciplinary policies, codes of conduct, or relevant handbooks. Braille or audio copies of the policy must be made available to visually impaired students.

## Ensure that schools promptly and effectively respond to anti-LGBTQ harassment

Mayors and school superintendents should ensure that any school under their jurisdiction has at least one well-trained Equal Opportunity and Title IX Coordinator—a designated, impartial employee responsible for ensuring the school's compliance with applicable civil rights law, including Title IX—and best practices to ensure the school is a safe and equitable learning environment for all youth.

School anti-harassment policies should clearly state that student victims have a right to report harassing behavior to their school officials and to have the school investigate and resolve the complaint promptly, effectively, and equitably. To that end, anti-harassment policies should also include plain-language information about:

- All available reporting options for student victims that they can pursue simultaneously or separately, at their discretion
- Designated school officials considered responsible employees who are required by school policy or applicable law to report harassment to a Title IX Coordinator or other designated employee, and an explanation of their responsibilities
- Resources and accommodations that a school can provide to protect victims and ensure their continued access to education, and how victims can access these services
- Where students and parents and guardians can find confidential support services, including counseling and victim advocacy

- The school's responsibility to promptly, impartially, and thoroughly investigate complaints of harassment, bullying, and discrimination
- The school's responsibility to eliminate harassment and any resulting hostile school environment, prevent it from recurring, and appropriately remedy its effects
- School procedures for investigating and resolving complaints

The school's Title IX Coordinator—or other designated, trained, and appropriate school employees overseen by the Title IX Coordinator—should be responsible for receiving complaints of harassment, bullying, or discrimination and taking immediate steps to protect complainants and their continued access to education. School policies should clearly explain the roles, responsibilities, and contact information of the Title IX Coordinator and other employees designated to respond to complaints of harassment and bullying.

GLSEN also recommends that schools allow parents or guardians to file complaints of harassment, bullying, or discrimination with designated staff members, and that schools further develop a process to anonymously report harassment.<sup>358</sup> Schools should investigate anonymous reports to the extent reasonably possible, but school policy should specify that the school cannot take disciplinary action based on anonymous reports alone. 359 Complaints of harassment should be investigated impartially, and complainants and respondents should be afforded equal opportunity to present their case, including an equal opportunity to present evidence.

The school's anti-harassment policy should explicitly state that the school's policies and procedures apply equally to all students. The city department of education should require all schools to respond to all reports of harassment in a uniform manner consistent with the publicly distributed school policy, except for minor adjustments to ensure that the process is age-appropriate for complainants and respondents.

#### Providing accommodations to students who experience harassment

To address the effects of harassment, schools must provide victims with reasonable accommodations designed to safeguard their continued access to education. Available accommodations should include, but not be limited to: ensuring complainants and respondents do not share the same classes, changing dining and/or transportation arrangements, providing a school escort to the victim,

and providing academic supports such as extra tutoring or arranging for a victim to retake a test they miss due to harassment. Schools should also arrange for student victims to have access to appropriate counseling, mental health, and disability services.

In appropriate circumstances, to eliminate harassment and a hostile environment, schools should provide these accommodations as immediate interim measures before the school completes its investigation. Schools should take reasonable steps to separate a harasser and the harassed student(s), both during and after an investigation. An example of such a step is the issuance of a no-contact order that prohibits a respondent from contacting a complainant, either directly or through third parties such as friends and family members. Guidelines issued by the city education department should state that schools, when taking steps to separate student victims of gender-based harassment and their alleged harassers, should minimize the burden on complainants.<sup>360</sup>

#### Preventing retaliation

Guidelines issued by the city education department should prohibit any retaliation or threats of retaliation by school employees and administrators against students who report harassment, bullying, or discrimination. School policies should explicitly note that retaliation or threats of retaliation against student complainants and/ or their friends and family members is prohibited, and that the school will take all reasonable steps to prevent such retaliation. School officials should not provide notification to the parents or guardians of involved students if they reasonably believe that doing so could jeopardize the health, safety, or well-being of a student.

#### Discipline and counseling

Schools should provide a range of potential sanctions that allow administrators to eliminate hostile environments and safeguard a victim's continued access to education. While punitive disciplinary action is sometimes necessary, schools should prioritize disciplinary and counseling options that emphasize education and prevention, where appropriate.<sup>361</sup>

Anti-harassment policies should specify possible disciplinary outcomes for violations of the policy, including but not limited to warnings, counseling, community service, preventative training, removal from school social events or extracurricular activities, class transfers, in-school suspension, short-term suspension, or transfer to another school.<sup>362</sup> Sanctions should be reasonable, fair, age-appropriate, and match the severity of the harassment. 363 In appropriate circumstances, schools should provide counseling for student perpetrators of harassment. Both respondents and complainants should be promptly notified of any disciplinary outcomes.<sup>364</sup>

Schools should not adopt zero-tolerance policies that apply severe, one-size-fitsall sanctions for harassment. Such measures could actually discourage student victims from reporting harassment and seeking help if they believe the perpetrator would face harsh, rigid punishments, including expulsion.<sup>365</sup>

## Ensure that school personnel are trained to address anti-LGBTQ bullying and support LGBTQ students

The 2015 National School Climate Survey found that 58 percent of LGBTQ students did not report incidents of harassment or assault.<sup>366</sup> The most common reasons for not reporting were doubts that effective intervention would occur and fears that reporting would only make the situation worse.<sup>367</sup> Of those LGBTQ students who did report incidents of victimization to school authorities, less than a third said that school staff effectively addressed the problem, and more than a quarter were told by staff to change their own behavior—for example, being admonished to not act "so gay." 368 In order to create a safe environment for all students, school staff need specific training on LGBTQ inclusion and addressing bias-based harassment.

Training and ongoing professional development can help staff identify and address instances of discrimination and foster a welcoming environment for all students. Specific attention to LGBTQ issues is necessary in any training curriculum on violence and harassment in schools. Research from GLSEN found that educators who received trainings about bullying and harassment without specific LGBTQ content were no more likely to address anti-LGBTQ behaviors than educators who had not received any such training.<sup>369</sup>

School superintendents can create opportunities to ensure that all district staff receive appropriate training to fulfill their duties to their LGBTQ students. Districts can partner with local LGBTQ organizations to contract training services or receive referrals to established programs. GLSEN has chapters throughout the country and routinely partners with school districts to offer in-person workshops.<sup>370</sup> Another model for ensuring cultural competency is through community schools. The community school program in Multnomah County, Oregon, for example, partnered with a local LGBTQ organization to offer anti-bullying training to educators and to coordinate GSAs in schools.<sup>371</sup>

District superintendents can improve campus environments by creating a standard way to visually identify staff who are prepared to support LGBTQ students. One such initiative is OUT for Safe Schools, which seeks to improve the visibility of adult allies in schools by issuing rainbow badges.<sup>372</sup> School staff wear these badges to identify themselves as a "mobile, human safe space" for LGBTQ students.<sup>373</sup> Created by the Los Angeles LGBT Center in partnership with the Los Angeles Unified School District, the initiative has now expanded throughout the country via the national GSA Network. Participating districts in eight communities received these badges as part of a larger effort to improve school climates for LGBTQ students that included staff training, supporting GSAs, and engaging families to increase support.<sup>374</sup> A student at a school participating in the OUT for Safe Schools program reported that he had felt "repressed" about sharing problems related to LGBTQ identity with teachers, but "now considering that the teachers would identify themselves as an ally, gives me a certain relief."375

Remove gender-based requirements from dress codes

## Fair school dress codes

The Sunnyside Unified School District in Tucson, Arizona, encourages students to "dress for success" and emphasizes "neatness, cleanliness, and appropriateness" in its dress code.<sup>376</sup> Alan Storm, a former assistant superintendent for the Tucson district, recounted principals asking if they should suspend boys who came to school in traditionally feminine clothing: "I'd say, 'Is there a bare midriff?" No." Then it doesn't violate your dress code. You have no right to make the kid change his clothes. But it's your absolute policy to keep the kid safe."'377

Gender-based dress codes may be unnecessarily restrictive for many students without having any bearing on educational outcomes. Every year, students are told that they cannot attend school dances in clothing that does not conform to traditional gender norms, or disciplined for dressing in a manner that is allowed for students of a different gender.<sup>378</sup> Twenty-eight percent of transgender respondents to the 2015 National School Climate Survey reported being prevented from wearing clothes considered inappropriate based on their legal sex in the 2014–2015 school year.<sup>379</sup>

Dress codes with gender-based requirements do not just affect LGBTQ students. Girls are often unfairly disciplined for clothes that supposedly "distract" other students, and boys who wear their hair long for religious or cultural reasons can be unduly punished under many dress codes.<sup>380</sup> Younger students who dress in a manner that is atypical for their gender may or may not identify as LGBTQ as adults, and research has found that most gender-expansive children do not grow up to be transgender.<sup>381</sup>

School superintendents and their staff can adopt policies that encourage students to dress appropriately for school and ensure fair enforcement of these policies, like the Sunnyside Unified School District in Tucson, Arizona does. (see text box)

Allow equal access for transgender students in gender-segregated facilities

# Transgender-inclusive facility policies

The Title IX coordinator of the Matanuska-Susitna Borough School District, Alaska, issued guidelines that transgender students be allowed access to restrooms and locker rooms that are "assigned to the gender which the student consistently asserts at school."382 Similarly, the office of school performance at the Washoe County School District, Nevada, issued administrative regulations on ensuring access to facilities based on gender identity "as expressed by the student and asserted at school, irrespective of the gender listed on the student's records."383

When schools have gender-specific bathrooms or locker rooms, students should be allowed to access facilities that are consistent with their gender identity. GLSEN's 2015 National School Climate Survey found that this was not the case—60 percent of transgender students had been required to use a bathroom or locker room based on their legal sex in the previous school year.<sup>384</sup> Denying transgender people safe restroom access has been linked to poor health outcomes, such as kidney infections, urinary tract infections, and stress-related conditions.<sup>385</sup>

District administrators can direct their offices to issue specific guidance around gender-segregated facilities, or to provide resources to help educators and community members understand the needs of transgender students. The Title IX Coordinator of the Matanuska-Susitna Borough School District in Alaska and the office of school performance at Washoe County School District in Nevada both created transgender-inclusive policies for gender-segregated facilities. (see text box) The chancellor of the District of Columbia Public Schools issued policy guidance through her office of youth engagement, along with a sample school planning guide and template letters for parents and teachers.<sup>386</sup>

#### Ensure that LGBTQ families can access early education programs

Early childhood education can change a young person's life. Research shows that children who receive high-quality early education are less likely to drop out of school, far less likely to be arrested for a violent crime, and more likely to go to college.<sup>387</sup> But even as cities across the country are investing in early childhood education, LGBTQ students and the children of same-sex couples are at risk of being turned away from these programs—for example, in 2012, a New Mexico preschool turned away a 3-year-old because the child had two fathers.<sup>388</sup>

Mayors, school superintendents, program administrators, and city departments of education should require early education providers that receive city funds to not discriminate against LGBTQ students or children of same-sex or transgender parents. By making nondiscrimination in admissions and programs a requirement to apply to all providers receiving city funds, cities can ensure that the opportunities provided by early education are offered to all students regardless of their or their parents' sexual orientation or gender identity.

While there has been little research into the experiences of LGBTQ families in early education programs, particularly transgender and gender-nonconforming children, news reports indicate that too many young people face discrimination in these settings. For example, transgender and gender-nonconforming children have been discouraged or even barred by teachers from learning to write their preferred name or dressing in clothing that is not traditionally associated with the sex they were assigned at birth.<sup>389</sup> Forcing young children to hide their gender identity or gender-nonconforming traits can be extremely harmful and drive negative health outcomes for youth, including depression, anxiety, and even self-harm.<sup>390</sup> Mayors and school chancellors can make early education programs more inclusive by ensuring nondiscrimination policies that apply to city schools are extended to publicly funded early education programs. City agencies also can fund technical assistance and training for teachers, including partnering with state and local LGBTQ rights organizations with expertise in nondiscrimination and educational access.

## End zero-tolerance discipline and reduce suspensions and expulsions of LGBTQ students

Every year, more than 3 million students are suspended and more than 100,000 students are expelled because of rigid zero-tolerance policies that impose extreme and disproportionate penalties on students, often disrupting their education over minor infractions.<sup>391</sup> Despite their widespread use, there is limited evidence that zero-tolerance programs improve school safety or learning environments.<sup>392</sup> By contrast, there is ample evidence demonstrating that students who are suspended for even a few days are less likely to graduate and more likely to become involved with the criminal justice system—meaning that harsh, disproportionate punishments in school discipline carry more costs than benefits for both students who lose valuable classroom time and society as a whole.<sup>393</sup>

Students of color, disabled students, and LGBTQ students are far more likely than their peers to be suspended or expelled. Racial and disability disparities in student discipline are well documented. For example, black students with disabilities are more than three times more likely than white students without disabilities to be suspended or expelled.394

LGBTQ youth, especially non-heterosexual girls, are more likely to face highly punitive sanctions than their peers; disparities in school discipline do not correlate with, and therefore cannot be explained by, higher rates of misbehaving among LGBTQ young people.<sup>395</sup> Instead, discriminatory conduct codes, coupled with selective enforcement of school policy, can push LGBTQ youth out of school for minor offenses such as violating gender-based dress codes, loitering, or texting during class.<sup>396</sup> LGBTQ youth may also misbehave in school because of negative outcomes associated with family rejection, homelessness, or harassment and bullying in school. For example, a recent survey conducted by GLSEN found that homeless LGBTQ students are five times more likely to become involved in the juvenile justice system due to school discipline than those living with a parent or guardian.<sup>397</sup> Rigid disciplinary policies impede students' access to education, rather than helping them learn and integrate into the classroom.

Zero-tolerance policies are particularly harmful to LGBTQ youth because they fail to consider the context of an alleged violation of a school's code of conduct. For example, such policies do not consider whether students who verbally or physically harm other students did so to defend themselves from harassment or violence. An alarming 27 percent of LGBTQ students report being harassed in

schools because of their sexual orientation, and zero-tolerance programs can push LGBTQ youth out of school simply for defending themselves.<sup>398</sup> Rigid discipline policies on paper can also obscure discriminatory enforcement in practice: nearly one in three openly LGBTQ students reports being disciplined for public displays of affection for which non-LGBTQ students were not.<sup>399</sup>

Mayors, superintendents, and school chancellors can fight discriminatory student discipline practices and support educational access for LGBTQ students, students of color, and disabled students by:

- Eliminating zero-tolerance school discipline policies
- Establishing out-of-school suspension as a last resort punishment reserved for serious infractions only
- Eliminating suspensions and expulsions for young children<sup>400</sup>
- Limiting the role of police—often known as school resources officers—in schools through memoranda of understanding that clearly limit the use of school-based arrests to behavior that poses a serious, ongoing threat to students or staff
- Restricting overly broad, "catch-all" disciplinary categories such as willful defiance, insubordination, or disrespect, which are often abused to impose harsh punishments for normal youth misbehavior and/or selectively enforced against students of color, students with disabilities, and LGBTQ students<sup>401</sup>
- Allowing students to appeal findings of responsibility, suspensions, and expulsions where outcomes are unduly punitive, a student's procedural rights were violated, and in other appropriate circumstances

In recent years the American Psychological Association, civil rights advocates, the American Bar Association, and the U.S. Department of Education have urged schools to rethink harsh student discipline. 402 As national consensus builds, local leaders across the country have tackled school discipline reform. School districts such as those in Seattle and Los Angeles have dramatically limited suspensions and expulsions, with Los Angeles ending suspensions for "willful defiance" entirely. 403 Denver schools ended zero-tolerance discipline in 2008 and in 2013 signed a memorandum of understanding with the Denver Police Department that clarified and limited the role of school resource officers, required them to use deescalation methods rather than resorting to arrest whenever possible, and established due process protections for students; since then, suspensions have fallen dramatically. 404 In 2016, the Miami-Dade County, Florida, school district announced a plan to eliminate out-of-school suspensions entirely, replacing them with in-school suspensions at what the district dubbed "success centers" where troubled students would continue their classes with extra educational support.<sup>405</sup>

In 2014, the superintendent of Minneapolis Public Schools unilaterally banned suspensions of pre-kindergarten, kindergarten, and first-grade students for nonviolent behavior, ending a system in which very young students were suspended for throwing tantrums, acting out, and other normal childhood behavior. 406 Instead of demonizing normal childhood behavior, the school district encouraged teachers to integrate—rather than push out—disruptive young children.<sup>407</sup> Under her leadership, the Minneapolis Public Schools district adopted a behavior standards policy which, in lieu of a zero-tolerance policy, provided educators with alternatives to suspension and categorized code-of-conduct violations in a 5-level discipline grid, which limited disciplinary outcomes for low-level offenses. 408 For example, out-of-school suspensions were not available as punishments for minor infractions such as inappropriate language, cell phone use, or accessing inappropriate online content. 409 After these policies were implemented in the 2013–2014 school year, suspension rates dropped by 50 percent. 410

#### Provide LGBTQ-inclusive sexual health education

Hundreds of studies have consistently proven that evidence-informed, medically accurate sexual health education programs for students reduce rates of sexually transmitted infections, promote healthy relationships, and lower teen pregnancy rates. 411 However, sex education standards vary widely across the country—and only nine states require that sex education, when provided, be inclusive of LGBTQ youth.412

As a result, far too many LGBTQ students are left without the information they need to stay healthy and safe. GLSEN's 2015 National School Climate Survey found that 5.7 percent of LGBTQ middle- and high-school students surveyed reported that LGBTQ topics were positively addressed in a health class. 413 Three states—Alabama, South Carolina, and Texas—even require that, when schools provide sex education, the programs must provide negative, stigmatizing, and sometimes untrue information about sexual orientation. 414

Exclusionary sex education programs contribute to high rates of negative sexual health outcomes for LGBTQ youth. Research has found that lesbian, gay, and bisexual youth are less likely than their heterosexual peers to report using condoms or birth control.<sup>415</sup> Compared to heterosexual girls, girls who identify as lesbian, gay, or bisexual are more likely to become pregnant and young men who have sex with men accounted for more than 8 in 10 HIV diagnoses in 2014. 416 LGBTQ youth of color are particularly at risk. 417 Sex education programs that don't include LGBTQ students—or worse, promote harmful stereotypes and stigmas about LGBTQ students—may also foster hostile school environments, contributing to pervasive anti-LGBTQ bullying and harassment. By contrast, one study of HIV education inclusive of lesbian, gay, and bisexual identities found that non-heterosexual students receiving inclusive programming reported fewer negative health outcomes, and another found that California students who received similarly inclusive health classes were less likely to report anti-LGBTQ bullying and more likely to feel safe at school. 418

Mayors, school chancellors, and school superintendents can promote positive sexual health outcomes and welcoming learning environments for LGBTQ youth by directing city schools to provide comprehensive, medically accurate, and LGBTQ-inclusive sex education. If a city does not require comprehensive sex education, the city department of education or a school superintendent can direct schools to ensure that when schools voluntarily provide sex education their programs are LGBTQ-inclusive, or fund technical assistance for health educators within their school districts.

Guidelines developed by health education experts at Advocates for Youth and the Sexuality Information and Education Council of the United States note that effective and inclusive sex education programs should:

- Be age-appropriate, evidence-informed, and medically accurate
- Be designed and implemented with the needs of LGBTQ students in mind
- Provide information about human development, healthy relationships, personal skills related to healthy sexual behavior, sexual health, and culture
- Include respectful information about sexual orientation and gender identity for example, "people deserve respect regardless of who they are attracted to" and "people do not choose their sexual orientation"

- Provide information about contraception, condoms, and birth control without suggesting that LGBTQ students should not be concerned about sexually transmitted infections or pregnancy prevention
- Avoid assumptions about students' sexual orientation and gender identity and use gender neutral terms such as "partner" whenever possible
- Include sexual orientation and gender identity throughout the program—not as an isolated section<sup>419</sup>

To expand access to effective sex education programming, starting in 2009 the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services has conducted an extensive review of available programs, identified dozens that have been proven effective in improving sexual health outcomes, and made information about these programs available online. 420

In school districts that provide LGBTQ-inclusive sex education, local executives can further promote the health and safety of LGBTQ youth by directing schools to provide evidence-based, LGBTQ-inclusive education on healthy relationships and consent as part of their sexual health programming. High school students face pervasive sexual and dating violence: One CDC survey found that more than 20 percent of high school girls and 10 percent of high school boys reported being physically or sexually abused by a dating partner over the course of a single year. 421 LGBTQ students, especially bisexual girls and transgender youth, are particularly at risk—a risk that is exacerbated by consent education programs that ignore LGBTQ youth and/or the unique forms of control and coercion that LGBTQ victims sometimes face. 422 For example, LGBTQinclusive programs might identify threatening to "out" a victim—publicly disclose a person's sexual orientation or gender identity without consent—as a form of coercion and relationship abuse.

While LGBTQ-affirming sexual health education is rare, it enjoys strong support from students and parents alike. Polls show that 85 percent of parents support including discussions of sexual orientation in high school sex education programs and 78 percent support the same in middle school programs. 423

#### Health and health care

The Affordable Care Act undoubtedly improved access to health care for LGBTQ communities, substantially decreasing the uninsured rate and, as clarified recently, providing protections from discrimination.<sup>424</sup> This progress, however, only underscores how much LGBTQ-inclusive health care policy was needed and continues to be needed, especially as policymakers continue to debate the future of the law and further reforms. 425 Health care settings are an area where local executives can intervene to improve the lives of LGBTQ people.

LGBTQ individuals face significant health disparities compared to their non-LGBTQ counterparts, including higher rates of HIV/AIDS, depression, and an increased risk for some cancers. 426 Contributing to this is the discrimination they experience. A 2010 study found that 70 percent of transgender people and more than half of lesbian, gay, and bisexual people reported experiencing discrimination from health care providers. 427 That same study found that approximately one-third of low-income transgender and gender-nonconforming people reported being refused necessary medical care because of their gender identity. 428 This discrimination can cause LGBTQ people to forego preventative services and thus increase their risk for certain conditions, such as breast cancer screenings for lesbian, bisexual, and queer women, transgender men, and nonbinary people. 429 Disparities are also amplified for LGBTQ people of color and immigrants. 430 The sparsity of data on LGBTQ people means that the full extent of health disparities and policy solutions to address them are still being uncovered.

Cities and counties can develop community action plans to both research and address the health needs of their local LGBTQ community. This includes addressing the health care needs of LGBTQ immigrants and refugees. Localities can also warn their citizens of the dangerous and fraudulent practice of conversion therapy and have local consumer fraud protection agencies investigate practitioners.

# Community action plan on LGBTQ health

In 2012, Chicago's Department of Public Health released an LGBT Community Action Plan. 431 The department focused its recommendations on public health infrastructure, access to care, and specific health disparities. Specifically, the plan:

- Advocated for more and better data on LGBT health in order to create a better understanding of the state of health in the LGBT community
- Called for the establishment of a research team dedicated to LGBT health to analyze those data and guide future efforts
- Encouraged the city to adopt policies that reduce barriers to accessing health care, such as cultural competency training
- Created LGBT-focused programs to address specific health problems such as smoking and cancer
- Recognized that these recommendations can overlap other policy areas, such as education, and outlined plans to conduct training to focus on bullying of LGBT students, reducing violence against LGBT people, and improving the educational experience of LGBT students

LGBTQ individuals experience significant health disparities relative to their non-LGBTQ peers, and local governments can take action to reduce these disparities. A community action plan can be used to establish a course of action to address gaps in care for a particular demographic. For the most effective plans, the appropriate agency should conduct a comprehensive review of the health of the community in question. A community action plan can contain a catalogue of barriers to resources, the goals of the plan, and what policies or actions will achieve those goals. With a clear course of action, an agency can more effectively identify what actions are necessary in order to work toward comprehensive programming for LGBTQ people. Health departments can organize the shortcomings to care and potential policy changes into a single document rather than piecemeal efforts. Chicago's LGBT Community Action Plan provides a good example of what this can look like. (see text box)

Forming a plan of action gives a municipality the chance to study and identify the needs of its local LGBTQ community. When implemented, such a plan can reduce health disparities and make health care more accessible for LGBTQ community members by creating services specifically designed to meet their needs. As appropriate, departments of health or public health can utilize these plans to determine how to most effectively direct resources and tailor policies to meet the needs of LGBTQ residents.

Direct consumer fraud protection agencies to distribute information about the discredited practices known as conversion therapy, including harms to consumers

So-called "conversion therapy" is scientifically discredited by every mainstream medical and mental health organization. 432 Both the American Psychological Association and the American Psychiatric Association found no reliable scientific evidence of these practices' alleged ability to change sexual orientation or gender identity. 433 And, as one judge has noted, "the overwhelming weight of scientific authority concludes that homosexuality is not a disorder or abnormal."434 LGBTQ people are more likely to have poor mental health than their non-LGBTQ counterparts, and LGBTQ youth in particular "report elevated rates of emotional distress, symptoms related to mood and anxiety disorders, self-harm, suicidal ideation, and suicidal behavior."435 Conversion therapy is a harmful practice and children are particularly vulnerable to its dangers. Lesbian, gay, and bisexual children who experience a rejection of their identities from their families are almost six times more likely to experience high levels of depression and more than eight times more likely to have attempted suicide than lesbian, gay, and bisexual peers who encountered familial acceptance. 436

Local executives can further protect citizens from this practice by directing existing consumer health and fraud protection agencies to distribute information about the harms caused by conversion therapy and its fraudulent nature. While several municipalities have banned conversion therapy through legislation, local and state consumer fraud laws can provide additional protections.

In 2015 a New Jersey court ruled in Ferguson v. JONAH that a conversion therapy provider "committed consumer fraud and unconscionable business practices by promising to change the sexuality of several Orthodox Jewish men."437 Speaking of the case, one of the plaintiffs said, "Now the world knows about their destructive,

refuted practices." As David Dinielli of the Southern Poverty Law Center pointed out, the court's ruling that it "is fraudulent as a matter of law for conversion therapists to tell clients that they have a mental disorder that can be cured" is applicable to the "principle lie" at the heart of all conversion therapy practices. 438 LGBTQ people are neither "sick" nor "broken," and "conversion therapy, however packaged, is fraudulent."439 Recognizing this, the Human Rights Campaign, the Southern Poverty Law Center, and the National Center for Lesbian Rights filed a federal consumer fraud complaint with the U.S. Federal Trade Commission in 2016 against another conversion therapy practitioner.<sup>440</sup>

Mayors can amplify this message through consumer health and fraud protection agencies. If a consumer fraud protection agency does not exist in a locality, one can be created. For example, the Office of the Attorney General for the District of Columbia maintains a division created to prevent 'deceptive and unconscionable business practices and to obtain compensation for consumers,' and in Chicago, the Department of Business Affairs and Consumer Protection handles such issues. 441 A unilateral conversion therapy ban is beyond the power of a local executive alone, but highlighting the fraudulent nature of this practice can alert local residents to this alternative means of protection, while also educating the public about its dangers and inefficacy. The U.S. Food and Drug Administration, for example, has several webpages and online products to educate the public about health fraud, including how to recognize and avoid it and why it is harmful. 442 The U.S. Federal Trade Commission has similar information, including a webpage on cancer treatment scams. 443 The Office of the Attorney General for the District of Columbia puts out a booklet available in print and online that details common types of fraud and how to avoid them, which could easily include a section on conversion therapy.<sup>444</sup>

#### Make health care plans accessible to undocumented LGBTQ immigrants

Research shows that both LGBTQ people and immigrants face numerous barriers to accessing quality health insurance coverage and care. Compared to their peers, LGBTQ people are more likely to lack health insurance and face refusals of care or substandard care due to stigma and discrimination. A recent survey found that one in five low- and middle-income LGBTQ respondents lack insurance coverage. 445 While the Affordable Care Act has greatly expanded access to health care for LGBTQ people, the need for insurance coverage remains great. Nearly half of non-citizen residents of the United States lack insurance coverage and one-quarter of Americans who remain uninsured under the Affordable Care Act are undocumented immigrants. 446

A report by the Institute of Medicine noted that the intersection of race and sexual orientation can have an effect on health outcomes<sup>447</sup> And research from the Center for American Progress shows that racial and ethnic minorities who are lesbian, gay, or bisexual face significant health care challenges. 448 In addition, the health disparities faced by LGBTQ people can be compounded by their immigration status. The stigma and discrimination faced by immigrants—much like that experienced by LGBTQ individuals—negatively affects an individual's health and is a barrier to accessing health care.

Although federal law prohibits unauthorized immigrants from accessing federal benefits such as Medicaid or buying health insurance from state exchanges, cities and states can offer their own health plans to residents, allowing everyone access to health care. In 2001, then-Washington, D.C., Mayor Tony Williams established the DC Healthcare Alliance, making health insurance available to any resident of the district regardless of immigration status. 449 Today some 15,000 residents are enrolled and the District of Columbia has allocated \$58 million to fund the program in fiscal year 2017. 450 Mayors can establish similar locally funded health insurance programs to ensure no resident is excluded from the opportunity to purchase health insurance due to being ineligible, unable to afford to purchase insurance through the retail market, and/or not covered through an employer or Medicaid.

# Employment and housing

In most of the country, state law does not explicitly protect LGBTQ people from being fired from a job or refused housing because of their sexual orientation or gender identity. Access to employment and shelter are basic necessities that many LGBTQ people have been deprived. The frequency and impact of employment discrimination on LGBTQ people is described further in the "Governance" section of this report.

Many LGBTQ people face housing insecurity because of outright discrimination and vulnerability to poverty, which often puts safe and secure housing out of reach. Housing discrimination takes many forms, from landlords and real estate agents refusing to rent or sell to LGBTQ people or landlords harassing tenants because of their sexual orientation or gender identity to agents refusing to issue a home loan because of the applicant's sexual orientation or gender identity. A 2012 study on discrimination in rental housing by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development found that different-sex couples were favored over same-sex couples in almost 16 percent of tests. 451 According to the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey,

nearly one-quarter of respondents had experienced housing discrimination in the past year and nearly one-third had experienced homelessness at some point in their lives. 452 Although the need for shelter is high for transgender people, a study by the Center for American Progress and the Equal Rights Center found that only 30 percent of shelters tested were willing to appropriately shelter transgender women.<sup>453</sup>

While national LGBTQ-inclusive nondiscrimination protections are critical, there are many measures that can be taken at the local level to prevent LGBTQ people from falling into poverty and experiencing housing insecurity. These actions include, among others, supporting a living wage, expanding access to ID cards, establishing LGBTQ-inclusive economic empowerment programs, and implementing fair chance hiring practices.

#### Support a living wage

Initiatives to implement a living wage are spreading across the country. These measures are particularly important for LGBTQ people. Even when they are able to secure a job, LGBTQ individuals still face a "wage penalty" relative to similarly situated non-LGBTQ white male colleagues. For example, gay and bisexual men make 10 percent to 32 percent less than their straight counterparts. 454 A study also found that transgender women faced significant pay decreases after transitioning. 455 These disparities are even more pronounced for LGBTQ people of color. Annually, the average Latina same-sex couple earns approximately \$3,000 less than different-sex Latinx couples and the average black lesbian couple makes \$10,000 less than black different-sex couples. 456

By enacting a city- or countywide living wage, cities can eliminate some wage discrimination faced by LGBTQ people. A living wage is the minimum hourly wage needed to cover basic family expenses, whereas a minimum wage is the lowest wage permitted by law. The federal minimum wage is \$7.25 per hour and has not been raised since 2009. 457 It would need to be increased to \$8.34 per hour just to keep pace with the inflation that has occurred in the years since. 458 As low as the federal minimum wage is, 2.6 million workers were paid at or below the federal minimum wage in 2015. 459 Before 2012, only five cities and counties had minimum wage laws above the federal minimum wage. This has skyrocketed to 39 counties and cities today. 460 Moreover, studies indicate that raising the minimum wage does not hurt jobs. 461 A study on the impact of raising the minimum wage in Seattle to \$15 per hour found "little or no evidence" of price increases in goods and services in Seattle relative to other areas. 462

Mayors and county executives can prioritize city- and countywide living wages by explicitly supporting and calling for a commitment to a living wage. The mayor of Washington, D.C. did just that in her 2016 State of the District address, and is working with city councils and counties to enact these policies.<sup>463</sup>

#### Expand ID card access for LGBTQ people

# ID card policies for LGBTQ youth experiencing homelessness

New York City's municipal ID application process allows applicants to submit alternate forms of proof of identity, such as official school transcripts, which makes it more accessible for LGBTQ youth experiencing homelessness. In addition, the city also makes it easier for transgender people to obtain gender-affirming IDs: it allows applicants to list their desired gender marker through self-attestation, rather than the burdensome requirements of legal, medical, or other proofs of gender transition, and it provides the option of leaving the gender marker on IDs blank.<sup>464</sup>

State-issued identification cards are essential for accessing many basic needs such as food, housing, and employment. A valid ID can be required to submit job and rental applications, to open a bank account, or to obtain public benefits. However, obtaining an ID can be challenging for many LGBTQ people, particularly LGBTQ youth, low-income LGBTQ people, LGBTQ people experiencing homelessness, transgender people, and LGBTQ immigrants and refugees. For example, LGBTQ young people who are pushed out of their homes may leave their birth certificates or school IDs behind, or they may not be able to obtain the necessary parental consent if they are no longer in contact with their family of origin. Directors of city and county agencies can take steps to make IDs more accessible and empower LGBTQ people to take control of their own lives.

The fees for obtaining vital records can be prohibitive for many low-income LGBTQ people. 465 To ease the burden, city and county clerks can digitize vital records and share them with other offices. This reduces the cost on applicants to obtain and pay for original copies of documents prior to receiving services. 466 For example, an applicant may request that a county clerk's office send an electronic copy of their birth certificate to the state department of motor vehicles, or DMV.

Federal and state laws may already mandate access to identification documents for LGBTQ youth exiting the child welfare and juvenile justice systems, but many LGBTQ young people fall through the cracks. The implementation of such laws might not reach all young people, including those who run away from a foster placement before they age out of care. 467 Heads of child welfare agencies can prioritize ID access by updating transition planning guides to ensure that youth in their care have IDs after spending a specified amount of time in the system, regardless of their age. Sheriffs and police chiefs can designate specific staff members at juvenile justice and adult confinement facilities to help people apply for ID cards. Los Angeles County has previously explored the feasibility of partnering with the state to station DMV workers at county jails and probation facilities so that they can help people obtain IDs as part of their community reentry process.<sup>468</sup>

Some state ID agencies may have limited hours or be difficult to access via public transportation. It might also be intimidating for LGBTQ people to enter these spaces if they previously have had negative experiences with public welfare agencies. Bringing services to locations that are accessible and where LGBTQ people feel comfortable can help ensure that they can obtain IDs and other needed documents. Directors of child welfare departments or homeless services offices can invite staff from the state DMV and the federal Social Security office to locations specific to the local LGBTQ community, such as local LGBTQ centers or LGBTQ health clinics, or general community meeting places that are convenient for LGBTQ people, such as a neighborhood library or a school. DMV and Social Security staff can help LGBTQ applicants accurately complete forms at these community outreach events. For example, in 2004, the Mayor of San Francisco teamed up with the city's Department of Public Health to create Project Homeless Connect—a daylong fair for homeless individuals to obtain services from many different public agencies and nonprofit partners at one location. 469 The project now has events for specific populations and the model has since been replicated in other communities.<sup>470</sup> ID agencies can also offer services through mobile offices, such as the Florida Licensing on Wheels program that allows people to get IDs, take written driver's exams, and receive copies of their driving record out of a travelling bus.<sup>471</sup>

To further expand the ability of LGBTQ people to obtain IDs, mayors and county executives can convene an exploratory committee to consider launching their own ID program. As with any plan to offer services to marginalized populations, it is essential to have LGBTQ people represented on the committee, particularly unaccompanied homeless youth and transition-aged young adults.

By launching their own ID program, communities can design an application for their residents free of restrictive state and federal rules. For example, a county or city ID might allow applicants to submit alternate forms of proof of identity, which would make it accessible for LGBTQ youth experiencing homelessness and might make it easier for transgender people to obtain gender-affirming IDs, like New York City has done. (see text box)

County and municipal IDs can also improve the safety and economic security of unauthorized LGBTQ immigrants. Without a government issued ID, unauthorized immigrants can be forced to carry large amounts of cash and be targeted for robbery. The Elm City Resident Card in New Haven, Connecticut, allows residents to open bank accounts with their municipal IDs. 472 Local IDs can have other functions as well, such as the Oakland City ID that has prepaid debit card features and can be used for discounts at private retailers and public museums.  $^{473}$  These additional functional functions of the second tions provide an incentive for all members of the community to obtain IDs, which prevents stigma against those who carry county and municipal IDs.

# Create economic empowerment programs for LGBTQ people and expand access to apprenticeships

LGBTQ people are at increased risk of poverty related to discrimination. Same-sex couples, for example, have higher unemployment rates than married different-sex couples. 474 The community's poverty risk can be combatted through innovative practices. One way to improve earning potential is through training and education.<sup>475</sup> Credentials such as those that can be awarded through an apprenticeship are a low- to no-cost option to improve wages by making individuals qualified for better paying jobs. Apprenticeships can improve access to quality employment, something that is important for groups underrepresented in the labor force, including LGBTQ people.

The U.S. Department of Labor provides financial assistance for job training and placement services through the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act. Regulations implementing the act prohibit discrimination based on sex stereotyping, transgender status, or gender identity in the provision of any aid, benefit, service, or training through programs and activities funded under the act.<sup>476</sup> Beyond the federal government's prohibition of discrimination against LGBTQ people in job training and placement services, cities can affirmatively improve access to these programs for LGBTQ people.

One way to do this is by brokering relationships between organizations serving LGBTQ people, particularly LGBTQ youth, and the local workforce development system to expand access to apprenticeships for this population. Under the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act, 20 percent of funds should be used on "work experiences" for youth. This can include pre-apprenticeship programs. Pre-apprenticeship programs focus on building basic skills and act as a pipeline for underrepresented communities, such as LGBTQ people, into apprenticeships. Cities should use these funds to create pre-apprenticeship programs that are inclusive of LGBTQ youth, particularly those who are experiencing homelessness and who may lack financial supports from their families of origin. City and county agencies also can create apprenticeships in their own offices. Some nonprofit providers already employ LGBTQ youth to provide peer-to-peer education and street outreach services, and agencies can replicate this model to have constituents with lived experience work on their programs and develop skills as service navigators, community health workers, or peer counselors.<sup>477</sup>

Job training programs are not the only way that cities and counties can improve the economic status of their LGBTQ constituents. The City of San Francisco has piloted innovative initiatives to address economic empowerment for LGBTQ people. In 2013, the city's human rights commission established the LGBTQ Economic Empowerment Group, creating LGBTQ-focused credit unions, credit cards, and financial planning workshops. 478 Since 2006, the San Francisco Board of Supervisors has funded the Transgender Economic Empowerment Initiative, a program to connect transgender people with job opportunities and job training programs. <sup>479</sup> In 2010, in recognition of the initiative's importance for San Francisco's transgender residents, the mayor restored funding to the program after it was slated to be cut by San Francisco city officials.<sup>480</sup>

# Fair chance hiring in government employment

In 2011, the city of Durham, North Carolina, implemented fair chance hiring, or "ban the box" reforms, through administrative action. The city removed questions about criminal history from employment applications and delayed the process of a background check until after a conditional offer of employment has been made. The success advocates had in encouraging the administration to make this change underscored the importance of including the perspectives of individuals with criminal records in the process.<sup>481</sup> The reforms were proven to be effective in removing barriers to employment for people with criminal histories: The city saw its percentage of new hires with criminal records increase nearly seven-fold, from less than 2.5 percent in 2011 to 15.5 percent in 2014.<sup>482</sup> Durham is one of more than 50 counties and cities in 23 states around the country that have implemented fair chance hiring reforms on the executive level.<sup>483</sup>

Local executives should implement fair chance hiring, commonly known as "ban the box" measures, into their county or city government's hiring process to ensure that candidates with a criminal record are not unfairly disadvantaged. These measures delay the process of conducting a background check so that a government entity can consider the qualifications of a candidate first, without the stigma of that candidate's criminal history weighing them down. This is particularly important for LGBTQ people, because any discrimination they face for having a criminal record compounds the employment discrimination they already face for being LGBTQ.<sup>484</sup>

Discrimination based on a criminal record also likely disproportionately affects LGBTQ people who currently and historically have experienced criminalization of gender nonconformity and same-sex sexual behaviors and relationships and stigma related to HIV. Research shows that LGBTQ people are incarcerated at higher rates relative to their peers and targeted throughout the criminal justice system. 485 This is due in part to histories of discrimination, profiling by law enforcement, and to disparities such as higher rates of poverty and homelessness, which make LGBTQ people particularly vulnerable to laws that effectively criminalize homelessness, such as bans on begging or loitering. 486 Unfortunately, involvement in the criminal justice system often negatively impacts people for the rest of their lives, and these collateral consequences can be significant. For example,

having a conviction record reduces the likelihood of an applicant receiving an interview callback or a job offer by nearly 50 percent. 487 Even misdemeanors or arrests without conviction can present a huge barrier to employment. 488 A study by the National Institute of Justice found that "having any arrest during one's life decreases employment opportunities more than any other employment-related stigma, such as long-term unemployment, receipt of public assistance, or having a GED instead of a high school diploma."489 This is both unfair to people who have been incarcerated—as they have already served their time—and counterproductive, because evidence suggests they are less likely to reoffend if they have a job. 490 In addition, once someone with a prior nonviolent conviction has stayed crime free for three to four years, they are no more likely to be arrested than the general population.491

Dismissing employees for having a criminal record regardless of merit also reduces an employer's ability to find the best candidate, because a large pool of potentially qualified candidates is effectively ignored. Nearly one-third of American adults have a prior arrest or conviction record, so employers who disregard anyone who checks a box on their application indicating that they have been arrested or convicted may ultimately overlook numerous qualified candidates. 492 Unfortunately, because having even minor convictions can reduce employment opportunities for individuals, employers can even overlook qualified candidates with a minor conviction. 493 They may even disregard people who have committed offenses such as nonviolent low-level drug crimes. In 2016, 93 percent of people incarcerated in federal prisons and 47 percent of those incarcerated in state prisons were nonviolent offenders.<sup>494</sup>

In addition to consequences at the individual level, the barriers to employment for former prisoners and individuals with felony convictions also have a negative impact on the economy, due to the loss of millions of people from the workforce. One study estimated that it costs the United States about \$78 billion to \$87 billion in lost GDP annually. 495 Conversely, removing employment barriers related to criminal history have been shown to have a positive economic impact locally: A 2011 study in Philadelphia showed that employing 100 formerly incarcerated people would create an additional \$1.9 million in wage tax and \$800,000 in sales tax over those individuals' lifetimes, and also would save criminal justice agencies such as police and courts more than \$2 million annually. 496

Fair chance hiring policies have been proven to be effective in reducing barriers to employment. 497 For example, Minneapolis passed a fair chance hiring resolution and found that more than half of applicants with a criminal record were hired by the city. 498 In Atlanta, a fair chance hiring policy enacted with mayoral support led to people with an arrest or conviction history comprising 10 percent of the city's hires between March 2013 and October 2013—and this was before the policy was codified into an ordinance in 2014. 499 Durham, North Carolina, also saw great results when it implemented such reforms through administrative action. (see text box)

Because local executives have control over their own workforce, they can implement fair chance hiring measures for city or county government employment. Executives can implement such reforms through executive orders, or they can direct their human resources departments to implement a policy for fair chance hiring. In some cases executives have taken such measures after other reforms have been enacted legislatively, while in other cases city or county legislation follows executive action, underscoring the important role a local executive can play in promoting fair chance hiring. For example, in 2006, the mayor of St. Paul, Minnesota, directed the city's human resources department to remove questions about criminal history from job applications. The day after he notified city council of the change, the council approved a resolution directing the human resources department to implement additional fair chance hiring measures. 500 In 2013 Atlanta removed questions about criminal history from its job applications with the mayor's support, and in 2014 the city council passed an ordinance to codify that policy into law and to implement further fair chance hiring measures. 501

The type of fair chance hiring measures executives have taken varies by locality, but author analyses show that about 40 percent of the localities that have implemented reform through executive or administrative action incorporated aspects of the federal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission criteria in their policies.<sup>502</sup> In 2012 the EEOC issued guidance establishing best practices for employers considering criminal history in their hiring process: Employers generally cannot consider arrests that did not lead to convictions or make any criminal record an automatic disqualification for the job; employers must consider important factors such as the seriousness of the crime, the time elapsed since the offense, and the nature of the job; and employers are encouraged to conduct individualized assessments that consider the age the applicant was at the time of the offense and any rehabilitation since, as well as the applicant's employment history. 503

Some localities also have established different criteria for jobs that have security screening requirements, such as in police and fire departments. Overall, there are a handful of common measures that many executives have implemented in their communities, and many local executives who have implemented fair chance hiring measures have implemented a combination of such reforms. Typical reforms include:

- Delaying a background check until a later point in the hiring process—a best practice is waiting until a conditional offer of employment is made
- Prohibiting the government from considering arrests that did not lead to convictions
- Requiring that the results of a background check are reported to the candidate and that the candidate is given the chance to contest or respond to the results
- Establishing criteria employers must consider when taking the results of the background check into consideration for the hiring decision, such as the nature of the offense, the time elapsed since the offense, and the relevancy of the offense to the job

For example, in 2012 the executive of Summit County, Ohio, authorized the human resources department to remove questions of criminal history from county government job applications, and now background checks are only required for certain sensitive positions and do not happen until after an interview. Additionally, Summit County incorporated EEOC criteria by conducting an individualized assessment of candidates if they are found to have a conviction history, including considering the age and nature of offense and whether it is relevant to the duties of the job. In 2016 the mayor of Birmingham, Alabama, issued an executive order directing the city's human resources department to implement new hiring policies and included the goal of removing questions of criminal history from initial applications. In addition, the order prohibited the use of criminal history as an automatic bar to employment and ensured that candidates are afforded the opportunity to contest the content of their background check and to demonstrate their rehabilitation.

In total, more than 50 counties and cities in 23 states around the country have implemented fair chance hiring reforms on the executive level.<sup>504</sup> These reforms span the nation, including: Atlanta; Birmingham, Alabama; Dane County, Wisconsin; Durham, North Carolina; Glendale, Arizona; Oakland, California; Bethlehem, Pennsylvania; Roanoke, Virginia; Spring Lake, North Carolina; New York City; St. Louis; St. Paul, Minnesota; Summit County, Ohio; and Yonkers,

New York. The diversity of geographic location, political ideology, and metropolitan status exhibited in the localities that have implemented such reforms on the executive level speaks to the growing consensus on this issue and the importance of all localities providing everyone in their community with fair job opportunities.

### Immigration and criminal justice

There are nearly 1 million adult immigrants to the United States who self-identify as LGBTQ.<sup>505</sup> Of these, at least 267,000 are undocumented individuals. Ten percent of surveyed recipients of Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals, or DACA, identify as LGBTQ. 506 LGBTQ people are unsafe in many countries around the world, making deportation of LGBTQ immigrants incredibly dangerous for them. 507

Currently, as discussed previously, LGBTQ people are overrepresented in the criminal justice system as a result of a number of factors, including discrimination and stigma, discriminatory enforcement of laws that target LGBTQ people, and policing tactics that target LGBTQ people. 508 A report by Lambda Legal found that 73 percent of LGBTQ people surveyed had had contact with police in the past five years. 509 This population is also at increased risk of abuse in prisons, jails, and immigration detention facilities. 510 Measures to divert LGBTQ people from the criminal justice system and from deportation are critical to protecting this population from violence and abuse. Cities and counties can take steps to protect their LGBTQ community members from criminalization and deportation, including issuing LGBTQ-inclusive anti-profiling guidance, not renting jail space to the Department of Homeland Security, and declaring their cities sanctuary cities.

#### Issue LGBTQ-inclusive guidance on profiling

Law enforcement practices that rely on evaluating individuals' characteristics to ascertain their participation in criminal activity, rather than their behavior referred to as profiling—can undermine community perceptions of police legitimacy.<sup>511</sup> For example, black and Latinx people report lower levels of confidence in local law enforcement as compared with whites, which is correlated with higher rates of traffic stops for black and Latinx motorists compared to white motorists. 512 Profiling based on race is widely viewed as problematic and must be addressed, but reforms must also address profiling based on sexual orientation, gender identity, and gender expression.513

LGBTQ people, particularly LGBTQ people of color, transgender people, and youth, are frequently targeted by law enforcement unnecessarily.<sup>514</sup> For example, youth congregated near an LGBTQ center might be targeted through curfew enforcement campaigns or anti-loitering efforts even though they are not violating any ordinances. 515 In one study of LGBTQ youth engaged in survival sex work, 15 percent of respondents reported that police used possession of condoms to justify lengthy questioning or prostitution-related offences. 516 Transgender women are often criminalized on the so-called charge of "walking while trans"—the assumption that transgender women, particularly transgender women of color, are sex workers based on their perceived transgender status, their race, their possession of condoms, or their presence in certain parts of a city. 517 According to the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey, about 1 in 10 transgender women respondents who had interacted with police officers in the past year were assumed to be sex workers based on their gender identity.<sup>518</sup> The rates were much higher for transgender women of color—33 percent of black women reported such profiling compared to 11 percent of white women.<sup>519</sup> Research also shows that lesbian, gay, and bisexual people, particularly people of color, may be targeted for being perceived as "disorderly"—an Amnesty International report found that Latina lesbians were profiled as gang members based on their gender variant presentation, such as wearing baggy pants. 520

Bias-based profiling also prevents officers from serving LGBTQ people who are survivors of violence. As discussed previously, same-sex couples are 10 times more likely to have both the survivor and the abusive partner arrested during domestic violence calls than different-sex couples. 521 When law enforcement officers make assumptions about the criminal behavior of LGBTQ people based solely on their race, sexual orientation, or gender identity or expression, they fail to ensure safety in their communities.

To address this significant problem, sheriffs, police chiefs, and other law enforcement executives can issue guidance to discourage the ineffective and inefficient use of profiling. In 2005, the director of the police department in Lambertville, New Jersey, issued a policy prohibiting discriminatory profiling, including profiling based on "gender, sexual orientation, or physical appearance." 522 Similarly, the policy issued in 2014 by the Sheriff of Jasper County, Texas, states that bias-based profiling includes "detaining the driver of a vehicle based on the determination that a person of that race, ethnicity, gender, sexual orientation, culture, religious affiliation, or national origin is unlikely to own or possesses that specific make or model of vehicle."523 In addition, police chiefs and sheriffs can release guidelines to help officers implement anti-profiling policies. In 2012 the Los Angeles chief

of police issued a notice to all personnel on appropriate and respectful behavior in interactions with transgender individuals, developed in partnership with the local transgender community.<sup>524</sup> The notice includes specific recommendations, such as asking transgender individuals for their preferred name and pronouns. 525 Similar guidelines on respectful interactions with transgender individuals have been issued by the Captain of the Milwaukee Police Department, the Boston Police Commissioner, and the New York City Police Commissioner. 526

As recommended by the President's Advisory Council on HIV/AIDS, local law enforcement agencies should also use their administrative authority to "cease using the possession of condoms as the sole evidence of vice." In 2013, San Francisco District Attorney George Gascón announced that his office would stop using condoms as evidence for misdemeanor prostitution cases, making it the first city in the country to do so. 528 "After six months of evaluating the arrests made by the [police department] and the outcome of the cases we charged, I feel confident that the public safety concerns can be addressed without endangering the health of sex workers," noted Gascón, referencing the high risk of sexually transmitted infections for sex workers who are discouraged from carrying condoms.<sup>529</sup> In 2014 the New York City police commissioner announced that NYPD officers would no longer seize condoms as evidence for certain prostitution charges, although the narrow policy may still discourage condom use among those most vulnerable to health risks. 530 LGBTQ people should not be criminalized simply for carrying condoms, and sheriffs, police commissioners, and attorneys general can take steps to end this form of profiling.

#### Implement alternatives to fines and fees

Many cities and states are funding law enforcement and court costs by levying fines and fees on individuals who are involved in the criminal justice system at every step of the process, from court to incarceration to post-release. In at least 41 states, inmates can be charged room and board for serving time in jail or prison, and in at least 44 states inmates can be billed for their own probation and parole costs.<sup>531</sup> There are even fees associated with some alternatives to paying fees, like a \$5 per day charge in the state of Washington to do community service to pay off fines.<sup>532</sup> While these fees are small sums of money in isolation, they can add up to hundreds or even thousands of dollars in total for an individual. In addition to the underlying fee, individuals can also be charged interest, late fees, payment plan fees, and collection fees. 533 Not keeping up with payments can be a violation of probation, which leads to more fees and penalties. These debts can prevent individuals from cleaning their criminal records and can be barriers to receiving public assistance, housing, employment, and access to credit.

Cities and counties should establish committees to assess measures that they can take to ensure that criminal justice debt policies don't present insurmountable barriers to re-entry for people who have been arrested, incarcerated, or detained, including LGBTQ people. These measures may include studying the impact of proposed and existing fines and fees on revenue generation as well as on inmates; considering an individual's ability to pay a fee when it is levied or when beginning payments, which 50 cities in Alabama have done around bail; implementing a statute of limitation on collecting criminal justice debts and writing off debts that are old and uncollectible, like Philadelphia has done; and permitting the waiver of fees upon successful completion of re-entry programs, as was done in Suffolk County, Massachusetts. 534

#### Cease renting jail beds to the Department of Homeland Security

The largest detention and supervised release program in the country is run by the Department of Homeland Security. The number of immigrants detained each year has skyrocketed from 7,500 beds in 1995 to more than 40,000 beds today.<sup>535</sup> One driver of this growth is the expanded use of private prisons and jails. More than half of these beds are in facilities owned by state and local governments.<sup>536</sup> A result of the increase in immigration detention beds, as well as a congressional requirement that the Department of Homeland Security maintain 34,000 detention beds per day, is that people who otherwise should be released from detention are instead detained. A study by the Center for American Progress found that Immigration and Customs Enforcement officers, or ICE, elected to detain LGBTQ immigrants whom they had the option to release 88 percent of the time. 537 Immigration detention facilities are extremely dangerous for LGBTQ people who face high risk of sexual abuse, harassment, violence, and inadequate medical care. 538 Furthermore, immigrants in detention are less likely to win asylum than those not detained. Even when represented by counsel, LGBTQ immigrants in detention are 11.5 percent less likely to win asylum than those not detained.<sup>539</sup>

Mayors can take actions to combat the expansion of immigration detention by discouraging jails from renting beds to ICE, working with city councils to not approve contracts with ICE, and seeking other forms of revenue to support the city. In counties where the sheriff has sole authority over the use of jail beds, the sheriff can unilaterally decide not to contract with ICE. In cases where there is already a rental contract, cities and counties can choose not renew a contract once it expires,

as the city of Santa Ana, California, recently did. 540 If a city or county enters into a contract to rent beds to ICE, it should ensure that the facility complies with the strongest detention standards to prevent abuse and ensure that detainees' rights are respected.<sup>541</sup>

#### Designate your city a "sanctuary city"

The term "sanctuary city" has come under fire lately, mostly due to a misunderstanding of the phrase. Rather than the lawlessness that has been ascribed to it, in reality being a sanctuary city signals a commitment to preserve the independence of local law enforcement from federal immigration enforcement.<sup>542</sup> Cities and counties across the country are implementing policies to end their entanglement with federal immigration enforcement. At least 69 counties currently decline to hold arrestees in jail to be picked up by Immigration and Customs Enforcement, the agency that apprehends, detains, and deports immigrants. 543

In addition, San Francisco; New York City; Washington, D.C.; Los Angeles; Las Vegas; Miami; Chicago; Seattle; Portland, Oregon; Phoenix; Philadelphia; Baltimore; Denver; Santa Fe, New Mexico; Salt Lake City; Houston; and Dallas have policies in place that prevent law enforcement from asking residents for their immigration status; however, a new Texas law prevents sanctuary cities in the state.<sup>544</sup> ICE does not have this type of data and these types of policies ensure that local law enforcement will not be forced to share immigration information with the agency. This practice is also found in the consent decree between the New Orleans Police Department and the U.S. Department of Justice. 545 Despite President Trump's threats to make sanctuary cities ineligible for federal resources, the reality is that the federal government cannot compel state and local jurisdictions to proactively engage in immigration enforcement actions. 546

The need to separate local law enforcement from immigration enforcement is illustrated by the fact that after years of immigration enforcement overdrive, local governments saw a decrease in trust between local law enforcement and immigrant communities, making it difficult for police departments to secure public safety.<sup>547</sup> Even the Homeland Security Advisory Council reported that policies promoting cooperation between local law enforcement and immigration officers can create confusion and hinder community policing efforts, "thereby negatively impacting public safety and possibly national security." <sup>548</sup> Trust in local law enforcement is particularly important for LGBTQ immigrant and refugee communities, who face high risks of hate violence.<sup>549</sup> Reported incidents of hate violence against LGBTQ

people where the victim was undocumented more than doubled between 2013 and 2015—from 8 percent to 17 percent. 550 In fact, a recent Center for American Progress study found that counties with sanctuary policies have, on average, 35.5 fewer crimes committed per 10,000 people. 551 In addition to building trust in the community, other reasons for separating local and federal law enforcement are cost and concerns over illegal seizures in violation of the Fourth Amendment.

The case of Irvin Gonzalez highlights the urgency for city and county governments to create effective sanctuary policies. Two weeks after President Trump signed executive orders expanding deportation resources, Gonzalez, a transgender woman, was arrested by Border Enforcement Security Task Force agents at the El Paso County Courthouse. 552 Gonzalez was at the courthouse to receive a domestic violence protective order when agents in plainclothes apprehended her, likely acting on a tip from her abuser, whom they had in custody.<sup>553</sup> County officials expressed concern that Gonzalez's arrest would prevent undocumented victims of intimate partner violence from coming forward for fear of being deported and separated from their children or other family members. 554 LGBTQ unauthorized immigrant survivors of hate violence are four times more likely to have experienced physical violence than other LGBTQ survivors. 555

The expansion of deportation enforcement creates fear of reporting intimate partner and hate violence among LGBTQ immigrants. Separating law enforcement from immigration enforcement and ensuring that immigration enforcement is not permitted at sensitive locations, such as courthouses, is critical for protecting LGBTQ immigrant survivors of violence. Mayors and county executives can demand that ICE not conduct enforcement actions in sensitive locations. The mayor of Denver, along with the school superintendent and local criminal justice leaders, recently sent a letter to ICE officials urging them not to conduct enforcement actions in sensitive locations like courts and schools. 556 Multnomah County, Oregon, commissioners and criminal justice leaders also contacted court officials and issued a statement in response to reports of ICE activity at county courthouses, reiterating the county's sanctuary policies and decrying the threat that immigration enforcement activities in courthouses pose to residents' access to justice. 557

President Trump's executive orders on immigration not only call for the deportation of all unauthorized immigrants, they also place authorized immigrants who have criminal convictions, no matter how old those convictions, at heightened risk of deportation.  $^{558}$  In response, there is a growing trend of cities expanding the definition of a sanctuary city, going beyond limiting cooperation with federal immigration enforcement and taking proactive measures to protect their residents from deportation. District attorneys can protect immigrants from deportation over petty crimes, as Brooklyn, New York, did by requiring prosecutors to notify defense lawyers about the potential immigration consequences of their clients' cases in order to prevent plea bargains that could result in pleading to a deportable offense. 559 Mayors can advocate for ending the practice of arresting people for petty crimes, such as the decriminalization of street vending in Los Angeles.<sup>560</sup> Removing criminal charges for low-level offenses ensures that cities and counties are truly sanctuaries for immigrants, including LGBTQ immigrants.

Cities and counties also can stop the pipeline of immigrants in federal deportation proceedings after being arrested for low-level offenses by ending so-called "broken windows" policing, a model of policing that criminalizes minor offenses such as littering or riding a bicycle on the sidewalk.<sup>561</sup> Not only does broken windows policing place LGBTQ immigrants at heightened risk for deportation, it also criminalizes homelessness—which is disproportionately experienced by LGBTQ people—by arresting people for sitting or lying down in public when they have nowhere else to go.562

Decriminalizing minor offenses is key, but more must be done to stop deportation, which can mean a death sentence for LGBTQ immigrants. One of the biggest factors affecting an LGBTQ immigrant's grant of asylum and freedom from deportation is whether asylum seekers are represented by counsel. Research shows that asylum seekers represented by counsel are nearly twice as likely to be granted asylum. 563 To help protect LGBTQ immigrants from deportation to countries where their lives are at risk, county and city executives can establish legal funds for deportation defense for indigent immigrants like New York, Chicago, Los Angeles, and Washington, D.C., have done. 564

# Conclusion

From protecting and supporting LGBTQ public employees to addressing the varied needs of LGBTQ community members and their families, city and county officials play a powerful role in advancing inclusive reforms and setting a model for other jurisdictions to follow in service of equality and civil rights. As detailed in this report, executives can shape the lives and livelihoods of their LGBTQ constituents across a broad range of policy areas and have the opportunity to create lasting partnerships with local service organizations, providers, and community leaders. Coupled with legislative action or as stand-alone reforms, administrative policymaking at the local level is a crucial tool in the fight for full equality for LGBTQ people and can spur positive change at the state and federal level that can lead to the implementation of these vital and long-overdue policies nationwide.

#### About the authors

Laura E. Durso is vice president of the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. Using public health and intersectional frameworks, she focuses on the health and well-being of LGBT communities, data collection on sexual orientation and gender identity, and improving the social and economic status of LGBT people through public policy. Prior to joining American Progress, Laura was a public policy fellow at the Williams Institute at UCLA School of Law, where she conducted research on LGBT homeless and at-risk youth, poor and low-income LGBT people, and the business impact of LGBT-supportive policies. She holds a bachelor's degree in psychology from Harvard University and master's and doctoral degrees in clinical psychology from the University of Hawai'i at Mānoa.

Caitlin Rooney is a research assistant for the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. She wrote her senior honors thesis on international advocacy for LGBT rights and presented it at the Western States Communication Association Undergraduate Scholars Research Conference. She has interned at the American Civil Liberties Union of Pennsylvania and for Pennsylvania state Rep. Brian Sims (D), the first openly gay member of the Pennsylvania legislature. Prior to joining American Progress, Rooney volunteered for the Pennsylvania Prison Society as a lobbyist assistant. Rooney holds a bachelor's degree in legal and political rhetoric with a minor in politics from Whitman College in Walla Walla, Washington.

**Sharita Gruberg** is the associate director of the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. Prior to joining American Progress, Sharita worked as a program specialist for the Women's Refugee Commission, lobbying Congress and administrative agencies for increased protections for migrant populations, particularly women, families, and unaccompanied children. Most recently, she completed a fellowship with the U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, where she wrote and submitted refugee resettlement requests to safe third countries and liaised with congressional offices on refugee resettlement cases. Sharita earned her J.D. from the Georgetown University Law Center, where she received the Refugees and Humanitarian Emergencies Certificate from the Institute for the Study of International Migration. She holds a B.A. in political science and women's studies from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.

Sejal Singh is the former campaigns and communications manager for the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. Prior to joining CAP, Singh worked in the New York State Senate as a legislative aide to state Sen. Brad Hoylman (D), where she focused on affordable housing, homelessness, and higher education policy. She also worked as a policy and advocacy coordinator for Know Your IX—a national campaign to end gender-based harassment and violence in schools. Singh graduated with honors from Columbia University with a B.A. in political science.

Shabab Ahmed Mirza is a research assistant for the LGBT Research and Communications Project, where she works on homelessness and housing instability, equal access to education, and the economic consequences of discrimination. Prior to joining American Progress, she worked at the National Center for Transgender Equality and was a Young Leaders Institute fellow at South Asian Americans Leading Together. Mirza received a bachelor's degree from Reed College and an associate's degree from Portland Community College. She is from Dhaka, Bangladesh.

Frank J. Bewkes is a policy analyst for the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. He comes to American Progress with extensive experience in lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender, or LGBT, rights work; family law; and policy. He has previously worked for the American Civil Liberties Union, the Family Equality Council, and the Brennan Center for Justice. Bewkes holds a master of laws from New York University School of Law and a J.D. from George Washington University Law School, where he was awarded the Thurgood Marshall Civil Liberties Award. He earned his B.A. in political science at Yale University.

**Aaron Ridings** is the former associate director of LGBT Progress at the Center for American Progress and currently serves as a project director and consultant at Western States Center. In this capacity, he builds and strengthens coalitions to provide resources to tribal governments seeking to expand equality for tribal citizens. He is co-editor of the Tribal Equity Toolkit 3.0: Tribal Resolutions and Codes to Support Two Spirit and LGBTQ Justice in Indian Country. Previously, Aaron spent more than a decade working in Oregon politics. As co-chair of Oregon Safe Schools and Communities Coalition and a member of the policy subcommittee of the National Safe Schools Roundtable, he built campaigns that strengthened school district, municipal, and state policy that protect LGBTQ students in Oregon. He earned his master's of public administration and a bachelor's of science in community development from Portland State University.

Daniel Clark is a former intern on the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. Prior to joining American Progress, he interned for the Fairfax County Democratic Committee, Virginia state Delegate Eileen Filler-Corn (D), and Dave Marsden's Virginia Senate campaign (D), and he worked as a canvasser for David Bulova's Virginia Delegate campaign (D). He also worked as a research assistant for Professor Ronald Rapoport in William & Mary's Government department. Daniel holds a bachelor's degree in government with a minor in mathematics from the College of William & Mary.

### Acknowledgements

The authors wish to thank the following organizations that reviewed and provided feedback on sections of this report: 9to5, A Way Home America, Basic Rights Oregon, Community Legal Services of Philadelphia, the Community Partnership, DC Alliance of Youth Advocates, the Gill Foundation, GLSEN, Legal Services for Prisoners with Children, the LGBT Community Center of Greater Cleveland, Many Languages One Voice, the Massachusetts Commission on LGBTQ Youth, the Massachusetts Municipal Police Training Committee, the Michigan Organizing Project, the National Center for Lesbian Rights, the National Center for Transgender Equality, the National Employment Law Project, the National Gay and Lesbian Chamber of Commerce, the National Juvenile Defender Center, the National LGBT Aging Roundtable of SAGE, the National LGBTQ Task Force, the National Women's Law Center, Oasis Center, Ohio Justice and Policy Center, Rapid Results Institute, the San Jose NAACP, SAGE (Advocacy & Services for LGBT Elders), the Southern Coalition for Social Justice, Vincentian Reentry Organizing Project, Virginia Organizing, the William E. Morris Institute for Justice, and Women on the Rise.

Most especially, the authors wish to thank the following individuals who significantly contributed to the research and drafting of this report: Nicholas Adjami, Beth Avery, Kate Bahn, Kellan Baker, Nik Belanger, Alexandra Brodsky, Lindsey Carter, Carl Chancellor, Arli Christian, Maurice Emsellem, Sheila Gallagher, Katherine Gallagher Robbins, Joey Gavrilovich, Megan Gibbard, Carey Gibbons, Christina Gilbert, Stephen Johnson Grove, Ben de Guzman, Angela Hanks, Chester Hawkins, Emily Haynes, Astar Herndon, Serena Holthe, Hannah Hussey, Sandy James, Chai Jindasurat, Joseph Johnson Jr., Alex Kapitan, Ellen Katz, Katie Keith, Eileen Kroszner, Christine Lewis, Madeline Lincoln, Kathleen Lockwood, Victor Lopez, Brendan Lynch, Meghan Maury, Sam McClure, Meagan Messner, Shannon Minter, Steven Mion, Rev. Jeff Moore, Felicia Nelson, Sapna Pandya, Benjamin Panico, Kayla Patrick, Andrew Peters, Gautam Raghavan, Maura Roche, Michelle Rodriguez, Tea Sefer, Pamela Sheffer, Steven Soto, Mykal Tairu, Aaron Tax, Harper Jean Tobin, Rebecca Vallas, Lou Weaver, Regina Willensky, Marilynn Winn, Serena Worthington, and Jay Wu.

Finally, the authors thank the dedicated city and county staff who provided research support and documentation for the policies included in this report.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Charles R. Shipan and Craig Volden, "Bottom-Up Federalism: The Diffusion of Antismoking Policies From U.S. Cities to States," American Journal of Political Science 50 (4) (2006): 825-843, available at http://equalityfederation.org/fairnessproject/wp-content/uploads/Bottom-Up-Policy-Diffusion.pdf.
- 2 Jennifer Wong, "Re-Casting Transgender-Inclusive Healthcare Coverage: A Comparative Institutional Approach to Transgender Healthcare Rights," Law & Inequality: A Journal of Theory and Practice 31 (2) (2013): 471-507, available at http://scholarship.law.umn.edu/ cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1176&context=lawineq.
- 3 Human Rights Campaign, "Municipal Equality Index 2016: A Nationwide Evaluation of Municipal Law" (2016), available at http://assets.hrc.org//files/assets/ resources/MEI-2016-Final-Online.pdf.
- 4 Bureau of the Census, "State and Local Government Finances by Level of Government and by State: 2014" (2017), available at https://factfinder.census.gov/faces/ tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?pid=SLF\_2  $014\_00A1\&prodType=table.$
- 5 Bureau of the Census, "2012 Census of Governments" (2013), available at https://www.census.gov/govs/cog /?menu=http%3A%2F%2Ffactfinder2.census.gov%2F bkmk%2Ftable%2F1.0%2Fen%2FCOG%2F2012%2FO RG02.US01.
- 6 See, for example, National League of Cities, "Forms of Municipal Government," available at http://www.nlc. org/forms-of-municipal-government (last accessed April 28, 2017).
- 7 National League of Cities, "Local Government Authority," available at https://web.archive.org/ web/20170608123735/http://www.nlc.org/localgovernment-authority (last accessed July 6, 2017).
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 Movement Advancement Project, "LGBT Policy Spotlight: Local Employment Nondiscrimination Ordinances" (2015), available at https://lgbtmap.org/file/ policy-spotlight-local-NDOs.pdf.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Nicole DuPuis and others, "City Rights in an Era of Preemption: A State-by-State Analysis" (Washington: National League of Cities, 2017), available at http:// www.nlc.org/sites/default/files/2017-02/NLC%20Preemption%20Report%202017.pdf.
- 13 See U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Examples of Court Decisions Supporting Coverage of LGBT-Related Discrimination Under Title VII," available at https://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/newsroom/wysk/ lgbt\_examples\_decisions.cfm (last accessed February 22, 2017).
- 14 Movement Advancement Project, "Non-Discrimination Laws," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/equalitymaps/non\_discrimination\_laws (last accessed February 23, 2017).
- 15 Ibid.

- 16 M.V. Lee Badgett and others, "An Executive Order to Prevent Discrimination Against LGBT Workers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ lgbt/reports/2013/02/19/53931/an-executive-order-toprevent-discrimination-against-lgbt-workers.
- 17 Kellan Baker and Laura E. Durso, "Why Repealing the Affordable Care Act Is Bad Medicine for LGBT Communities" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ lgbt/news/2017/03/22/428970/repealing-affordablecare-act-bad-medicine-lgbt-communities.
- 18 Badgett and others, "An Executive Order to Prevent Discrimination Against LGBT Workers."
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Crosby Burns, "The Costly Business of Discrimination: The Economic Costs of Discrimination and the Financial Benefits of Gay and Transgender Equality in the Workplace" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/lgbt/reports/2012/03/22/11234/the-costlybusiness-of-discrimination.
- 21 M. V. Lee Badgett and others, "The Business Impact of LGBT-Supportive Workplace Policies" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2013), available at https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Business-Impact-of-LGBT-Policies-May-2013.pdf.
- 22 City of Goshen, Indiana, Mayor Kauffman, Executive Order 2015-1, December 15, 2015; City of Goshen, Indiana, Board of Public Works and Safety, Resolution 2015-Y Discrimination and Harassment Policy, December 21, 2015. City of Goshen, "Board of Public Works and Safety and Storm Water Board Meeting Held December 14, 2015 Goshen, Indiana," December 14, 2015, available at http://goshenindiana.org/media/uploads/0/1737\_12-14-15-BOW.pdf.
- 23 Jeff Swiatek, "Goshen's Mayor Goes It Alone With LGBT Protections," IndyStar, August 14, 2015, available at http://www.indystar.com/story/news/2015/08/14/goshens-mayor-goes-alone-lgbt-protections/31737445; Megan Hickey and Yana Jones, "Update: Goshen Mayor to Issue Executive Order to Protect LGBT Community," 16 WNDU, August 13, 2015, available at http:// www.wndu.com/home/headlines/Goshen-mayorto-issue-executive-order-to-protect-LGBT-community-321808122.html;
- 24 Executive Order no. 11478, Code of Federal Regulations, title 3, sec. 803 (1966–1970); Executive Order no. 13087, Code of Federal Regulations, title 3, sec. 191 (1998); Executive Order 13672, Code of Federal Regulations, title 41, sec. 60 (2014).
- 25 Human Rights Campaign, "Municipal Equality Index
- 26 County of Albany, Office of the County Executive, Executive Order no. 12-02, June 08, 2012, available at www. albanycounty.com/Libraries/Executive\_Orders/12-02. sflb.ashx.
- 27 Ibid.

- 28 Dwight C. Jones, "Executive Directive for the Establishment of a Standard of Conduct for Agency Heads, Mangers, Supervisors and Employees Concerning Employment Discrimination," April 15, 2011, available at http://www.gavrva.com/wp/wp-content/ uploads/2011/04/Mayors-Standard-of-Conduct.jpg; GayRVA staff, "Mayor's Non-Discrimination Executive Order," GayRVA, April 21, 2011, available at http://www. gayrva.com/news-views/mayors-non-discriminationexecutive-order.
- 29 Ihid
- 30 Letter from Lenny Curry to City of Jacksonville employees, January 29, 2016, available at http:// media.cmgdigital.com/shared/news/documents/2016/01/29/01.29.16\_MEMO\_to\_City\_Employ-
- 31 For cases that found that discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation is included in Title VII discrimination on the basis of sex, see, for example, Hively v. Ivy Tech Community College, 830 F.3d 698 (7th Cir. 2016); Brief of the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission As Amicus Curiae in Support of Hively's Petition for Rehearing and Suggestion for Rehearing En Banc, U.S. Court of Appeals for the Seventh Circuit (2016) (No. 15-1720), available at http://files.eqcf.org/wp-content/ uploads/2016/11/42-Amicus-Brief-of-EEOC-iso-Rehearing.pdf; Baldwin v. Dep't of Transp., EEOC Appeal No. 0120133080 (July 15, 2015). For cases that found that discrimination on the basis of gender identity is included in Title VII discrimination on the basis of sex, see, for example, Macy v. Dep't of Justice EEOC 0120120821 (2012); Smith v. City of Salem, 378 F.3d 566 (6th Cir.
- 32 Badgett and others, "The Business Impact of LGBT-Supportive Workplace Policies"; Nancy E. Day and Patricia Schoerade, "The Relationship Among Reported Disclosure of Sexual Orientation, Anti-Discrimination Policies, Top Management Support and Work Attitudes of Gay and Lesbian Employees," Personnel Review 29 (3) (2000): 346-363; Belle Rose Ragins and John M. Cornwell, "Pink Triangles: Antecedents and Consequences of Perceived Workplace Discrimination Against Gay and Lesbian Employees," Journal of Applied Psychology 86 (6) (2001): 1244-1261; Belle Rose Ragins and John M. Cornwell, "We Are Family: The Influence of Gay Family-Friendly Policies on Gay, Lesbian, and Bisexual Employees." In M. V. Lee Badgett and Jeff Frank, ed., Sexual Orientation Discrimination: An International Perspective (New York: Routledge, 2007); Human Rights Campaign Foundation, "Degrees of Equality: A National Study Examining Workplace Climate for LGBT Employees" (2009), available at http://www.hrc.org/files/assets/ resources/DegreesOfEquality\_2009.pdf; Brad Sears and Christy Mallory, "Economic Motives for Adopting LGBT-Related Workplace Policies" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2011), available at https://williamsinstitute. law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Mallory-Sears-Corp-Statements-Oct2011.pdf; Bradley R. Brenner, Heather Z. Lyons, and Ruth E. Fassinger, "Can Heterosexism Harm Organizations? Predicting the Perceived Organizational Citizenship Behaviors of Gay and Lesbian Employees," The Career Development Quarterly 58 (4) (2010): 321-335; Level Playing Field Institute, "The Corporate Leavers Survey: The Cost of Employee Turnover Due Solely to Unfairness in the Workplace" (2007), available at http://www.lpfi.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/ cl-executive-summary.pdf.
- 33 The Economist Intelligence Unit, "Pride and Prejudice: Attitudes and Opinions About LGBT Inclusion in the Workplace" (2016), available at https:/www.eiuperspectives.economist.com/sites/default/files/Pride%20 and%20Prejudice%20whitepaper\_0.pdf;
- 34 Brad Sears and Christy Mallory, "Economic Motives for Adopting LGBT-Related Workplace Policies."

- 35 Executive Order no. 11478; Executive Order no. 13087; Executive Order no. 13672.
- 36 City of Jersey City, "Mayor's Task Force on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, & Transgender Equality," available at http:// www.cityofjerseycity.com/lgbttaskforce (last accessed April 20, 2017).
- 37 The City of Norfolk, "Police Department: Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Questioning (LGBTQ) Community Liaison," available at http://www.norfolk.gov/ labtaliaison (last accessed March 2, 2017).
- 38 Jayson Blair, "Quietly, Police Are Making Largest Effort in U.S. to Add Gay Officers," The New York Times, September 7, 1999, available at http://www.nytimes. com/1999/09/07/nyregion/quietly-police-are-makinglargest-effort-in-us-to-add-gay-officers.html.
- 39 "LGBT Outreach Unit," City of New York Police Department, last accessed April 20, 2017, available at http:// www1.nyc.gov/site/nypd/bureaus/administrative/lgbtoutreach.page
- 40 The City of Kalamazoo, "City of Kalamazoo 2015 Equal Employment Opportunity Plan" (2016), available at http://www.kalamazoocity.org/docman/city-of-kalamazoo/human-resources/5224-2015-eeo-plan/file.
- 41 Kalamazoo Gazette staff, "Kalamazoo Voters Approve Anti-Discrimination Ordinance by a Wide Margin," MLive, November 5, 2009, available at http://www. mlive.com/news/kalamazoo/index.ssf/2009/11/antidiscrimination\_ordinance\_1.html.
- 42 The City of Kalamazoo, "City of Kalamazoo 2015 Equal Employment Opportunity Plan."
- 43 Jerome Hunt, "A State-by-State Examination of Nondiscrimination Laws and Policies" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at https:// cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2012/06/pdf/state\_nondiscrimination.pdf.
- 44 Commonwealth of Pennsylvania Governor's Office, Executive Order no. 2003-10, July 28, 2003, available at http://sarapennsylvania.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/2003\_10.pdf.
- 45 City of Decatur, "Nondiscrimination Policy," available at http://www.decaturga.com/about/nondiscriminationpolicy (last accessed June 30, 2017).
- 46 Millington, Tennessee, "ADA/Non-Discrimination," available at http://www.millingtontn.gov/index. aspx?NID=540 (last accessed June 30, 2017).
- 47 Sandy E. James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey" (Washington, DC: National Center for Transgender Equality, 2016), available at http:// www.ustranssurvev.org.
- 48 Sari L. Reisner and others, "Discrimination and Health in Massachusetts: A Statewide Survey of Transgender and Gender Nonconforming Adults" (Boston: The Fenway Institute, 2014), available at http://fenwayhealth. org/documents/the-fenway-institute/policy-briefs/ The-Fenway-Institute-MTPC-Project-VOICE-Report-July-2014.pdf.
- 49 Shabab Ahmed Mirza, Sarah McBride, and Laura E. Durso, "North Carolina's Discriminatory H.B. 2 Threatens More Than Half Billion Dollars in Economic Activity," Center for American Progress, April 13, 2016, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2016/04/13/135391/north-carolinas-discriminatorv-h-b-2-threatens-more-than-half-billion-dollars-ineconomic-activity.

- 50 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey."
- 51 Reisner and others, "Discrimination and Health in Massachusetts": Timothy Wang and others, "State Anti-Transgender Bathroom Bills Threaten Transgender People's Health and Participation in Public Life" (Boston: The Fenway Institute, 2015), available at http:// fenwayhealth.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/COM-2485-Transgender-Bathroom-Bill-Brief\_v8-pages.pdf.
- 52 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transaender Survey."
- 53 Jody L. Herman, "Gendered Restrooms and Minority Stress: The Public Regulation of Gender and Its Impact on Transgender People's Lives," Journal of Public Management & Social Policy, 19 (1) (2013): 65-85, available at https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/research/ transgender-issues/herman-jpmss-june-2013.
- 54 Ibid.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transaender Survey."
- 57 City of New York, "Mayor de Blasio Mandates City Facilities Provide Bathroom Access to People Consistent With Gender Identity," March 7, 2016, available at http:// www1.nyc.gov/office-of-the-mayor/news/223-16/ mayor-de-blasio-mandates-city-facilities-providebathroom-access-people-consistent-gender.
- 58 Carlos Maza and Luke Brinker, "15 Experts Debunk Right-Wing Transgender Bathroom Myth," Media Matters for America, March 20, 2014, available at https:// mediamatters.org/research/2014/03/20/15-expertsdebunk-right-wing-transgender-bathro/198533.
- 59 Multnomah County, "Multnomah County Increases Availability of Gender-Neutral Restrooms in Its Buildings," Press release, June 11, 2013, available at https:// multco.us/communications/news/multnomah-countyincreases-availability-gender-neutral-restrooms-itsbuildings; Multnomah County, "Frequently Asked Questions About Multnomah County's Gender-Neutral Restrooms Rule," June 12, 2013, available at https:// multco.us/communications/news/frequently-askedquestions-about-multnomah-countys-gender-neutralrestrooms-rule.
- 60 Ibid
- 61 Dana Tims, "Multnomah County Becomes One of First in Nation to Require Gender-Neutral Bathrooms for Transgender Users," The Oregonian, June 11, 2013, available at http://www.oregonlive.com/portland/index. ssf/2013/06/multnomah\_county\_becomes\_one\_o. html.
- 62 City of Boston, "Mayor Walsh Signs Executive Order Establishing Gender Neutral Restrooms in City Hall," Press release, June 11, 2015, available at http://www. cityofboston.gov/news/Default.aspx?id=20163.
- 63 DC.gov, "Department of Insurance, Securities and Banking and the Office of GLBT Affairs Announce Prohibition on Discrimination in Health Insurance on the Basis of Gender Identity or Expression," Press release, March 18, 2013, available at http://disb.dc.gov/release/ department-insurance-securities-and-banking-andoffice-glbt-affairs-announce.

- 64 Chester A. McPherson, Government of the District of Columbia Department of Insurance, Securities and Banking Bulletin 13-IB-01-30/15, Revised, February 27, 2014, available at http://disb.dc.gov/sites/default/ files/dc/sites/disb/publication/attachments/Bulletin-Prohibition Discrimination Based on Gender Identity or Expressionv022714.pdf; DC.gov, "New Steps Announced to Protect GLBT Community From Discrimination in Health Care," February 27, 2014, available at http://disb. dc.gov/node/787632; Andrew Cray, "DC Introduces Comprehensive Health Care Coverage for Transgender People,"ThinkProgress, February 27, 2014, available at https://thinkprogress.org/dc-introduces-comprehensive-health-care-coverage-for-transgender-people-8a8f73ad754e; DC.gov, "Non-Discrimination in the District's State Medicaid Program Based on Gender Identity or Expression," February 27, 2014, available at http://dhcf.dc.gov/publication/MedicaidPolicy-GenderIdentity; DC.gov, "DC Government Prohibits Discrimination in Health Insurance Policies Based on Gender Identity or Expression," February 27, 2014, available at https://dchr.dc.gov/release/dc-governmentprohibits-discrimination-health-insurance-policiesbased-gender-identity-or.
- 65 DC.gov, "DC Government Prohibits Discrimination in Health Insurance Policies Based on Gender Identity and Expression," February 27, 2014, available at http://dchr. dc.gov/release/dc-government-prohibits-discrimination-health-insurance-policies-based-gender-identity-
- 66 "Non-Discrimination in the District's State Medicaid Program Based on Gender Identity or Expression," February 27, 2014, available at http://dhcf.dc.gov/publication/MedicaidPolicy-GenderIdentity
- 67 Lambda Legal, "Professional Organization Statements Supporting Transgender People in Health Care" (2016), available at http://www.lambdalegal.org/sites/ default/files/publications/downloads/II\_trans\_professional\_statements.rtf\_.pdf; Kari E. Hong, "Categorical Exclusions: Exploring Legal Responses to Health Care Discrimination Against Transsexuals," Columbia Journal of Gender & Law 11 (1) (2002): 88-126.
- 68 45 C.F.R. § 92, available at https://s3.amazonaws.com/ public-inspection.federalregister.gov/2016-11458.pdf;
- National Public Radio, "Denied Coverage for Surgery, Transgender Man Sues His Insurance Provider," August 1, 2016, available at http://www.npr. org/2016/08/01/488191810/denied-coverage-forsurgery-transgender-man-sues-his-insurance-provider.
- 69 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transaender Survey."
- 70 45 C.F.R. § 92.
- 71 American Civil Liberties Union, "Franciscan Alliance v. Burwell," January 9, 2017, available at https://www. aclu.org/cases/franciscan-alliance-v-burwell; National Center for Transgender Equality, "Trump Appoints Radical Anti-LGBT Activist to Lead HHS Civil Rights Office," Press release, March 23, 2017, available at http:// www.transequality.org/press/releases/trump-appointsradical-anti-lubt-activist-to-lead-hhs-civil-rights-office.
- 72 Movement Advancement Project, "Healthcare Laws and Policies," available at http://lgbtmap.org/equalitymaps/healthcare\_laws\_and\_policies (last accessed June 2017); information about the at least 12 states that explicitly cover transition-related care for state employees is on file with the Center for American Progress and available upon request.

- 73 City and County of San Francisco, "San Francisco City and County Transgender Health Benefit," March 31, 2006, available at http://www.tgender.net/taw/SanFranciscoTGBenefitUpdateMar3106.pdf; Mark Leno, "Paying for Transgender Surgery / Sex Change in the City / Pain and Human Rights," SFGate, April 29, 2001, available at http:// www.sfgate.com/opinion/article/Paving-for-Transgender-Surgery-Sex-change-in-2926489.php.
- 74 Maura Roche, Lobbyist & Government Relations Consultant, Basic Rights Oregon, phone interview with author, April 26, 2017: Christen McCurdy, "How to Pay for Health Care When You're Trans\*," Pacific Standard, July 22, 2013, available at https://psmag.com/how-to-pay-for-healthcare-when-you-re-trans-bf12327845fa; Basic Rights Education Fund, "The Benefits of Equality: A Blueprint for Inclusive Health Care for Transgender Workers" (2012), available at https://feministagendapdx.files.wordpress. com/2012/06/trans-health-toolkit.pdf.
- 75 Sharon Coolidge, "City to Offer Transgender Surgery Benefits," Cincinnati.com, August 25, 2014, available at http://www.cincinnati.com/story/news/ politics/2014/08/25/cincinnati-transgender-lgbtqinsurance/14591839; Matt Dunning, "Cincinnati to Cover Employee Gender Reassignment Surgery," Business Insurance, August 28, 2014, available at http:// www.businessinsurance.com/article/00010101/ NEWS03/140829861/Cincinnati-to-cover-employeegender-reassignment-surgery.
- 76 Office of the Mayor, City of Chicago, "Mayor Emanuel Announces City Health Care Benefits to Cover Gender Reassignment Services," Press release, August 5, 2015, available at https://www.cityofchicago.org/content/ dam/city/depts/mayor/Press%20Room/Press%20 Releases/2015/August/09.05.15.pdf; Human Rights Campaign, "Chicago, Illinois, 2015 Municipal Equality Index Scorecard" (2015), available at http://assets.hrc. org//files/assets/resources/Chicago\_\_Illinois\_2015. pdf?\_ga=1.166605564.379884236.1489078796.
- 77 City of Jersey City Office of the Mayor, "Jersey City to Become 1st City in New Jersey to Offer Trans-Inclusive Health Benefits," Press release, September 22, 2015, available at http://www.cityofjerseycity. com/uploadedFiles/Public\_Notices/Press\_Releases/ Jersey%20City%20To%20Become%201st%20City%20 in%20New%20Jersey%20to%20Offer%20Trans-Inclusive%20Health%20Benefits.pdf.
- 78 Dustin Gardiner, "Phoenix 1st Arizona City to Offer Transgender-Inclusive Benefits to City Workers," The Arizona Republic, August 20, 2016, available at http://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/phoenix/2016/08/20/phoenix-offer-transgender-inclusivebenefits-city-workers/88999322.

- 80 Danielle Corley, Sunny Frothingham, and Kate Bahn, "Paid Sick Days and Paid Family and Medical Leave Are Not Job Killers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2017/01/05/295908/paid-sick-days-and-paidfamily-and-medical-leave-are-not-job-killers.
- 82 The term "Latinx" is an emerging gender-neutral identifier that replaces terms such as Latino and Latino/a; it encompasses all genders, including those outside the binary of male/masculine (Latino) and female/feminine (Latina). See Raquel Reichard, "Why We Say Latinx: Trans and Gender Non-Conforming People Explain," Latina, August 29, 2015, available at http://www.latina.com/ lifestyle/our-issues/why-we-say-latinx-trans-gendernon-conforming-people-explain; Frank Bewkes, "Healthy Families Now!", Family Equality Council, July 2, 2013, available at http://www.familyequality.org/equal\_family\_blog/2013/07/02/1673/healthy\_families\_now.

- 83 Moira Bowman and others, "Making Paid Leave Work for Every Family" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/reports/2016/12/01/292886/ making-paid-leave-work-for-every-family.
- 84 Ibid.
- 85 City of Chicago Absenteeism Task Force, "Recommendations Report of the City of Chicago Absenteeism Task Force" (2016), available at https://www.cityofchicago. org/content/dam/city/depts/mayor/Absenteeism%20 Task%20Force/AbsenteeismTaskForceReport.pdf.
- 86 Movement Advancement Project, "Non-Discrimination Laws."
- 87 See U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Examples of Court Decisions Supporting Coverage of LGBT-Related Discrimination Under Title VII."
- 88 Bewkes, "Healthy Families Now!"
- 89 Bowman and others, "Making Paid Leave Work for Every Family."
- 90 Ibid.
- 91 Movement Advancement Project, "Family Leave Laws," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/ fmla\_laws (last accessed February 23, 2017).
- 92 Ariz. Rev. Stat. § 23-371(H)(5) (2016).
- 93 Bowman and others, "Making Paid Leave Work for Every Family."
- 94 Ibid
- 95 Ibid.
- 96 City of New York Office of the Mayor, "Mayor's Personnel Order No. 2016/1," January 7, 2016, available at http:// www1.nyc.gov/assets/home/downloads/pdf/executive-orders/2016/mpo-2016-1.pdf.
- 97 Bowman and others, "Making Paid Leave Work for Every Family."
- 98 Ibid.
- 99 Chicago Code §1-24-010; Cook County, IL, Code § 42-2.
- 100 Minneapolis Code § 40.40.
- 101 San Francisco Code § 12W.4(a).
- 102 National Partnership for Women & Families, "Paid Family/Parental Leave Policies for Municipal Employees (Not Exhaustive): November 2016-February 2017" (2017), available at http://www.nationalpartnership.org/ research-library/work-family/psd/paid-family-leavepolicies-for-municipal-employees.pdf.
- 103 Montana Budget and Policy Center, "Paid Leave in Four States: Lessons for Montana Policymakers and Advocates" (2015), available at https://www.dol.gov/ wb/media/Paid%20Family%20Medical%20Leave%20 in%20Four%20States%20FINAL.pdf.
- 104 U.S. Department of Labor, "Fact Sheet: Final Rule to Implement Executive Order 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors" (2016), available at https://www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts/eo13706/Paid-LeaveFS.htm.
- 105 Sarah Goraiski, "Saint Paul Becomes the Second City in Minnesota to Mandate Paid Sick Time and Safe Time," Littler, September 12, 2016, available at https://www. littler.com/publication-press/publication/saint-paulbecomes-second-city-minnesota-mandate-paid-sick-

- 106 Bowman and others, "Making Paid Leave Work for Every Family."
- 107 Analyses conducted by Shabab Ahmed Mirza, Center for American Progress, using the 2012 General Social Survey, available at http://gss.norc.org (last accessed March 16, 2017).
- 108 City of New York, "Mayor de Blasio Establishes Commission on Gender Equity," June 24, 2015, available at http://www1.nyc.gov/office-of-the-mayor/news/438-15/mayor-de-blasio-establishes-commission-gendereauity.
- 109 For examples of individual departments, see New York City Department of Sanitation, "Office of Equity, Diversity & Inclusion," available at http://www1.nyc. gov/assets/dsny/about/inside-dsny/office-of-equitydiversity-and-inclusion.shtml (last accessed March 13, 2017); New York City Department of Education, "Office of Equity and Access," available at http://schools.nyc. gov/Offices/EquityandAccess/equity\_and\_access (last accessed March 13, 2017). For examples of a citywide office of equity, see City of Portland, Oregon, "Office of Equity and Human Rights," available at https://www. portlandoregon.gov/oehr/62229 (last accessed March 13, 2017).
- 110 Multnomah County, "Multnomah Youth Commission," available at https://multco.us/multnomah-youthcommission (last accessed March 13, 2017).

#### 111 D.C. Code § 2-1411.03.

- 112 City of San Antonio, "Adopted Operating and Capital Budget 2017" (2016), available at http://www.sanantonio.gov/portals/0/files/budget/fy2017/FY2017FinalAdoptedBudget.pdf. See also City of San Antonio, "Office of Diversity and Inclusion Supports 'One San Antonio' Goals," March 6, 2015, available at http://archive.is/3oH9l.
- 113 See Bryna Godar, "Dane County Executive's Budget to Include New Office for Equity and Inclusion," The Capital Times, September 30, 2015, available at http://host. madison.com/ct/news/local/govt-and-politics/danecounty-executive-s-budget-to-include-new-office-for/ article\_0b23807f-507b-57cb-88fa-e381b1a5a13c.html; Dane County, "Office for Equity & Inclusion," available at https://pdf.countyofdane.com/budget/2017/executive/ 10550700.pdf (last accessed March 13, 2017).
- 114 Multnomah County, "Office of Diversity and Equity," available at https://multco.us/diversity-equity (last accessed March 13, 2017).
- 115 Multnomah County, "Do You Identify As a Change Agent?", available at https://multco.us/diversity-equity/ do-you-identify-change-agent (last accessed March 13,
- 116 City of Jersey City, "The Office of Diversity and Inclusion," available at http://www.cityofjerseycity.com/ diversity\_and\_inclusion/ (last accessed March 13, 2017).

118 Chatterjee Subhrajit, "Problems Faced by LGBT People in the Mainstream Society: Some Recommendations," International Journal of Interdisciplinary and Multidisciplinary Studies 1 (5) (2014): 317-331, available at http:// www.ijims.com/uploads/cae8049d138e24ed7f5azppd\_597.pdf; Kevin E. Hyde, "Hostile Work Environments and Sexual Orientation: EEOC Files First Federal Suits," Labor & Employment Law Perspectives, March 14, 2016. available at https://www.laboremploymentperspectives.com/2016/03/14/hostile-work-environments-andsexual-orientation-eeoc-files-first-federal-suits.

- 119 SanDiegoCounty.gov, "Employee Resource Groups," available at http://www.sandiegocounty.gov/content/ sdc/hr/EmployeeResourceGroups.html (last accessed March 13, 2017).
- 120 Multnomah County, "Prism," available at https://multco. us/diversity-equity/prism (last accessed March 13, 2017).
- 121 Multnomah County, "Prism"; See also Multnomah County, "Nondepartmental FY 2017 Adopted Budget," available at https://multco.us/file/54365/download.
- 122 DiversityInc, "How Resource Groups Can Impact Your Bottom Line," August 3, 2012, available at http://www. diversityinc.com/resource-groups-2/how-employeeresource-groups-can-impact-your-bottom-line.
- 123 Badgett and others, "The Business Impact of LGBT-Supportive Workplace Policies."
- 124 Emilia Istrate and Daniel Handy, "The State of County Finances: Progress Through Adversity" (Washington: National Association of Counties, 2016), available at http://www.naco.org/resources/state-county-financesprogress-through-adversity.

#### 125 Ibid.

#### 126 Ibid

- 127 Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Paying An Unfair Price: The Financial Penalty for Being LGBT in America" (2014), available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/unfair-price.
- 128 Multnomah County Oregon, "Proposed Program Offers, Volume 2" (2016), available at https://multco.us/ file/41392/download.

#### 129 Ibid.

- 130 Christa Price and others, eds., "At The Intersections: A Collaborative Report on LGBTQ Youth Homelessness" (New York: True Colors Fund, 2016), available at http:// attheintersections.org (last accessed March 24, 2017); Bill de Blasio, "The City of New York Executive Budget Fiscal Year 2017: Message of the Mayor" (New York: Office of Management and Budget, 2016), available at http://www1.nyc.gov/assets/omb/downloads/pdf/ mm4-16.pdf.
- 131 New York City Department of Youth and Community Development, "Proposals/Bids in 2015," available at https://www1.nyc.gov/site/dycd/involved/fundingand-support/contracting-former-requests-bids-2015. page (last accessed March 2, 2017).
- 132 Edwin M. Lee, "Mayor's 2015-2016 & 2016-2017 Proposed Budget" (San Francisco: City & County of San Francisco, 2014), available at http://sfmayor.org/ ftp/uploadedfiles/mayor/budget/SF\_Budget\_Book\_ FY\_2015\_16\_and\_2016\_17\_Final\_WEB.pdf.
- 133 Eric Garcetti, "City of Los Angeles Fiscal Year 2015-16 Budget" (Los Angeles: City of Los Angeles, 2015), available at http://cao.lacity.org/budget15-16/2015-16Proposed\_Budget.pdf; ONE Archives Foundation, "About," available at http://www.onearchives.org/about (last accessed March 2, 2017).
- 134 Reuters, "President Trump Could Strip Over \$2 Billion a Year in Funds to Top 10 Sanctuary Cities," Fortune, January 26, 2017, available at http://fortune. com/2017/01/26/donald-trump-sanctuary-citiesillegal-immigrants.

- 135 Lou Chibarro Jr., "Trump Order Threatens D.C. Charities," Washington Blade, February 1, 2017, available at http:// www.washingtonblade.com/2017/02/01/trump-orderthreatens-d-c-charities.
- 136 U.S. Department of Education, "Full Service Community Schools Program," available at https://ed.gov/programs/communityschools/index.html (last accessed March 2, 2017).
- 137 Aaron Ridings and Daniel Clark, "Community Schools Can Make a Difference for LGBTQ Youth," Center for American Progress, December 12, 2016, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2016/12/12/294803/community-schools-canmake-a-difference-for-lgbtq-youth.

138 Ibid.

139 Ibid.

- 140 Christy Mallory and Brad Sears, "An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt Non-Discrimination Affirmative Action Policies to Protect LGBT Employees" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2012), available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/ wp-content/uploads/Mallory-Sears-Govt-Contractors-Non-Discrim-Feb-2012.pdf.
- 141 Movement Advancement Project, "Local Non-Discrimination Ordinances," available at http://www.lgbtmap. org/equality-maps/non\_discrimination\_ordinances/ policies (last accessed March 24, 2017).
- 142 Karl Bach, "Jacksonville Mayor Issues LGBT Inclusive Non-Discrimination Directive for City Employees," Human Rights Campaign, April 18, 2016, available at http://www.hrc.org/blog/jacksonville-mayor-issues-Igbt-inclusive-non-discrimination-directive-for-c.
- 143 Mallory and Sears, "An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt Non-Discrimination Affirmative Action Policies to Protect LGBT Employees."
- 144 Atlanta Code § 2-1414.

145 Ibid

146 Ibid.

- 147 Mallory and Sears, "An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt Non-Discrimination Affirmative Action Policies to Protect LGBT Employees."
- 148 Megan Hickey, "Goshen Mayor Clarifies LGBT Executive Order," 16 WNDU, August 14, 2015, available at http:// www.wndu.com/home/headlines/Goshen-mayorclarifies-LGBT-executive-order-321917271.html.
- 149 Mallory and Sears, "An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt Non-Discrimination Affirmative Action Policies to Protect LGBT Employees."

150 Ibid.

151 Ibid.

- 152 Christy Mallory, Adam Romero, and Brad Sears, "Model Employment Policies for Federal Contractors Related to Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2015), available at https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/EO-Model-Policy-October-2015.pdf.
- 153 Mallory and Sears, "An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt Non-Discrimination Affirmative Action Policies to Protect LGBT Employees."

- 154 Bloomington, IN, Code § 2.21.070(8).
- 155 Mallory and Sears, "An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt Non-Discrimination Affirmative Action Policies to Protect LGBT Employees."
- 156 National Center for Lesbian Rights, "#BornPerfect: The Facts About Conversion Therapy," available at http:// www.nclrights.org/bornperfect-the-facts-about-conversion-therapy (last accessed March 10, 2017).

157 Ibid.

- 158 Human Rights Campaign, "The Lies and Dangers of Efforts to Change Sexual Orientation or Gender Identity," available at http://www.hrc.org/resources/the-lies-anddangers-of-reparative-therapy (last accessed March 10,
- 159 National Center for Lesbian Rights, "#BornPerfect."
- 160 Human Rights Campaign, "The Lies and Dangers of Efforts to Change Sexual Orientation or Gender Identity."
- 161 Movement Advancement Project, "Conversion Therapy Laws," available at http://www.lgbtmap.org/equalitymaps/conversion\_therapy (last accessed June 9, 2017).
- 162 New York State, "Governor Cuomo Announces Executive Actions Banning Coverage of Conversion Therapy," February 6, 2016, available at https://www.governor. nv.gov/news/governor-cuomo-announces-executiveactions-banning-coverage-conversion-therapy.
- 163 Hayley Miller, "Cincinnati Becomes First City to Ban Conversion Therapy," Human Rights Campaign, December 9, 2015, available at http://www.hrc.org/blog/cincinnati-becomes-first-city-to-ban-conversion-therapy.
- 164 Gwen Filosa, "Key West to Outlaw 'Gay Conversion Therapy' for Minors," Miami Herald, February 12, 2017, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/ community/florida-keys/article132269344.html.
- 165 New York State, "Governor Cuomo Announces Executive Actions Banning Coverage of Conversion Therapy."

166 Ibid.

167 Indianapolis Code § 801-413.

168 Ibid.

169 Ibid

- 170 Queer Voices, "Oregon Cab Driver Who Refused Lesbian Couple Services Loses Permit," Huffington Post, February 2, 2016, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/08/22/oregon-gay-cab-driverpermit\_n\_3796604.html. See also Maxine Bernstein, "Broadway Cab Distances Itself From Taxi Driver Found to Have Discriminated Against Same-Sex Couple," The Oregonian, March 6, 2014, available at http://www. oregonlive.com/portland/index.ssf/2014/03/r\_fobroadway\_cab\_distances\_its.html.
- 171 Movement Advancement Project, "Non-Discrimination Laws"; Human Rights Campaign, "Cities and Counties With Nondiscrimination Ordinances That Include Gender Identity," available at http://www.hrc.org/ resources/cities-and-counties-with-non-discriminationordinances-that-include-gender (last accessed March 10, 2017). See also Movement Advancement Project, "Local Non-Discrimination Ordinances."
- 172 Orange County, CA, Code § 5-2-16; Los Angeles County, CA, Code § 7.04.270; San Jose, CA, Code § 6.02.130.

- 173 Denver Code §§ 32-1 et seq.; Denver Code § 28-103.
- 174 Denver Code § 28-103.
- 175 City and County of San Francisco, Human Rights Commission, "Engineering for Equity: Collaborative Training for Employers, Housing Providers and Municipal Agencies," available at http://sf-hrc.org/diversity-sensitivity-and-cultural-competency-training-businessesemployers-and-housing-providers (last accessed March 3, 2017).
- 176 Mallory and Sears, "An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt Non-Discrimination and Affirmative Action Policies to Protect LGBT Employees."
- 177 National Gay and Lesbian Chamber of Commerce, "Diversity & Inclusion," last accessed June 30, 2017, available at http://nglcc.org/what-we-do/diversityinclusion; National Gay and Lesbian Chamber of Commerce, "Advocacy through Policy Initiatives," last accessed June 30, 2017, available at http://nglcc.org/ what-we-do/policy-priorities;
- 178 Kate Bahn, Regina Willensky, and Annie McGrew, "A Progressive Agenda for Inclusive and Diverse Entrepreneurship" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/economy/reports/2016/10/13/146019/aprogressive-agenda-for-inclusive-and-diverse-entrepreneurship.
- 179 Sarah McBride and others, "We the People: Why Congress and U.S. States Must Pass Comprehensive LGBT Nondiscrimination Protections" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/reports/2014/12/10/102804/we-the-people.
- 180 National Gay and Lesbian Chamber of Commerce, "America's LGBT Business Economy: the Premiere Report on the Impact of LGBT-Owned Businesses" (2017), available at http://www.nglcc.org/sites/default/files/NGLCC\_LGBT\_Report.pdf; National Gay and Lesbian Chamber of Commerce, "First Ever "America's LGBT Economy" Report Suggests LGBT Businesses Add \$1.7 Trillion to US Economy," PR Newswire Cision, January 18, 2017, available at http://www.prnewswire. com/news-releases/first-ever-americas-lgbt-economyreport-suggests-lgbt-businesses-add-17-trillion-to-useconomy-300392041.html
- 181 Ibid.; National Gay & Lesbian Chamber of Commerce, "Advocacy Through Policy Initiatives," available at https://nglcc.org/what-we-do/policy-priorities (last accessed April 6, 2017); Jamie McGee, "LGBT Businesses Encouraged to Pursue Private Sector Contracts," The Tennessean, October 12, 2016, available at http:// www.tennessean.com/story/money/2016/10/12/ lgbt-businesses-encouraged-pursue-private-sectorcontracts/91934948; National Gay & Lesbian Chamber of Commerce, "Corporate Partners," available at https:// nglcc.org/corporate-partners (last accessed April 6, 2017); National Gay & Lesbian Chamber of Commerce, "LGBT Business Owner? Get Certified," available at http://nglcc.org/sites/default/files/Certification%20 Flyer.pdf (last accessed April 11, 2017).
- 182 National Women's Business Council, "Women & Federal Procurement" (2013), available at https://www.nwbc. gov/sites/default/files/WomenandFederalProcurement. pdf; National Women's Business Council, "2013 Annual Report" (2013), available at https://www.nwbc.gov/ sites/default/files/NWBC\_2013AnnualReport\_FINAL. pdf; National Women's Business Council, "Building Bridges: Leveraging Research and Relationships to Impact the Business Climate for Women" (2014), available at https://www.nwbc.gov/sites/default/files/Building%20Bridges.pdf.

- 183 King County, "Executive's Plan to Support LGBT Entrepreneurs Praised by Business Leaders As a National Model," July 8, 2016, available at http://www. kingcounty.gov/elected/executive/constantine/news/ release/2016/July/8-lgbt-small-businesses.aspx.
- 184 City of Cleveland, "Certification and Compliance Reporting System, CSB/MBE/FBE/LGBTBE/Section 3 Registry," available at https://cleveland.diversitycompliance.com/FrontEnd/VendorSearchPublic. asp?XID=9999&TN=cleveland (last accessed April 11, 2017); Plexus, "Supplier Diversity and Business Certification," available at http://www.thinkplexus.org/diversity. cfm (last accessed April 1, 2017).
- 185 Essex County Offices of Small Business Development and Affirmative Action, "Welcome to the Essex County Small Business Resource Center and Reference Library!", available at http://www.ecbizcenter.com/home/ welcome (last accessed April 11, 2017); Essex County Offices of Small Business Development and Affirmative Action, "About the Essex County Office of Small Business Development and Affirmative Action," available at http://www.ecbizcenter.com/about-the-sbdaa (last accessed April 11, 2017).
- 186 Cassandra Maddox, "Minority and LGBT-Owned Businesses Just Had a Win in Philly," Next City, July 28, 2016, available at https://nextcity.org/daily/entry/how-diversity-in-contracting-helps-cities; Philadelphia Regional Port Authority, "Diversity Inclusion Plan (Construction)" (2016), available at http://www.philaport.com/wpcontent/uploads/2016/07/PRPA-Diversity-Inclusion-Plan-V2.pdf.
- 187 Governor of Massachusetts, Executive Order No. 565. November 3, 2015, available at http://www.mass.gov/ governor/legislationexecorder/execorders/executiveorder-no-565.html; Dawn Ennis, "Why Massachusetts May Be Best State for LGBT Business," The Advocate, November 3, 2015, available at http://www.advocate.com/ business/2015/11/03/massachusetts-leads-nation-lgbteconomic-opportunity.
- 188 Governor of Massachusetts, "Governor Baker Expands Supplier Opportunities for Veteran, LGBT, Disability, Diverse and Small Businesses," Press release, November 3, 2015, available at http://www.mass.gov/governor/ press-office/press-releases/fy2016/governor-expandssupplier-opportunities-for-veteran-lgbt-disabilitydiverse-and-small-businesses.html.
- 189 Shira Schoenberg, "Gov. Charlie Baker to Help Women, Minority, Veteran, LGBT-Owned Businesses Get State Contracts," Mass Live, November 3, 2015, available at http://www.masslive.com/politics/index.ssf/2015/11/ gov\_charlie\_baker\_to\_help\_wome.html.
- 190 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transaender Survey."
- 191 Ibid
- 192 J. Walter Thompson Intelligence, "Understanding Transgender Inclusivity in Advertising" (2016), available at https://www.jwtintelligence.com/trend-reports/ understanding-transgender-inclusivity-advertising; Zack Ford, "Customers Are OK With Transgender People in Advertising, But Don't Know What It Means," ThinkProgress, April 19, 2016, available at https:// thinkprogress.org/customers-are-ok-with-transgenderpeople-in-advertising-but-dont-know-what-it-meanse3b12ac7dfc6.

- 193 Human Rights Campaign, "Diversity Training on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Issues," available at http://www.hrc.org/resources/diversity-training-onsexual-orientation-and-gender-identity-issues (last accessed June 30, 2017); Deena Fidas and Liz Cooper, "Corporate Equality Index 2017: Rating Workplaces on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Equality" (Washington: Human Rights Campaign, 2017), available at http://assets.hrc.org//files/assets/resources/CEI-2017-FinalReport.pdf.
- 194 Out & Equal Workplace Advocates, "On-Site Training," available at http://outandequal.org/on-site-training (last accessed April 13, 2017).
- 195 Office of the Mayor, City of Seattle, Executive Order no. 2016-02, March 10, 2016, available at http://murray. seattle.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Transgender-Executive-Order-2016-02.pdf; Office of the Mayor, City of Seattle, "Mayor Signs Executive Order Affirming Protections for Transgender Community." Press release. March 10, 2016, available at http://murray.seattle.gov/ mayor-signs-executive-order-affirming-protections-fortransgender-community.
- 196 City of Tempe Arizona, "Diversity Department City of Tempe," available at http://www.tempe.gov/city-hall/ strategic-management-and-diversity/workforce-initiatives (last accessed April 13, 2017).
- 197 Ibid.; City of Tempe, "LGBT Programs, Policies, and Outreach," available at www.tempe.gov/home/ showdocument?id=18867.
- 198 Haeyoun Park and Iaryna Mykhyalyshyn, "L.G.B.T. People Are More Likely to Be Targets of Hate Crimes Than Any Other Minority Group," The New York Times, June 16, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/ interactive/2016/06/16/us/hate-crimes-against-lgbt. html; Emily Waters, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and HIV-Affected Intimate Partner Violence in 2015" (New York: National Coalition of Anti-Violence Programs, 2016), available at http://avp.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/2015\_ncavp\_lgbtqipvreport.pdf; Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Unjust: How the Broken Criminal Justice System Fails LGBT People" (2016), available at http:// www.lgbtmap.org/file/lgbt-criminal-justice.pdf.
- 199 Waters, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and HIV-Affected Intimate Partner Violence in 2015."

200 Ibid

201 Ibid

- 202 Ibid.; American Civil Liberties Union, CUNY School of Law, and University of Miami School of Law, "Responses from the Field: Sexual Assault, Domestic Violence, and Policing" (2015), available at https://www.aclu.org/sites/ default/files/field\_document/2015.10.20\_report\_-\_responses\_from\_the\_field.pdf.
- 203 Amnesty International, "Stonewalled: Police Abuse and Misconduct Against Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender People in the U.S." (2005), available at https:// www.amnesty.org/en/documents/AMR51/122/2005/ en.
- 204 Ilan H. Meyer and others, "Incarceration Rates and Traits of Sexual Minorities in the United States National Inmate Survey, 2011–2012," American Journal of Public Health 107 (2) (2017): 234-240, available at http:// williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/ Meyer\_Final\_Proofs.LGB\_.ln\_.pdf. For more information about the contributing factors to the disproportionate incarceration of LGBTO people, see Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Unjust."

- 205 Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Unjust."
- 206 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transaender Survey."

207 Ibid

- 208 American Civil Liberties Union, CUNY School of Law, and University of Miami School of Law, "Responses from the Field"; Amnesty International, "Stonewalled."
- 209 Waters, "Lesbian, Gav. Bisexual, Transgender, Oueer, and HIV-Affected Intimate Partner Violence in 2015."
- 210 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transaender Survey."
- 211 San Francisco Patrol Special Police Association, "City Charter Section 4.127: Police Department," available at http://sfpatrolspecpolice.com/city\_charter.html.
- 212 The Baltimore Sun, "Wearing the Badge," October 23, 2012, available at http://articles.baltimoresun.com/2012-10-23/news/bs-ed-police-special-20121023\_1\_special-police-police-powers-officers; David Nakamura, "Virginia 'Conservator of Peace' Program Flawed, Some Say," The Washington Post, June 26, 2011, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/local/dc-politics/virginia-conservators-havepolice-powers-raise-questions-in-the-washingtonarea/2011/06/15/AGfA6XmH\_story.html.
- 213 District of Columbia Municipal Regulations, Rule: 6-A1100, "Appointment: General Provisions," available at http://www.dcregs.dc.gov/Gateway/RuleHome. aspx?RuleNumber=6-A1100; District of Columbia Municipal Regulations, Rule: 6-A1110, "Disciplinary Action," available at http://www.dcregs.dc.gov/Gateway/ RuleHome.aspx?RuleNumber=6-A1110.

- 215 President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, "Final Report of The President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing" (Washington: Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, 2015), available at https://cops.usdoj. gov/pdf/taskforce/taskforce\_finalreport.pdf.
- 216 Amnesty International, "Stonewalled."
- 217 Tania Israel and others, "LGBTO-Affirming Policing: Tactics Generated by Law Enforcement Personnel." Journal of Police and Criminal Psychology 31 (3) (2016): 173-181.
- 218 Tania Israel and others, "Evaluation of Police Training on LGBTQ Issues: Knowledge, Interpersonal Apprehension, and Self-Efficacy," Journal of Police and Criminal Psychology 29 (2) (2014): 57-67.
- 219 U.S. Department of Justice, "Justice Department Releases New Training Video for Law Enforcement on Interacting With Transgender Community," Press release, August 25, 2016, available at https://www.justice. gov/opa/pr/justice-department-releases-new-trainingvideo-law-enforcement-interacting-transgender; Community Relations Service, "Law Enforcement and the Transgender Community - CRS Roll Call Training Video," YouTube, August 24, 2016, available at https://  $www.youtube.com/\overline{watch?v=gfGPx4xJHvM}.$
- 220 The Equity Project, "Toward Equity Training Curriculum," available at http://www.equityprojects.org/trainingtype/curricula (last accessed April 20, 2017).

- 221 Renee Baker, "Metroplex Crossdressers Feel Support From Dallas Police," EDGE Media Network, October 10, 2008, available at http://dallas.edgemedianetwork. com/index.php?ch=news&sc=&sc2=features&sc3=& id=81714: Scott Stiffler, "Police LGBT Liaison Units Cope With Training & a Suspicious Community," EDGE Media Network, February 22, 2010, available at http://boston. edgemedianetwork.com/index.php?ch=news&sc=&sc2 =news&sc3=&id=102661.
- 222 Dallas Voice, "Dallas LGBT Task Force Aims to Expand Diversity Training to All City Employees Within 3 Years," June 15, 2012, available at http://www.dallasvoice.com/ city-service-reps-explain-lgbt-training-goal-citys-nondiscrimination-ordinance-2nd-pride-event-10117646.
- 223 The Austin Sentinel, "Austin Police Launch Training Guidelines Dealing with LGBT Community," April 19, 2016, available at http://www.austinsentinel.com/2016-04-19-austin-police-launch-training-guidelinesdealing-with-lgbt-community.html.
- 224 Seattle.gov, "Seattle LGBTQ Commission: Past Work," available at http://www.seattle.gov/lgbtq/what-we-do/ past-work (last accessed April 13, 2017).
- 225 Seattle.gov, "SPD Partners With Transgender Community on New Policy," Press release, March 10, 2016, available at http://spdblotter.seattle.gov/2016/03/10/ spd-partners-with-transgender-community-on-newpolicy; Office of the Mayor, City of Seattle, "Mayor Signs Executive Order Affirming Protections for Transgender Community"; Seattle.gov, "Seattle Police Department Manual, 16.200 - Interaction with Transgender Individuals," January 1, 2016, available at http://www.seattle. gov/police-manual/title-16---patrol-operations/16200---interaction-with-transgender-individuals.
- 226 Seattle.gov, "SPD Partners with Transgender Community on New Policy."
- 227 Arielle Dreher, "JDP Trained on Transgender Community." Jackson Free Press, November 19, 2015, available at http://www.iacksonfreepress.com/news/2015/nov/19/ jpd-trained-transgender-community.
- 228 Community Relations Service, "Respecting Identity: Law Enforcement Training and the Transgender Community," YouTube, November 23, 2016, available at https:// www.youtube.com/watch?v=bo-ZIV8di0g.
- 229 Associated Press, "Project Seeks to Give Older LGBT Adults Help, Respect," Aurora Sentinel, December 27, 2015, available at http://www.aurorasentinel.com/ guide/project-seeks-to-give-older-lgbt-adults-help-
- 230 Boulder County, "AAA Project Visibility," available at http://www.bouldercounty.org/family/seniors/pages/ projvis.aspx (last accessed June 30, 2017).
- 231 Services and Advocacy for GLBT Elders and Movement Advancement Project, "Improving the Lives of LGBT Older Adults" (2010), available at http://www.lgbtmap. org/file/improving-the-lives-of-lgbt-older-adults.pdf.
- 232 Ibid.; Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Paying an Unfair Price."
- 233 Laura E. Durso and others, "Expanding Support Systems for Socially Isolated LGBT and American Indian Seniors," Center for American Progress, September 1, 2016, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ poverty/news/2016/09/01/143366/expanding-supportsystems-for-socially-isolated-lgbt-and-american-indianseniors.

- 234 National Resource Center on LGBT Aging, "Q&A With Nancy Grimes and Emily Lewis, Boulder County (Colorado) Area Agency on Aging," February 2012, available at http://www.lgbtagingcenter.org/resources/resource. cfm?r=438.
- 235 Soon Kyu Choi and Ilan H. Meyer, "LGBT Aging: A Review of Research Findings, Needs, and Policy Implications" (Los Angeles: Williams Institute, 2016), available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/ uploads/LGBT-Aging-A-Review.pdf.
- 236 U.S. Administration on Aging, "Fact Sheet: The Many Faces of Aging" (2001), cited in Special Legislative Commission on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Aging, "Report to the Commonwealth of Massachusetts" (2015), available at http://fenwayhealth.org/ wp-content/uploads/2016/01/MA-LGBT-Aging-Commission-Report-2015-FINAL-1.pdf.
- 237 Beth Baker, "Making Elder Homes More LGBT-Friendly," Forbes, January 12, 2017, available at http://www. forbes.com/sites/nextavenue/2017/01/12/makingelder-homes-more-lgbt-friendly.
- 238 Kelly A. Knochel, "Ready to Serve? The Aging Network and LGB and T Older Adults" (New York: National Resource Center on LGBT Aging, 2010), available at http://www.lgbtagingcenter.org/resources/pdfs/Ready-ToServe.pdf.
- 239 Services and Advocacy for GLBT Elders, "Request a Training," available at https://www.sageusa.org/ involved/training.cfm (last accessed June 30, 2017).
- 240 Multnomah County, "A Safe Place to Call Home," January 23, 2015, available at https://multco.us/multnomahcounty/news/safe-place-call-home; SAGE Metro Portland, "Guide to LGBT Friendly Senior Housing in Oregon" (2015), available at http://www.lgbtagingcenter.org/resources/pdfs/2015-Housing-Brochure-onlineversion-1.pdf.
- 241 Federal Interagency Working Group on Improving Measurement of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity in Federal Surveys, "Current Measures of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity in Federal Surveys" (2016), available at https://s3.amazonaws.com/sitesusa/ wp-content/uploads/sites/242/2014/04/current\_measures 20160812.pdf.
- 242 Jacob Alex Klerman, Kelley Daley, and Alyssa Pozniak, "Family and Medical Leave in 2012: Technical Report" (Cambridge, MA: Abt Associates, 2012), available at https://www.dol.gov/asp/evaluation/fmla/FMLA-2012-Technical-Report.pdf; Kimberly Proctor and others, "Identifying the Transgender Population in the Medicare Program," Transgender Health 1 (1) (2016), available at http://online.liebertpub.com/doi/ full/10.1089/trgh.2016.0031.
- 243 Kellan Baker and Margaret Hughes, "Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Data Collection in the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ reports/2016/03/29/134182/sexual-orientation-andgender-identity-data-collection-in-the-behavioral-riskfactor-surveillance-system.
- 244 Ca. A.B. 959, 2014-2015 reg. sess. (2015), available at https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient. xhtml?bill\_id=201520160AB959; New York State, "Governor Cuomo Announces Multi-Agency State Effort to Address LGBT Disparities," Press release, July 23, 2014, available at https://www.governor.ny.gov/ news/governor-cuomo-announces-multi-agency-stateeffort-address-lgbt-disparities.

- 245 Kellan Baker, Laura E. Durso, and Aaron Ridings, "How to Collect Data About LGBT Communities" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/reports/2016/03/15/133223/how-to-collect-data-aboutlgbt-communities.
- 246 Jim Mara and David Rak, "SHAPE 1998: Methodology Report" (Minneapolis: Hennepin County Community Health Department and Minneapolis Department of Health and Family Support, 1999), available at http:// www.hennepinattorney.org/-/media/hennepinus/yourgovernment/research-data/documents/shape-1998meth-rept.pdf; Hennepin County Public Health, "The Health and Well-Being of LGBT Residents in Hennepin County: Data From Metro SHAPE 2014" (2016), available at http://www.hennepinattorney.org/-/media/hennepinus/your-government/research-data/documents/ Rainbow-health-initiative.pdf.
- 247 Advocates for Youth, "YRBS," available at https://www. advocates for youth.org/publications/publications-az/2687-resources-for-adding-sexuality-and-genderitems-to-state-and-local-youth-risk-behavior-surveys (last accessed June 30, 2017)
- 248 All Students Count Coalition, "Including Sexual Orientation Questions on the YRBS Can Help Educators Improve Academic Success among Lesbian, Gav. Bisexual and Questioning Youth" (2016), available at https://www.advocatesforyouth.org/storage/advfy/ documents/asc/asq-sexual-orientation-faq-2016.doc.
- 249 Joseph Gavrilovich, "D.C.'s Invisible Youth Deserve to Be Seen," Street Sense, February 22, 2016, available at http://streetsense.org/article/d-c-s-invisible-youthdeserve-to-be-seen.
- 250 San Francisco Department of Public Health, "Sexual Orientation Guidelines: Principles for Collecting, Coding, and Reporting Identity Data" (2014), available at https://www.sfdph.org/dph/files/PoliciesProcedures/ COM9\_SexualOrientationGuidelines.pdf.
- 251 Marcy Adelman, "SF Supervisors Pass LGBT Data Collection Ordinance," San Francisco Bay Times, August 4, 2016, available at http://sfbavtimes.com/sf-supervisorspass-lgbt-data-collection-ordinance.
- 252 Victory Fund, "More Than Represent: LGBT Elected Officials Drive Equality in the States" (2016), available at https://victoryinstitute.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/03/Victory-Institute\_Brief-1\_0.pdf; Victory Fund, "More Than Represent: LGBT Elected Officials Stop Anti-Equality Bills in the States" (2016), available at https://victoryinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/MoreThanRepresent2.pdf; Victory Fund, "More Than Represent: LGB State Lawmakers Influence Marriage Equality Laws" (2016), available at https:// victoryinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/ Victory-Institute\_Brief-3.pdf.
- 253 City of Tampa, "LGBT Liaison," available at http://www. tampagov.net/community-partnerships-and-neighborhood-engagement/info/lgbt (last accessed March 29, 2017); Miray Holmes, LGBT Liaison to the Mayor's Office, City of Tampa, phone interview with authors; Office of the Mayor, Stamford, "Mayor Announces Pro-LGBT Measures, Proposes Stronger Non-Discrimination Ordinances," Press release, July 14, 2015, available at http://www.stamfordct. gov/sites/stamfordct/files/u1546/july2015\_lgbtinitiatives. pdf; City of St. Petersburg, "LGBT St. Petersburg," available at http://www.stpete.org/vision/lgbt.php (last accessed July 5, 2017); Kameel Stanley, "St. Petersburg Earns Perfect Score for Attention to LGBT Issues," Tampa Bay Times, November 12, 2014, available at http://www.tampabay. com/news/localgovernment/st-petersburg-named-topcity-in-florida-for-attention-to-lgbt-issues/2206123; City of Somerville, "About LGBTQ Services," available at http:// www.somervillema.gov/departments/health-and-humanservices/office-lgbtq-community-liaison (last accessed March 29, 2017).

- 254 City of Somerville, "About LGBTQ Services"; Elizabeth Field, Ryan Parigoris, and Joseph A. Curtatone, "City of Somerville LGBTQ Programs & Services Directory" (Somerville, MA: City of Somerville, 2014), available at http://www.somervillema.gov/sites/default/ files/lgbtq-programs-services-directory.pdf; City of Somerville, "LGBTO Community Liaison," Job posting, June 3, 2016, available at http://archive.somervillema.gov//node/1012542/view?destination=my somerville%2Fjob-postings; City of Somerville, "LGBTQ Community Liaison Facebook page," available at https://www.facebook.com/pg/SomervilleLGBTLiaison (last accessed March 29, 2017); City of Somerville, "About LGBTQ Services," available at http://www.somervillema.gov/departments/health-and-human-services/ Igbtq-services (last accessed June 15, 2017).
- 255 Office of the Mayor, City of South Bend, Executive Order no. 01-2016, January 15, 2016, available at https://www.southbendin.gov/sites/default/files/files/ Executive Orders/EONo01.2016.pdf; Southbendin. gov, "Buttegieg Establishes City Diversity and Inclusion Initiative," available at https://www.southbendin.gov/ residents-business-government/news/2016-1-15/ buttigieg-establishes-city-diversity-and-inclusion (last accessed Jun 30, 2017).
- 256 Kameel Stanley, "St. Petersburg Earns Perfect Score for Attention to LGBT Issues"; City of St. Petersburg, "LGBT St. Petersburg"; St. Petersburg Police Department, "Community Liaison Section," available at http://police. stpete.org/usb/community-liaison.html (last accessed March 13, 2017); Office of the Mayor, Stamford, "Mayor Announces Pro-LGBT Measures, Proposes Stronger Non-Discrimination Ordinances"; Margaret Matray, "Suffolk Detectives to Serve As Link Between Police, LGBT Community," The Virginian-Pilot, January 20, 2017, available at http://pilotonline.com/news/local/suffolk-detectives-to-serve-as-link-between-police-labt-community/article\_523aebc4-b442-524d-a70f-440c399bdca8. html; The City of Norfolk, "Police Department: Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Questioning (LGBTQ) Community Liaison"; Emily Satchell, "Police Departments in the 7 Cities Have All Appointed LGBT Liaisons," WAVY.com, March 14, 2017, available at http://wavy. com/2017/03/14/police-departments-in-the-7-citieshave-all-appointed-lgbt-liaisons; DC.gov, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Liaison Unit (LGBTLU)," available at https://mpdc.dc.gov/node/139172 (last accessed March 1, 2017).
- 257 St. Petersburg Police Department, "Community Liaison Section."
- 258 The City of Norfolk, "Police Department: Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Questioning (LGBTQ) Community Liaison."
- 259 DC.gov, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Liaison Unit (LGBTLU)"; DC.gov, "Special Liaison Branch," available at https://mpdc.dc.gov/sld (last accessed June 15, 2017).
- 260 Cory McCord, "Houston Mayor Sylvester Turner Creates LGBT Advisory Board," Click2Houston, June 30, 2016, available at http://www.click2houston.com/news/ houston-mayor-sylvester-turner-creates-lgbt-advisoryboard; City of Houston's LGBTQ Advisory Board, "Mission Statement," available at http://www.lgbtqhouston. com (last accessed April 5, 2017).
- 261 Cory McCord, "Houston Mayor Sylvester Turner Creates LGBT Advisory Board."
- 262 City of Houston's LGBTQ Advisory Board, "Stay Informed," available at http://www.lgbtghouston.com/ stay informed (last accessed April 5, 2017).
- 263 Archives West, "Commission for Sexual Minorities Minutes, 1997-1998," available at http://archiveswest. orbiscascade.org/ark:/80444/xv45648 (last accessed

- 264 Seattle.gov, "Seattle LGBTQ Commission: Who We Are," available at http://www.seattle.gov/lgbtq/who-we-are (last accessed April 5, 2017).
- 265 Dane Boog and others, "Seattle LGBT Commission Report of Needs Assessment Survey 2010" (Seattle Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgendered Commission, 2011), available at http://www.seattle.gov/Documents/ Departments/SeattleLGBTCommission/documents/ Rpt\_SnapShotSEATTLE.pdf.
- 266 Seattle.gov, "Seattle LGBT Commission 2015 Work Plan" (2015), available at http://www.seattle.gov/Documents/ Departments/LGBT/LGBT-WorkPlan-2015.pdf
- 267 City of Jersey City, "Mayor's Task Force on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, & Transgender Equality"; Cathryn Oakley, "Jersey City Institutes LGBT Task Force, Sets Sights on Perfect MEI Score," Human Rights Campaign, April 30, 2013, available at http://www.hrc.org/blog/jersey-cityinstitutes-labt-task-force-sets-sights-on-perfect-meiscore.
- 268 Richard Khavkine, "Essex County Executive Seeks LGBT Advisory Board," NJ.com, December 23, 2010, available at http://www.nj.com/news/local/index.ssf/2010/12/ essex\_county\_executive\_seeks\_l.html; County of Essex, New Jersey, "Essex County Executive Divencenzo Hosts Essex County LGBTQ Pride Month Celebration Star of Essex County Awards Are Presented to Garden State Equality Executive Director Andrew Bowen and NJ State Senator and Essex County Deputy Chief of Staff M. Teresa Ruiz," July 22, 2015, available at http://essexcountynj. org/essex-county-executive-divincenzo-hosts-essexcounty-lgbtq-pride-month-celebration-star-of-essexcounty-awards-are-presented-to-garden-state-equalityexecutive-director-andrew-bowen-and-ni-state-sena.
- 269 Kevin Rector, "Baltimore Police Form New Advisory Council on LGBT issues," The Baltimore Sun, June 14, 2013, available at http://www.baltimoresun.com/ features/gay-in-maryland/bs-md-ci-gay-council-20130614-story.html.
- 270 Pat Loeb, "New Commission Represents LGBT Community in Philadelphia," CBS Philly, October 22, 2016, available at http://philadelphia.cbslocal.com/2016/10/22/ new-commission-represents-lgbt-community-inphiladelphia; PhillyVoice Staff, "Philadelphia Appoints 23 Members of New Commission on LGBT Affairs," PhillyVoice, February 14, 2017, available at http://www. phillyvoice.com/philadelphia-appoints-23-membersof-new-commission-on-lgbt-affairs.
- 271 PhillyVoice Staff, "Philadelphia Appoints 23 Members of New Commission on LGBT Affairs"; City of Philadelphia, "FAQ: Diversity & Inclusion, LGBT Affairs & Human Relations Commission," available at https://beta.phila. gov/posts/office-of-the-chief-diversity-and-inclusionofficer/2016-10-25-fag-diversity-inclusion-lgbt-affairshuman-relations-commission (last accessed June 30. 2017)
- 272 Caitlin Morris, "Pride in the Spa City: Broadway Adorned With Rainbow Flags in Support of LGBT Month," The Saratogian, May 28, 2014, available at http://www.saratogian.com/article/ST/20140528/NEWS/140529624; Lesly De Leon, "Proclamation Declares Transgender Day of Remembrance," The University Star, Nov 18, 2015, available at https://star.txstate.edu/2015/11/18/proclamation-declares-transgender-day-of-remembrance.
- 273 Doug Moore, "Transgender Pride Flag to Fly Over St. Louis City Hall Beginning Monday," St. Louis Post-Dispatch, June 17, 2016, available at http://www.stltoday. com/news/local/govt-and-politics/transgender-prideflag-to-fly-over-st-louis-city-hall/article\_0c3d9f52-7ce5-51cf-8e42-458d4c4017a0.html.

- 274 United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, "Figures at a Glance," available at http://www.unhcr.org/ en-us/figures-at-a-glance.html (last accessed May 11, 2017).
- 275 Leo Dobbs, "UNHCR report sees 2017 resettlement needs at 1.19 million," United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, June 13, 2016, available at http:// www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/latest/2016/6/575e79424/ unhcr-report-sees-2017-resettlement-needs-119-mil-
- 276 Aengus Carroll and Lucas Ramón Mendos, "State-Sponsored Homophobia: A World Survey of Sexual Orientation Laws: Criminalisation, Protection and Recognition, 12th ed." (Geneva: International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association, 2016), available at http://ilga.org/what-we-do/state-sponsored-homophobia-report.
- 277 Heartland Alliance, "Rainbow Welcome Initiative: An Assessment and Recommendations Report on LGBT Refugee Resettlement in the United States" (2012). available at http://www.rainbowwelcome.org/uploads/ pdfs/ORR%20Report%20MASTER%20COPY\_01.2012.
- 278 Cecelia Muñoz and Leon Rodriguez, "Welcoming Communities Embrace and Integrate Immigrants: Sharing Best Practices From the Field," The White House, June 30, 2016, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/ blog/2016/06/30/bright-spots-welcoming-and-integra-
- 279 White House Task Force on New Americans, "Building Welcoming Communities Campaign: Roadmap to Success," available at https://obamawhitehouse.archives. gov/sites/default/files/docs/bwcc\_campaign\_roadmap. pdf.
- 280 Office of the Mayor, City of Seattle, Executive Order no. 2016-08, November 23, 2016, available at http://murray. seattle.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Executive-Order-2016-08\_Welcoming-City.pdf.
- 281 The Intergenerational Longevity Centre, "Intergenerational Projects for the LGBT Community: A Toolkit to Inspire and Inform" (New York: National Resource Center on LGBT Aging, 2011), available at http://www. Igbtagingcenter.org/resources/resource.cfm?r=426.
- 282 Ibid.
- 283 Alexis Abramson, "Senior-Youth Mentoring Programs," USA Today, September 23, 2004, available at http:// www.today.com/news/senior-youth-mentoring-programs-wbna6082216.
- 284 Fairley Parson, "Finding Common Ground: Intergenerational Programs Connect LGBT Elders, Youth," Aging Today 35 (3) 2014: 1043-1284, available at https:// openhouse-sf.org/finding-common-ground.
- 285 The Intergenerational Longevity Centre, "Intergenerational Projects for the LGBT Community."
- 286 City of New York, "Manhattan Community Grants" (2017), available at https://data.cityofnewyork.us/api/views/rsnd-bbih/rows.pdf?app token=U29jcmF0YS0td2VraWNrYXNz0 (last accessed June 2017).
- 287 Kristen Porter and others, "Social Network and Nutritional Value of Congregate Meal Programs: Differences by Sexual Orientation," Journal of Applied Gerontology 35 (9) (2016): 960-981.

- 288 Movement Advancement Project, Services and Advocacy for GLBT Elders, and Center for American Progress, "LGBT Older Adults: Facts at a Glance" (2010), available at https://www.lgbtmap.org/file/lgbt-older-adultsfacts-at-a-glance.pdf.
- 289 Esther L. Meerwijk and Jae M. Sevelius, "Transgender Population Size in the United States: A Meta-Regression of Population-Based Probability Samples," American Journal of Public Health 107 (2) (2017): e1-e8, available at http://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/pdf/10.2105/ AJPH.2016.303578.
- 290 National Resource Center on LGBT Aging, "Inclusive Services for LGBT Older Adults: A Practical Guide To Creating Welcoming Agencies" (2012), available at http://www.lgbtagingcenter.org/resources/resource.
- 291 Services and Advocacy for GLBT Elders and Movement Advancement Project, "Improving the Lives of LGBT Older Adults"
- 292 National Resource Center on LGBT Aging, "Inclusive Services for LGBT Older Adults"; National Center for Transgender Equality, "Federal Taxes and Transgender People FAQ," January 15, 2012, available at http://www. transequality.org/issues/resources/federal-taxes-andtransgender-people-faq.
- 293 Special Legislative Commission on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Aging, "Report to the Commonwealth of Massachusetts."
- 294 National Resource Center on LGBT Aging, "Inclusive Services for LGBT Older Adults."
- 295 Bergen County Aging and Disability Resource Connection, "Key Services Guide for Older Adults and Caregivers" (2016), available at http://www.co.bergen.nj.us/ DocumentCenter/View/1323.
- 296 Beth Baker, "Making Elder Homes More LGBT-Friendly."
- 297 Local Progress and the Center for Popular Democracy, "Language Access" (2013), available at https:// popular democracy.org/sites/default/files/languageaccess\_11162013.pdf.
- 298 Laura E. Durso, Kellan Baker, and Andrew Cray, "LGBT Communities and the Affordable Care Act" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013) available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ reports/2013/10/10/76693/lgbt-communities-and-theaffordable-care-act.
- 299 Migration Policy Institute, "Language Access: Translation and Interpretation Policies and Practices," available at http://www.migrationpolicy.org/programs/lanquage-access-translation-and-interpretation-policiesand-practices (last accessed June 2017).
- 300 Migration Policy Institute, "Federal Government Language Access Resource Guide," available at http:// www.migrationpolicy.org/programs/language-accesstranslation-and-interpretation-policies-and-practices/ federal-government (last accessed June 2017); U.S. Department of Justice, "Language Access Assessment and Planning Tool for Federally Conducted and Federally Assisted Programs" (2011), available at https:// www.lep.gov/resources/2011\_Language\_Access\_Assessment\_and\_Planning\_Tool.pdf.
- 301 Montgomery County, Maryland, Office of the County Executive, Executive Order no. 046-10, March 4, 2010, available at http://www.montgomerycountymd.gov/ lep/Resources/Files/executiveorder\_20100304\_lep.pdf.

- 302 Suffolk County Government, "Language Access for Individuals With Limited English Proficiency," available at http://www.suffolkcountyny.gov/Departments/ CountyExecutive/MinorityAffairs/LanguageAccessPlan. aspx (last accessed June 2017).
- 303 City of Houston, Executive Order no. 1-17, July 31, 2013, available at http://www.houstonlanguagebank.org/ docs/ExecutiveOrder-LanguageAccess.pdf.
- 304 City of Los Angeles, Department of City Planning, Office of Historic Resources, "SurveyLA: LGBT Historic Context Statement" (2014), available at http://www.preservation.lacity.org/files/LGBT%20Historic%20Context%20 9-14.pdf.
- 305 Ibid.; SurveyLA, "Field Survey Methodology," available at http://preservation.lacity.org/news/field-surveymethodology (last accessed June 2017).
- 306 City of Los Angeles, Department of City Planning, Office of Historic Resources, "LGBT Context Statement Wins L.A. Conservancy Preservation Award," LA DCP Office of Historic Resources Newsletter 10 (2) (2016): 1, 4, available at http://preservation.lacity.org/sites/default/files/ April\_2016\_Newsletter.pdf.
- 307 Nidhi Thakar, Claire Moser, and Laura E. Durso, "Building a More Inclusive National Park System for All Americans" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/green/reports/2015/06/24/115852/building-amore-inclusive-national-park-system-for-all-americans.
- 308 New York City Landmarks Preservation Commission, "150 Years of LGBT History" (2014), available at http://www.nyc.gov/html/lpc/downloads/pdf/LGBT-PRIDE\_2014.pdf; New York City Landmarks Preservation Commission, "Taking Pride: 150 Years of LGBT History," available at http://nyclpc.maps.arcgis.com/apps/Map-Journal/index.html?appid=f56a0b10ac214b0a97f1c b7934f8ef49 (last accessed June 2017); New York City Landmarks Preservation Commission, "Stonewall Inn Designated As an Individual Landmark," Press release, June 23, 2015, available at http://www.nvc.gov/html/ lpc/downloads/pdf/stonewall\_inn62315.pdf.
- 309 Thakar, Moser, and Durso, "Building a More Inclusive National Park System for all Americans."
- 310 The Magic Tortoise Taijiquan School, "Annual 100-Day Program," available at http://www.magictortoise. com/100day.htm (last accessed June 2017); Megan Gibbard, "Three Communities Launch 100-Day Challenges to End Youth Homelessness," A Way Home America, July 25, 2016, available at http://awayhomeamerica.org/ three-communities-launch-100-day-challenges-to-endvouth-homelessness.
- 311 Megan Gibbard, "3rd 100-Day Challenge Podcast: Success!", A Way Home America, February 1, 2017. available at http://awayhomeamerica.org/3rd-100-daychallenge-podcast-success.
- 312 Megan Gibbard, "Austin, Cleveland & Los Angeles House Over 400 Youth During 100-Day Challenges to End Youth Homelessness," A Way Home America, January 9, 2017, available at http://awayhomeamerica.org/ austin-cleveland-los-angeles-successfully-complete-100-day-challenges-to-end-youth-homelessness.
- 313 Austin Board of Realtors, "Participate in the 100-Day Challenge and End Youth Homelessness," Austin Board of Realtors Blog, November 2, 2016, available at http:// www.abor.com/blog-participate-in-the-100-daychallenge.

- 314 Megan Gibbard, "Announcing 100-Day Challenges on Youth Homelessness," A Way Home America, May 26, 2017, available at http://awayhomeamerica.org/ announcing-100-day-challenges-on-youth-homeless-
- 315 Eleanor Goldberg, "Virginia Is First State to 'Functionally' End Veteran Homelessness," The Huffington Post, November 13, 2015, available at http:// www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/virginia-is-firststate-to-end-chronic-veteran-homelessness\_ us\_56461a3ee4b045bf3deed64a.
- 316 Eugene T. Lowe, Samantha Batko, and Jordan Layton, "The U.S. Conference of Mayors' Report on Hunger and Homelessness: A Status Report on Homelessness and Hunger in America's Cities" (Washington: National Alliance to End Homelessness, 2016), available at https:// endhomelessness.atavist.com/mayorsreport2016.
- 317 Mary Owens, "100-Day Challenge Furthers Our Understanding of How to End Youth Homelessness," United States Interagency Council on Homelessness, September 28, 2016, available at https://www.usich. gov/news/100-day-challenge-furthers-our-understanding-of-how-to-end-youth-homelessness.
- 318 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, and U.S. Interagency Council on Homelessness, "Ending Youth Homelessness: System Planning Guidebook" (2016), available at https://www.hudexchange.info/ resources/documents/Ending-Youth-Homelessness-System-Planning.pdf.
- 319 Tina Rosenberg, "Making Change Happen, on a Deadline." The New York Times. September 29, 2011, available at https://opinionator.blogs.nytimes.com/2011/09/29/ making-change-happen-on-a-deadline.
- 320 Meaghan Messner, "Rapid Results Institute Feedback Survey - Youth Homelessness - Sustainability Review," Unpublished Survey, Rapid Results Institute, January 17, 2017.
- 321 A Way Home America and Rapid Results Institute, "100-Day Challenges on Youth Homelessness: Austin, Cleveland, Los Angeles: Results, Learning, Next Steps" (2017), available at http://socfcleveland.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/03/100-Day-Challenge-Results-Overview-2.20.17.pdf.
- 322 Ibid.; personal communication with Carey Gibbons, community research scholar, Center for Reducing Health Disparities, and Community Relations Coordinator, the LGBT Community Center of Greater Cleveland, May 2, 2017.
- 323 Meaghan Messner, "Rapid Results Institute Feedback Survey."
- 324 A Way Home America and Rapid Results Institute, "100-Day Challenges on Youth Homelessness"; personal communication with Carey Gibbons, May 2, 2017.
- 325 Goldberg, "Virginia Is First State To 'Functionally' End Veteran Homelessness"; Megan Gibbard, "Austin, Cleveland & Los Angeles House Over 400 Youth During 100-Day Challenges to End Youth Homelessness."

- 326 U.S. Interagency Council on Homelessness, "Federal Framework to End Youth Homelessness" (2012), available at https://www.usich.gov/tools-for-action/ framework-for-ending-youth-homelessness; Rapid Results Institute, "Rapid Results Institute - Youth Homelessness Special Podcast," RRI Blog, November 2, 2016, available at http://www.rapidresults.org/rapidresults-institute-youth-homelessness-special-podcast; Megan Gibbard, "Launch a 100-Day Challenge? An Invitation From A Way Home America & Rapid Results Institute," A Way Home America, June 3, 2016, available at http://awayhomeamerica.org/launch-a-100-daychallenge-an-invitation-from-a-way-home-americarapid-results-institute: True Colors Fund, "Training & Education," available at https://truecolorsfund.org/ our-work/training-education (last accessed June 2017); Patricia Julianelle, "Local Youth Homelessness Task Force Start-Up Kit" (Minneapolis: National Association for the Education of Homeless Children and Youth, 2015), available at http://naehcy.org/sites/default/files/ task-force-kit/tf-start-up-fullkit.doc.
- 327 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "LGBT Homelessness," available at https://www. hudexchange.info/homelessness-assistance/resourcesfor-lgbt-homelessness/#links-to-recent-research (last accessed June 2017).
- 328 Price and others, eds., "At the Intersections."
- 329 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey."
- 330 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Ending Youth Homelessness: A Guidebook Series," available at https://www.hudexchange.info/ resource/5138/ending-youth-homelessness-a-guidebook-series (last accessed June 2017).
- 331 Emily Greytak and others, "From Teasing to Torment: School Climate Revisited, A Survey of U.S. Secondary School Students and Teachers" (New York: GLSEN, 2016), available at https://www.glsen.org/article/ teasing-torment-school-climate-revisited-survey-ussecondary-school-students-and-teachers.
- 332 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2015 National School Climate Survey: The Experiences of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Queer Youth in Our Nation's Schools" (New York: GLSEN, 2016), available at https:// www.glsen.org/article/2015-national-school-climatesurvey.
- 333 Ibid
- 334 Ibid
- 335 GLSEN and National Center for Transgender Equality, "Model District Policy on Transgender and Gender Nonconforming Students" (2016), available at https://www. glsen.org/article/transgender-model-district-policy.
- 336 Office of Youth Engagement, "A Plan to Create an Inclusive School Community" (Washington: District of Columbia Public Schools, 2011), available at https:// dcps.dc.gov/sites/default/files/dc/sites/dcps/publication/attachments/DCPS%20LGBTQ%20plan%20 final%20August%202011.pdf.
- 337 Desiree Sansing, "Reflecting on GLSEN's Educator of the Year Award," The Huffington Post, June 30, 2015, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/desireeraught-/reflecting-on-glsens-educ\_b\_7687850.html.

- 338 National Women's Law Center, "Title IX Protections From Bullying and Harassment in Schools: FAQs for LGBT or Gender Nonconforming Students and Their Families" (2012), available at https://nwlc.org/wpcontent/uploads/2015/08/lgbt\_bullying\_title\_ix\_fact\_ sheet.pdf.
- 339 20 U.S.C. § 1681.
- 340 Russlynn Ali, "Dear Colleague Letter: Sexual Violence" (Washington: U. S. Department of Education, 2011), available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ ocr/letters/colleague-201104.pdf.
- 341 National Women's Law Center, "Title IX Protections From Bullying and Harassment in Schools."
- 342 See, generally, Hively v. Ivy Tech Community College; Avendano-Hernandez v. Lynch, 800 F.3d 1072 (9th Cir. 2015); Board of Education of the Highland Local School District v. U.S. Department of Education, No 16-4117 (6th Cir 2016)
- 343 National Center for Transgender Equality, "FAQ on the Withdrawal of Federal Guidance on Transgender Students" (2017) available at http://www.transequality. org/issues/resources/faq-on-the-withdrawal-of-federalguidance-on-transgender-students.
- 344 Nora Caplan-Bricker, "My School Punished Me," Slate, September 19, 2016, available at http://www.slate.com/ articles/double\_x/doublex/2016/09/title\_ix\_sexual\_assault\_allegations\_in\_k\_12\_schools.html.
- 345 GLSEN, "Enumeration," available at https://www.glsen. org/sites/default/files/Enumeration\_0.pdf (last accessed June 2017)
- 346 GLSEN and National Center for Transgender Equality, "Model District Policy on Transgender and Gender Nonconforming Students."
- 347 Michelle King and Earl R. Perkins, "Guidelines for Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Inclusive Education" (Los Angeles: Los Angeles Unified School District, 2014), available at http://achieve.lausd.net/cms/lib08/ CA01000043/Centricity/Domain/383/BUL-6285.0%20 Guidlines%20for%20sexual%20orientation%20and%20 gender%20identity%20inclusve%20education.pdf.
- 348 David Holmquist, "Transgender Students Ensuring Equity and Nondiscrimination" (Los Angeles: Los Angeles Unified School District, 2014), available at http:// notebook.lausd.net/pls/ptl/docs/PAGE/CA\_LAUSD/ FLDR\_ORGANIZATIONS/FLDR\_GENERAL\_COUNSEL/ BUL-6224.1%20TRANSGENDER%20POLICY,%2008-15-14%20-%20ADDED%20ED%20CODE%20221%205.PDF.
- 349 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2015 National School Climate Survey."
- 350 Ibid
- 351 Russlynn Ali, "Dear Colleague Letter."
- 352 GLSEN, "Model District Anti-Bullying & Harassment Policy" available at http://www.glsen.org/sites/default/ files/GLSEN%20model%20district%20policv.pdf.
- 353 Federal civil rights law requires that all federally funded schools take these steps to remedy gender-based harassment that comes to their attention. Office for Civil Rights, "Know Your Rights: Title IX Requires Your School to Address Sexual Violence" (Washington: U.S. Department of Education, 2014), p. 2, available at https:// www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/know-rights-201404-title-ix.pdf.

- 354 GLSEN, "Model District Anti-Bullying & Harassment Policy" available at http://www.glsen.org/sites/default/ files/GLSEN%20model%20district%20policy.pdf.
- 355 Ibid.
- 356 Ibid
- 357 The "some nexus" standard has been put forward by courts in cases regarding out-of-school sexual harassment and a school's liability under Title IX. See Rost v. Steamboat Springs RE-2 School District, 511 F.3d 1114, 1119, 1121 (10th Cir. 2008).
- 358 GLSEN, "Model District Anti-Bullying & Harassment Policy" (2013).
- 359 Ibid.
- 360 Russlynn Ali, "Dear Colleague Letter,"
- 361 GLSEN, "Model District Anti-Bullying & Harassment Policy" (2010).
- 362 Ibid.
- 363 Ibid.
- 364 Russlynn Ali, "Dear Colleague Letter,"
- 365 GLSEN, "For School Personnel: Providing Support to Children who are Bullied" (2013), available at https:// www.glsen.org/content/nncw-planning-providingsupport-children-who-are-bullied.
- 366 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2015 National School Climate Survey."
- 367 Ibid.
- 368 Ibid.
- 369 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2013 National School Climate Survey: The Experiences of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Youth in Our Nation's Schools" (New York: GLSEN, 2014), available at https:// www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/2013%20National%20School%20Climate%20Survey%20Full%20 Report 0.pdf.
- 370 GLSEN, "In-Person Professional Development," available at https://www.glsen.org/article/person-professionaldevelopment (last accessed June 2017).
- 371 Ridings and Clark, "Community Schools Can Make a Difference for LGBTQ Youth."
- 372 Los Angeles LGBT Center, "LGBT Students Throughout US to Benefit From Expansion of Landmark LGBT Student Safety Program Piloted in LA Unified School District," Press release, October 7, 2015, available at https://lalgbtcenter.org/about-the-center/pressreleases/lgbt-students-throughout-us-to-benefit-fromexpansion-of-landmark-lgbt-student-safety-programpiloted-in-la-unified-school-district.
- 373 Antonio David Garcia and Sarah Sisaye, "Coming OUT for Safe Schools," Stopbullying Blog, April 19, 2016, available at https://www.stopbullying.gov/ blog/2016/04/19/coming-out-safe-schools.
- 374 Ibid.
- 375 ABC7 News, "Teachers at Bay Area Schools Support LGBT Students With Badge," October 13, 2015, available at http://abc7news.com/education/teachersat-bay-area-schools-support-lgbt-students-withbadge/1031909.

- 376 Sunnyside Unified School District, "Standards of Intervention and Discipline Measures" (2015), available at https://www.susd12.org/sites/default/files/Site\_ Files/2015-2016 sunnyside district handbook.pdf.
- 377 Jan Hoffman, "Can a Boy Wear a Skirt to School?" The New York Times, November 6, 2009, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2009/11/08/fashion/08cross.html.
- 378 American Civil Liberties Union, "Prom Resources for LGBT Students," available at https://www.aclu.org/ prom-resources-labt-students (last accessed June 2017); Jan Hoffman, "Can a Boy Wear a Skirt to School?"
- 379 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2015 National School Climate Survey."
- 380 Li Zhou, "The Sexism of School Dress Codes," The Atlantic, October 20, 2015, available at https://www. theatlantic.com/education/archive/2015/10/schooldress-codes-are-problematic/410962; Sasha Khokha, "Clovis Board Votes to Keep School Dress Code, Despite Legal Threat," KQED News, January 28, 2016, available at http://ww2.kqed.org/news/2016/01/27/will-boysin-clovis-unified-be-allowed-to-grow-hair-past-their-
- 381 Gabe Murchison, "Supporting & Caring for Transgender Children" (Washington: Human Rights Campaign, 2016), available at http://hrc-assets.s3-website-useast-1.amazonaws.com//files/documents/Supporting-CaringforTransChildren.pdf.
- 382 Matthew Teaford, "Transgender Students Guidelines" (Palmer, AK: Matanuska-Susitna Borough School District, 2015) available at http://www.matsuk12.us/ site/handlers/filedownload.ashx?moduleinstanceid=1 0846&dataid=41646&FileName=Title%20IX--Transgender%20Students%20Guidelines.pdf.
- 383 Office of School Performance, "Administrative Regulation 5161: Gender Identity and Gender Non-Conformity - Students" (Reno, NV: Washoe County School District, 2015), available at http://washoecountyschools.net/ csi/pdf\_files/5161%20Reg%20-%20Gender%20Identity%20v1.pdf.
- 384 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2015 National School Climate Survey."
- 385 Herman, "Gendered Restrooms and Minority Stress."
- 386 Office of Youth Engagement, "Transgender and Gender-Nonconforming Policy Guidance" (Washington: District of Columbia Public Schools, 2015), available at https:// dcps.dc.gov/sites/default/files/dc/sites/dcps/publication/attachments/DCPS%20Transgender%20Gender%20Non%20Conforming%20Policy%20Guidance.
- 387 Cynthia G. Brown and others, "Investing in Our Children: A Plan to Expand Access to Preschool and Child Care" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ education/reports/2013/02/07/52071/investing-in-our-
- 388 Laura Hibbard, "Hope Christian School in New Mexico Rejects 3-Year-Old Because of Gay Parents," The Huffington Post, July 26, 2012, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/07/26/hope-christian-school-rejects-3-year-old-because-parents-are-gay\_n\_1706283.
- 389 McBride and others, "We the People."
- 390 Murchison, "Supporting & Caring for Transgender Children."

- 391 Calyssa Lawyer, "Closing the School-to-Prison Pipeline: Ending Overly Harsh School Disciplinary Policies That Lead to Dropouts," Center for American Progress, August 15, 2011, available at http:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/education/ news/2011/08/15/10146/closing-the-school-to-prisonpipeline.
- 392 Stephanie Francis Ward, "Schools Start to Rethink Zero Tolerance Policies," American Bar Association Journal, August 1, 2014, available at http://www.abajournal. com/magazine/article/schools\_start\_to\_rethink\_zero\_ tolerance\_policies.
- 393 Udi Ofer and others, "Safety With Dignity: Alternative Approaches to the Over-Policing of Schools" (New York: New York Civil Liberties Union, 2009), available at https://www.nyclu.org/en/publications/report-safetydignity-alternatives-over-policing-schools-2009.
- 394 Catherine E. Lhamon and Jocelyn Samuels, Dear Colleague Letter on the Nondiscriminatory Administration of School Discipline" (Washington: U.S. Department of Education and U.S. Department of Justice, 2014), available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/ letters/colleague-201401-title-vi.html.
- 395 Kathryn E. W. Himmelstein and Hannah Brückner, "Criminal Justice and School Sanctions Against Nonheterosexual Youth: A National Longitudinal Study," Pediatrics 127 (1) (2011): 1098-4275.
- 396 Daniel J. Losen and Tia Elena Martinez, "Out of School & Off Track: The Overuse of Suspensions in American Middle and High Schools" (Los Angeles: The Center for Civil Rights Remedies, 2013), available at https://www. civilrightsproject.ucla.edu/resources/projects/centerfor-civil-rights-remedies/school-to-prison-folder/federal-reports/out-of-school-and-off-track-the-overuse-ofsuspensions-in-american-middle-and-high-schools.
- 397 GLSEN, "Educational Exclusion: Drop Out, Push Out, and the School to Prison Pipeline Among LGBT Youth" (2016), available at https://www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/Educational%20Exclusion\_Report\_6-28-16\_ v4\_WEB\_READY\_PDF.pdf.
- 398 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2015 National School Climate Survey."
- 400 Examples include the Minneapolis Public School District, which banned suspensions of pre-kindergarten through first-grade students, as discussed further in this section; the Austin Independent School District, which banned suspensions of pre-kindergarten through second-grade students; and the Seattle School Board, which placed a moratorium on out-of-school elementary school suspensions for nonviolent infractions for all elementary school students. Melissa B. Taboada, "Austin ISD Board Bans Suspensions for District's Youngest Students," Austin American-Statesman, February 27, 2017, available at http://www.statesman. com/news/local-education/austin-school-board-banssuspensions-for-district-youngest-students/xHWpltkxiUHo9ekhlYtxgJ; Laura Moser, "School Discipline Is Racially Biased. That's Why Seattle Is Banning Some Suspensions," Slate, September 25, 2015, available at http://www.slate.com/blogs/schooled/2015/09/28/ seattle\_school\_suspension\_ban\_cutting\_down\_on\_racial\_discrepancies\_in\_discipline.html.
- 401 GSA Network and the Advancement Project, "School Discipline Disparities Recommendations" (2014).
- 402 Ward, "Schools Start to Rethink Zero Tolerance Policies."

- 403 Susan Frey, "LAUSD Will No Longer Suspend Students for 'Willful Defiance," EdSource, May 15, 2013, available at https://edsource.org/2013/lausd-schools-can-nolonger-suspend-students-for-willful-defiance/32152: Moser, "School Discipline Is Racially Biased,"
- 404 Laurie Stern, "Restorative Justice: A New Approach to Discipline," APM Reports, August 25, 2016, available at http://www.apmreports.org/story/2016/08/25/ restorative-justice-school-discipline; Rebecca Klein, "Denver Is Leading the Way in Dismantling the School-To-Prison Pipeline. Here's How," Huffington Post, July 15, 2015, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/07/15/denver-public-schoolsdiscipline\_n\_7715358.html; National Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges, "Summary of 2013 Intergovernmental Agreement Between DPS and DPD" (2013), available at http://www.ncjfcj.org/sites/default/ files/SRO%20MOU%20Denver.pdf.
- 405 Christina Veiga, "As School Year Starts, Miami-Dade Rolls Out a New Approach to Student Discipline," Miami Herald, August 22, 2015, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/education/article31934748. html.
- 406 Grace Smith, "Minneapolis Superintendent Bans Suspensions for Younger Children," Education News, September 11, 2014, available at http://www.educationnews.org/k-12-schools/minneapolis-superintendent-bans-suspensions-for-younger-children; Rasheed Malik, "4 Disturbing Facts About Preschool Suspension," Center for American Progress, March 30, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/earlychildhood/news/2017/03/30/429552/4-disturbingfacts-preschool-suspension.
- 407 Smith, "Minneapolis Superintendent Bans Suspensions for Younger Children."
- 408 Minneapolis Public Schools, "Levels of Behaviors, Interventions and Responses" (2014), available at http:// www.mpls.k12.mn.us/uploads/behaviorlevels\_final.pdf.
- 409 Ibid.
- 410 Local Progress, "Synopsis: Minneapolis Public School District" (2015), available at http://localprogress.org/ wp-content/uploads/2015/12/Suspension-Resolution-Minneapolis-Synopsis.pdf.
- 411 Advocates for Youth and others, "A Call To Action: LGBTO Youth Need Inclusive Sex Education" (2015). available at http://assets.hrc.org//files/assets/resources/ HRC-SexHealthBrief-2015.pdf.
- 412 Guttmacher Institute, "Sex and HIV Education," https:// www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/sex-andhiv-education (last accessed May 2017).
- 413 Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2015 National School Climate Survey."
- 414 Guttmacher Institute, "Sex and HIV Education."
- 415 Advocates for Youth and others, "A Call To Action."
- 416 Carol Goodenow and others, "Dimensions of Sexual Orientation and HIV-Related Risk Among Adolescent Females: Evidence From a Statewide Survey," American Journal of Public Health 98 (6) (2008): 1051-1058: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "HIV Among Youth," available at https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/ age/youth/index.html (last accessed May 2017).
- 417 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "HIV Amona Youth."

- 418 Susan M. Blake and others, "Preventing Sexual Risk Behaviors Among Gay, Lesbian, and Bisexual Adolescents: The Benefits of Gay-Sensitive HIV Instruction in Schools," American Journal of Public Health 91 (6) (2001): 940-946, available at https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/11946377\_Preventing\_sexual\_risk\_behaviors\_among\_gay\_lesbian\_and\_bisexual\_adolescents\_The\_benefits\_of\_gay-sensitive\_HIV\_instruction\_in\_schools; Shannon D. Snapp and others, "LGBTQ-Inclusive Curricula: Why Supportive Curricula Matter," Sex Education 15 (6) (2015): 580-596.
- 419 Advocates for Youth and others, "A Call To Action": Sexuality Information and Education Council of the United States, "Guidelines for Comprehensive Sexuality Education, 3rd ed." (2004), available at http://www. siecus.org/\_data/global/images/guidelines.pdf.
- 420 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Teen Pregnancy Prevention Evidence Review," available at https://tppevidencereview.aspe.hhs.gov (last accessed June 2017).
- 421 Kevin J. Vagi and others, "Teen Dating Violence (Physical and Sexual) Among US High School Students: Findings From the 2013 National Youth Risk Behavior Survey," Journal of the American Medical Association Pediatrics 169 (5) (2015): 474-482, available at http://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/fullarticle/2173573.
- 422 Laura Paulk, "Sexual Assault in the LGBT Community," National Center for Lesbian Rights, April 30, 2014, available at http://www.nclrights.org/sexual-assault-in-thelgbt-community.
- 423 Advocates for Youth and others, "A Call To Action."
- 424 Kellan Baker and Laura E. Durso, "Why Repealing the Affordable Care Act is Bad Medicine for LGBT Communities."; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights, "Nondiscrimination in Health Programs and Activities; Final Rule," Federal Register 81 (96) (2016), available at https://www.federalregister. gov/documents/2016/05/18/2016-11458/nondiscrimination-in-health-programs-and-activities.
- 425 Casey Quinlan, "Affordable Care Act Sign-Ups Fall Amidst Uncertainty Over a Repeal,"ThinkProgress, February 4, 2017, available at https://thinkprogress.org/ affordable-care-act-sign-ups-fall-amidst-uncertaintyover-a-repeal-8578abdea20c.
- 426 Kellan Baker, "Open Doors for All: Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Protections in Health Care" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ reports/2015/04/30/112169/open-doors-for-all.
- 427 Lambda Legal, "When Health Care Isn't Caring: Lambda Legal's Survey of Discrimination Against LGBT People and People with HIV" (2010), available at http://www.lambdalegal.org/publications/when-health-care-isnt-caring.
- 428 Ashe McGovern, Sarah McBride, and Sharita Gruberg, "Nondiscrimination Protections for LGBTQ Communities" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ lgbt/reports/2016/12/08/294423/nondiscriminationprotections-for-lgbtq-communities.
- 429 Institute of Medicine, "The Health of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People: Building a Foundation for Better Understanding" (2011), available at https:// www.nap.edu/catalog/13128/the-health-of-lesbiangay-bisexual-and-transgender-people-building; Sari L. Reisner and others, "Legal Protections in Public Accommodations Settings: A Critical Public Health Issue for Transgender and Gender Nonconforming People," Milbank Quarterly 93 (3) (2015): 1-32.

- 430 Jeff Krehely, "How to Close the LGBT Health Disparities Gap: Disparities by Race and Ethnicity" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2009), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2009/12/pdf/lgbt\_health\_disparities\_race. pdf; National Latina Institute for Reproductive Health, "Oueer Immigrants and Affordable Health Care," available at http://www.latinainstitute.org/sites/default/ files/Queer-Immigrants-and-Affordable-Health-Care. pdf (last accessed March 3, 2017).
- 431 Rahm Emanuel and Bechara Choucair, "Healthy Chicago: LGBT Community Action Plan" (Chicago: City of Chicago, 2014), available at https://www.cityofchicago. org/content/dam/city/depts/cdph/CDPH/LGBTCommunityActionPlanJun2013.pdf.
- 432 National Center for Lesbian Rights, "#BornPerfect."
- 433 Ibid.
- 434 Ferguson v. JONAH, 136 A.3d 447 (N.J. Super, Ct. L. Div. 2015), available at https://www.splcenter.org/sites/ default/files/d6\_legacy\_files/downloads/case/jonahopinion.pdf.
- 435 Stephen T. Russell and Jessica N. Fish, "Mental Health in Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender (LGBT) Youth," Annual Review of Clinical Psychology 12 (2016): 465-487, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4887282.
- 436 Movement Advancement Project, "LGBT Policy Spotlight: Conversion Therapy Bans" (2015), available at https://www.lgbtmap.org/file/policy-spotlightconversion-therapy-bans.pdf.
- 437 Olga Khazan, "The End of Gay Conversion Therapy," The Atlantic, June 26, 2015, available at https://www. theatlantic.com/health/archive/2015/06/the-end-ofgay-conversion-therapy/396953.
- 438 Nidhi Prakash, "New Jersey Court Smacks Down Gay Conversion Therapy As Consumer Fraud," Fusion, June 25, 2015, available at http://fusion.net/story/156998/ new-jersey-court-smacks-down-gay-conversion-therapy-as-consumer-fraud.
- 439 Susan K. Livio, "N.J. Gay Conversion Therapy Group to Close Following Fraud Conviction," NJ.com, December 18, 2015, available at http://www.nj.com/ politics/index.ssf/2015/12/nj\_gay-to-straight\_conversion\_therapy\_practice\_agr.html; Southern Poverty Law Center, "SPLC Suit Forces New Jersey Group to Cease Bogus 'Conversion Therapy' Program, Pay Damages," December 18, 2015, available at https://www. splcenter.org/news/2015/12/18/splc-suit-forces-newjersey-group-cease-bogus-%E2%80%98conversiontherapy%E2%80%99-program-pay-damages.
- 440 Human Rights Campaign, "HRC, National Organizations Target 'Conversion Therapy' Quacks With Historic FTC Fraud Complaint," Press release, February 24, 2016, available at http://www.hrc.org/press/hrc-nationalorganizations-target-conversion-therapy-quacks-withhistoric-f.
- 441 Office of the Attorney General for the District of Columbia. "Consumer Protection," available at http:// oag.dc.gov/consumerprotection (last accessed March 13, 2017); City of Chicago, "Business Affairs & Consumer Protection," available at https://www.cityofchicago.org/ city/en/depts/bacp/supp\_info/bacpconsumers.html (last accessed March 13, 2017).

- 442 See, for example, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "6 Tip-Offs to Rip-Offs: Don't Fall for Health Fraud Scams," available at https://www.fda.gov/ForConsumers/ConsumerUpdates/ucm341344.htm (last accessed March 16, 2017). See also U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Beware of Fraudulent Dietary Supplements," March 15, 2011, available at https://www.fda.gov/ForConsumers/ ConsumerUpdates/ucm246744.htm.
- 443 Federal Trade Commission, "Cancer Treatment Scams," available at https://www.consumer.ftc.gov/ articles/0104-cancer-treatment-scams (last accessed March 16, 2017).
- 444 Office of the Attorney General for the District of Columbia, "Protect Yourself: A Consumer Protection Guide" (2016), available at http://oag.dc.gov/sites/default/files/ dc/sites/oag/publication/attachments/2016-06-30%20 Consumer%20Protection%20Guide%20FINAL.pdf.
- 445 Kellan Baker and Laura E. Durso, "Why Repealing the Affordable Care Act is Bad Medicine for LGBT Communities" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ lgbt/news/2017/03/22/428970/repealing-affordablecare-act-bad-medicine-lgbt-communities/.
- 446 Sarah Kliff, "Immigration Reform Could Add 7 Million People to Obamacare," The Washington Post, January 29, 2013, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/news/wonk/wp/2013/01/29/immigration-reformcould-add-7-million-people-to-obamacare.
- 447 Institute of Medicine, "The Health of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People."
- 448 Center for American Progress, "Health Disparities in LGBT Communities of Color," January 15, 2010, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2010/01/15/7132/health-disparities-in-lgbtcommunities-of-color.
- 449 DC.gov, "Health Care Alliance," available at http://dhcf. dc.gov/service/health-care-alliance (last accessed June 30, 2017); Elissa Silverman, "The DC HealthCare Alliance Cut: A Q&A," DC Fiscal Policy Institute, April 5, 2012, available at http://www.dcfpi.org/the-dc-healthcarealliance-cut-a-qa.
- 450 District of Columbia Department of Health Care Finance, "Monthly Enrollment Report" (2017), available at https://dhcf.dc.gov/sites/default/files/dc/ sites/dhcf/publication/attachments/Enrollment%20 Report\_Part%201\_January%202017\_0.pdf; DC Fiscal Policy Institute, "What's In the Final FY 2017 Budget for Health Care?" (2016), available at http://www.dcfpi.org/ wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Health-Care-Toolkit-FY-2017-proposed-formatted-4-11-20161.pdf.
- 451 Samantha Friedman and others, "An Estimate of Housing Discrimination Against Same-Sex Couples" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2013), available at https://www.huduser. gov/portal/publications/fairhsg/discrim\_samesex.html.
- 452 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey."
- 453 Caitlin Rooney, Laura E. Durso, and Sharita Gruberg, "Discrimination Against Transgender Women Seeking Access to Homeless Shelters" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/06113001/HomelessTransgender.pdf.

454 Crosby Burns, "The Gay and Transgender Wage Gap," Center for American Progress, April 16, 2012, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2012/04/16/11494/the-gay-and-transgenderwage-gap.

#### 455 Ibid

- 456 McBride and others, "We the People."
- 457 U.S. Department of Labor, "Minimum Wage," https:// www.dol.gov/general/topic/wages/minimumwage (last accessed June 2017).
- 458 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "CPI Inflation Calculator," available at https://data.bls.gov/cgi-bin/cpicalc.pl?cos t1=7.25&year1=200901&year2=201701 (last accessed
- 459 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Characteristics of Minimum Wage Workers, 2015" (2016), available at https:// www.bls.gov/opub/reports/minimum-wage/2015/
- 460 UC Berkeley Center for Labor Research and Education, "Inventory of US City and County Minimum Wage Ordinances," available at http://laborcenter.berkeley. edu/minimum-wage-living-wage-resources/inventoryof-us-city-and-county-minimum-wage-ordinances (last accessed June 2017).
- 461 Anna Chu, Jackie Odum, and Brendan Duke, "Fight to Raise the Wage Goes Local" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/ economy/reports/2015/04/30/112309/fight-to-raisethe-wage-goes-local.
- 462 Peter Kelley, "Early Analysis of Seattle's \$15 Wage Law: Effect on Prices Minimal One Year After Implementation," University of Washington, April 18, 2016, available at http://www.washington.edu/news/2016/04/18/ early-analysis-of-seattles-15-wage-law-effect-on-pricesminimal-one-year-after-implementation.
- 463 UC Berkeley Center for Labor Research and Education, "Inventory of US City and County Minimum Wage Ordinances"; Aaron C. Davis, "D.C. Mayor Calls for Raising Minimum Wage to \$15 Per Hour by 2020," The Washington Post, March 22, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/dc-politics/ dc-mayor-calls-for-raising-minimum-wage-to-15-perhour-by-2020/2016/03/22/846c577c-ef91-11e5-89c3a647fcce95e0\_story.html.
- 464 Sylvia Rivera Law Project, "SRLP FAQ: Trans People and Municipal ID (IDNYC) IN New York City," last accessed June 30, 2017, available at https://srlp.org/resources/
- 465 Shabab Ahmed Mirza, Steven Soto, and Caitlin Rooney. "State ID Card Policies for LGBTQ Youths Experiencing Homelessness" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/lgbt/reports/2016/09/28/144928/state-idcard-policies-for-lgbtq-youths-experiencing-homelessness.
- 466 Jenny Pokempner and Peter Sabonis, "Identification." In Amy Horton-Newell, Katie Meyer, and Casey Trupin, eds., Runaway and Homeless Youth and the Law: Model State Statutes (Washington: National Network for Youth, 2009), available at https://www.nn4youth.org/wp-content/  $uploads/ABA\_Runaway\_eBook.authcheckdam.pdf.$
- 467 Hannah Hussey, "Expanding ID Card Access for LGBT Homeless Youth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/01071118/ IDhomelessLGBT.pdf.

- 468 Abby Sewell, "L.A. County Supervisors Consider Helping Ex-offenders Get ID Cards," Los Angeles Times, January 28, 2014, available at http://articles.latimes.com/2014/ jan/28/local/la-me-In-offender-ids-20140128.
- 469 Scott Keyes, "The Most Innovative Homeless Service You've Never Heard Of," ThinkProgress, October 18, 2013, available at http://thinkprogress.org/economy/2013/10/18/2779251/project-homeless-connect.
- 470 Project Homeless Connect, "Kicked Out for Coming Out: Project Homeless Connect Event Focuses on LGBTQ Community," Press release, August 2016, available at https://www.projecthomelessconnect.org/wp-content/ uploads/2016/08/PHC-64-LGBTQ-Press-Release-Web.
- 471 Kathleen Rasche, "FLOW Makes DMV Visit Enjoyable," Daytona Beach News-Journal, July 25, 2013, available at http://www.news-journalonline.com/article/20130725/ NEWS09/130729921.
- 472 Sarah Treuhaft, "All-In Cities: Building an Equitable Economy From the Ground Up" (Oakland: PolicyLink, 2016), available at http://www.policylink.org/sites/ default/files/AIC\_2016-update\_WebOnly.pdf.
- 473 SF Global LLC, "What Is the Oakland City ID Prepaid MasterCard®?" available at http://www.oaklandcityid. com (last accessed June 2017).
- 474 Institute for Women's Policy Research, "Spotlight on Same-Sex Households: Employment & Earnings Data," available at https://statusofwomendata.org/spotlighton-same-sex-households-employment-earnings-data (last accessed June 2017)
- 475 Angela Hanks, "Now Is the Time to Invest in Apprenticeships" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2016/11/18/292558/now-isthe-time-to-invest-in-apprenticeships.
- 476 U.S. Department of Labor, Office of the Secretary, "Implementation of the Nondiscrimination and Equal Opportunity Provisions of the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act; Final Rule," Federal Register 81 (232) (2016), available at https://www.federalregister. gov/documents/2016/12/02/2016-27737/implementation-of-the-nondiscrimination-and-equal-opportunityprovisions-of-the-workforce-innovation.
- 477 The Ali Forney Center, "Outreach Program," available at http://www.aliforneycenter.org/programs/outreach (last accessed June 2017).
- 478 San Francisco Human Rights Commission, "LGBT Initiatives," available at http://sf-hrc.org/lgbt-initiatives (last accessed June 2017).
- 479 Noelle Simmons and David Curto, "Grant Renewal: San Francisco LGBT Community Center (Non-Profit) to Provide Employment Services to the Transgender Community" (San Francisco: City and County of San Francisco, 2015), available at http://www.sfhsa.org/ asset/VII.P\_SAN\_FRANCISCO\_LESBIAN\_GAY\_BISEXU-AL\_TRANSGENDER\_\_COMMUNITY\_CENTER\_.pdf.
- 480 Lee Romney, "Program for Transgender People Spared," Monterey Herald, June 20, 2010, available at http:// www.montereyherald.com/general-news/20100620/ program-for-transgender-people-spared.
- 481 Daryl V. Atkinson and Kathleen Lockwood, "The Benefits of Ban the Box: A Case Study of Durham, NC" (Durham, NC: The Southern Coalition for Social Justice, 2014), available at http://www.southerncoalition.org/ wp-content/uploads/2014/10/BantheBox\_WhitePaper-2.pdf.

- 482 Atkinson and Lockwood, "The Benefits of Ban the Box."
- 483 This estimate for the number of counties and cities and the number of states that enacted fair chance hiring reforms through executive or administrative action is based on author analysis of the information included in Michelle Natividad Rodriguez and Beth Avery, "Ban the Box: U.S. Cities, Counties, and States Adopt Fair-Chance Policies to Advance Employment Opportunities for People with Past Convictions" (New York: National Employment Law Project, 2017), available at http://www.nelp.org/content/ uploads/Ban-the-Box-Fair-Chance-State-and-Local-Guide. pdf, and through online research, as well as email and phone correspondence with relevant local government officials and advocacy groups. A city or county's action was determined to be executive or administrative if it was carried out by the mayor, city manager, county executive, the human resources department or other executive office, or through an administrative policy, as long as it was not done at the direction of the city council or other legislative body, a resolution, or an ordinance. If the city council or other legislative body simply endorsed or supported an executive change, such as in North Las Vegas, Nevada, and Johnson County, Kansas, it was considered executive. If the city council requested, encouraged, provided guidance on, or urged a change but did not direct or require it, such as was the case of New Castle County, Delaware, and Hamilton County, Ohio, it was considered executive. For 43 localities in Rodriguez and Avery, "Ban the Box," the authors could not determine through the National Employment Law Project materials and online research if the action was executive or legislative, either because of the unique structure of the locality's government and the unique process by which the policy was enacted—such as in Akron, Ohio, where the three-member Civil Service Commission, housed in the human resources department of the administration, approved fair chance hiring reforms at the recommendation of the county council-or because of a lack of available information. In the latter cases, the authors emailed and phoned the government and advocacy contacts that the National Employment Law Project provided in the report. As of May 26, 2017, the authors had received definitive responses from 31 localities, heard back from 1 locality but were not provided with enough information to make a clear determination. and did not receive any response from 9 localities. The localities that were determined to have enacted reforms through legislative action only and the localities the authors did not hear a definitive response from are not included in this estimate or in this section.
- 484 McBride and others, "We the People"; James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey."
- 485 Meyer and others, "Incarceration Rates and Traits of Sexual Minorities in the United States National Inmate Survey, 2011-2012." For more information about the contributing factors to the disproportionate incarceration of LGBT people, see Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Unjust,"
- 486 Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Unjust."
- 487 Devah Pager, "The Mark of a Criminal Record," American Journal of Sociology 108 (5) (2003): 937–975, available at http://scholar.harvard.edu/files/pager/files/pager\_ajs.pdf.
- 488 Rebecca Vallas and Sharon Dietrich, "One Strike and You're Out: How We Can Eliminate Barriers to Economic Security and Mobility for People with Criminal Records" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/ reports/2014/12/02/102308/one-strike-and-youre-out.

- 489 Ibid.; Scott H. Decker and others, "Criminal Stigma, Race, Gender, and Employment: An Expanded Assessment of the Consequences of Imprisonment for Employment" (Washington: National Institute of Corrections, 2014), p. 54, available at http://nicic.gov/ library/028063.
- 490 Mark T. Berg and Beth M. Huebner, "Reentry and the Ties That Bind: An Examination of Social Ties, Employment, and Recidivism," Justice Quarterly 28 (2) (2011): 382-410, available at http://www.pacific-gateway.org/ reentry, %20 employment %20 and %20 recidivism.pdf.
- 491 Vallas and Dietrich, "One Strike and You're Out,"
- 492 Bureau of Justice Statistics, Survey of State Criminal History Information Systems 2014 (U.S. Department of Justice, 2015), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles 1/bjs/grants/249799.pdf; National Employment Law Project, "Fact Sheet: Research Supports Fair-Chance Policies" (2016), available at http://www.nelp.org/content/ uploads/Fair-Chance-Ban-the-Box-Research.pdf; Vallas and Dietrich, "One Strike and You're Out."
- 493 Vallas and Dietrich, "One Strike and You're Out."
- 494 Peter Wagner and Bernadette Rabuy, "Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2016" (Northampton, MA: Prison Policy Initiative, 2016), available at https://www. prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2016.html.
- 495 Cherrie Bucknor and Alan Barber, "The Price We Pay: Economic Costs of Barriers to Employment for Former Prisoners and People Convicted of Felonies" (Washington: Center for Economic and Policy Research, 2016), available at http://cepr.net/images/stories/reports/ employment-prisoners-felonies-2016-06.pdf?v=5.
- 496 The Economy League of Greater Philadelphia, "Economic Benefits of Employing Formerly Incarcerated Individuals in Philadelphia" (Philadelphia: Office of the Deputy Mayor for Public Safety, 2011), available at http://economyleague.org/uploads/ files/712279713790016867-economic-benefits-ofemploying-formerly-incarcerated-full-report.pdf.
- 497 Vallas and Dietrich, "One Strike and You're Out."
- 498 National Employment Law Project, "Seizing the 'Ban the Box' Momentum to Advance a New Generation of Fair Chance Hiring Reforms" (2014), p. 4, available at http:// www.nelp.org/page/-/SCLP/2014/Seizing-Ban-the-Box-Momentum-Advance-New-Generation-Fair-Chance-Hiring-Reforms.pdf.
- 499 Ibid.; Rodriguez and Avery, "Ban the Box."
- 500 Rodriguez and Avery, "Ban the Box"; City of Saint Paul, "Agenda of the Saint Paul City Council," December 5, 2006, available at http://stpaul.granicus.com/Media-Player.php?view\_id=37&clip\_id=308; letter from Mayor Christopher B. Coleman to City Council members, "Fair Hiring Practices resolution," December 5, 2006, available at http://www.nelp.org/content/uploads/2015/03/ StPaulPolicyMemo.pdf.
- 501 Rodriguez and Avery, "Ban the Box"; Atlanta City Council, Ordinance 14-O-1399, October 6, 2014, available at http://www.nelp.org/content/uploads/2015/03/Atlanta-City-Council-Resolution-10-15-2014.pdf?nocdn=1.

- 502 The authors of this report calculated the number of localities that implemented fair chance hiring by executive reforms, as opposed to legislative reforms, and the number of those localities that incorporated EEOC criteria into those reforms, by reviewing the list, descriptions, and linked documents of localities that enacted fair chance hiring reforms as reported in Rodriguez and Avery, "Ban the Box," as well as conducting outside research on individual examples to confirm that the local reforms were done by executive action. While some localities enacted fair chance hiring reforms both by legislative and executive action, they were only included in this percentage if the reforms enacted by executive action incorporated EEOC criteria. For more information on how the authors calculated the total number of localities that enacted fair chance hiring reforms by executive action, see endnote 483.
- 503 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, EEOC Enforcement Guidance: Consideration of Arrest and Conviction Records in Employment Decisions Under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, (2012), available at https://www. eeoc.gov/laws/guidance/arrest\_conviction.cfm; Vallas and Dietrich, "One Strike and You're Out." Soon after the EEOC guidance, the U.S. Department of Labor provided similar guidance to federal contractors and subcontractors, as well as to the public workforce: Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Directive 2013-02 (2013). available at http://www.dol.gov/ofccp/regs/compliance/directives/dir306.htm; Employment and Training Administration, Training and Employment Guidance Letter No. 31-11 (2012), available at https://wdr.doleta.gov/ directives/attach/TEGL/TEGL\_31\_11.PDF.
- 504 See endnote 483.
- 505 Crosby Burns, Ann Garcia, and Philip E. Wolgin, "Living in Dual Shadows: LGBT Undocumented Immigrants' (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ immigration/reports/2013/03/08/55674/living-in-dual-
- 506 Tom K. Wong and Carolina Valdivia, "In Their Own Words: A Nationwide Survey of Undocumented Millennials" (La Jolla, CA: Center for Comparative Immigration Studies, 2014), available at http://unitedwedream.org/ wp-content/uploads/2014/05/Undocumented-Millen $nials\hbox{-} Survey\hbox{-} Summary.pdf.$
- 507 Sharita Gruberg and Rachel West, "Humanitarian Diplomacy: The U.S. Asylum System's Role in Protecting Global LGBT Rights" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/LGBTAsylum-final.pdf.
- 508 Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Unjust."
- 509 Lambda Legal, "Protected and Served?: Police," available at http://www.lambdalegal.org/protected-and-served/ police (last accessed June 2017).
- 510 Allen J. Beck, "PREA Data Collection Activities, 2013" (Washington: U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2013), available at https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/ pdca13.pdf; Allen J. Beck, "PREA Data Collection Activities, 2015" (Washington: U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2015), available at https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/ pdf/pdca15.pdf; Sharita Gruberg, "Dignity Denied: LGBT Immigrants in U.S. Immigration Detention" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/11/ImmigrationEnforcement-1.pdf.
- 511 Jacinta M. Gau and Rod K. Brunson, "Procedural Justice and Order Maintenance Policing: A Study of Inner City Young Men's Perceptions of Police Legitimacy," Justice Quarterly 27 (2) (2010): 255-279.

- 512 The Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights, "Restoring a National Consensus: The Need to End Racial Profiling in America" (2011), available at http:// archives.civilrights.org/publications/reports/racialprofiling2011.
- 513 Frank Newport, "Racial Profiling Is Seen As Widespread, Particularly Among Young Black Men," Gallup, December 9, 1999, available at http://www.gallup.com/ poll/3421/racial-profiling-seen-widespread-particularly-among-young-black-men.aspx.
- 514 Christy Mallory, Amira Hasenbush, and Brad Sears, "Discrimination and Harassment by Law Enforcement Officers in the LGBT Community" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2015), available at https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/LGBT-Discrimination-and-Harassment-in-Law-Enforcement-March-2015.pdf.
- 515 Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Unjust."
- 516 Meredith Dank and others, "Locked In: Interactions With the Criminal Justice and Child Welfare Systems for LGBTQ Youth, YMSM, and YWSW Who Engage in Survival Sex" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2015), available at http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/ publication/71446/2000424-Locked-In-Interactionswith-the-Criminal-Justice-and-Child-Welfare-Systemsfor-LGBTQ-Youth-YMSM-and-YWSW-Who-Engagein-Survival-Sex.pdf.
- 517 Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, "Unjust."
- 518 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey."
- 519 Ibid.
- 520 Amnesty International, "Stonewalled."
- 521 Emily Waters, Chai Jindasurat, and Cecilia Wolfe, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and HIV-Affected Hate Violence in 2015" (New York: National Coalition of Anti-Violence Programs, 2016), available at http:// avp.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/ncavp\_hvreport\_2015\_final.pdf.
- 522 Lambertville Police Department, "Police Department Rules and Regulations/Polices and Procedures: Profiling & Discriminatory Practices" (2005), available at http:// www.lambertvillenj.org/filestorage/3698/LPD\_Profil $ing\_and\_Discriminatory\_Practices.pdf.$
- 523 Jasper County Sheriff's Office, "Law Enforcement Policies and Procedures: Racial & Bias Profiling" (2014), available at http://www.jaspersotx.org/wp-content/ uploads/2015/10/02.16-Racial-Bias-Profiling.pdf.
- 524 Letter from Charlie Beck to all Los Angeles Police Department personnel, "Police Interactions With Transgender Individuals," April 10, 2012, available at http:// assets.lapdonline.org/assets/pdf/OCOP\_04-10-12.pdf.
- 526 Milwaukee Police Department, "Standard Operating Procedure: 117 - Interactions With Transgender Individuals" (2016), available at http://www.city.milwaukee.gov/lmageLibrary/Groups/cityFPC/agendas5/161006\_VIII\_F.pdf; Boston Police Department, "Transgender Policy" (2013), available at http://bpdnews.com/news/2013/6/11/ boston-police-department-issues-special-order-forinteracting-with-transgender-individuals; New York City Council, "Speaker Christine C. Quinn, NYPD Commissioner Kelly, Council Members and Advocates Celebrate Patrol Guide Reforms to Protect Transgender New Yorkers," Press release, June 12, 2012, available at http:// council.nyc.gov/press/2012/06/12/715.

- 527 President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, "Final Report of the President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing."
- 528 Megan McLemore and Theresa Sparks, "S.F. No Longer Criminalizes Condoms," SFGate, June 27, 2013, available at http://www.sfgate.com/opinion/openforum/ article/S-F-no-longer-criminalizes-condoms-4629384.

#### 529 Ibid.

- 530 Associated Press, "NYPD to Stop Seizing Condoms As Evidence of Prostitution," Campaign to End Aids, May 13, 2014, available at http://www.c2ea.org/news/detail/ nypd-to-stop-seizing-condoms-as-evidence-of-prosti-
- 531 Emma Anderson, Alyson Hurt, and Joseph Shapiro, "State-By-State Court Fees," National Public Radio, May 19, 2014, available at http://www.npr. org/2014/05/19/312455680/state-by-state-court-fees.
- 532 Joseph Shapiro, "As Court Fees Rise, the Poor Are Paying the Price," National Public Radio, May 19, 2014, avail able at http://www.npr.org/2014/05/19/312158516/ increasing-court-fees-punish-the-poor.
- 533 Alicia Bannon, Mitali Nagrecha, and Rebekah Diller, "Criminal Justice Debt: A Barrier to Reentry" (New York: Brennan Center for Justice, 2010), available at http:// www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/ Fees%20and%20Fines%20FINAL.pdf; Shapiro, "As Court Fees Rise, the Poor Are Paying the Price."
- 534 Southern Poverty Law Center, "SPLC Prompts 50 Alabama Cities to Reform Discriminatory Bail Practices," December 6, 2016, available at https://www.splcenter. org/news/2016/12/06/splc-prompts-50-alabamacities-reform-discriminatory-bail-practices; Vallas and Dietrich, "One Strike and You're Out."
- 535 Sharita Gruberg, "How For-Profit Companies Are Driving Immigration Detention Policies" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/17121556/ForProfitDetention-briefDec. pdf; U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Statement by Secretary Johnson on Southwest Border Security," Press release, November 10, 2016, available at https:// www.dhs.gov/news/2016/11/10/statement-secretaryjohnson-southwest-border-security.
- 536 Gruberg, "How For-Profit Companies Are Driving Immigration Detention Policies."
- 537 Sharita Gruberg, "ICE Officers Overwhelmingly Use Their Discretion to Detain LGBT Immigrants" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/content/ uploads/2016/10/26065442/ICEandLGBTdetentionPDF. pdf.
- 538 Gruberg, "Dignity Denied."
- 539 Gruberg and West, "Humanitarian Diplomacy."
- 540 Jessica Kwong, "After Trump's Election, Santa Ana Hopes to Quit ICE Jail Contract," The Orange County Register, November 17, 2016, available at http://www.ocregister. com/articles/city-735739-ice-jail.html.
- 541 U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, 2011 Operations Manual ICE Performance-Based National Detention Standards (2016), available at https://www. ice.gov/detention-standards/2011; 6 C.F.R. § 115.

- 542 Janell Ross, "6 Big Things to Know About Sanctuary Cities," The Washington Post, July 8, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/ wp/2015/07/08/4-big-things-to-know-about-sanctuary-cities-and-illegal-immigration.
- 543 Darla Cameron, "How Sanctuary Cities Work, and How Trump's Stalled Executive Order Might Affect Them," The Washington Post, April 26, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/national/sanctuary-cities.
- 544 Tessa Stuart, "How Sanctuary Cities Are Plotting to Resist Trump," Rolling Stone, December 1, 2016, available at http://www.rollingstone.com/politics/features/howsanctuary-cities-are-plotting-to-resist-trump-w453239; Suzanne Gamboa, "Texas' SB4 Immigration Enforcement Law: 5 Things to Know," NBC News, May 11, 2017, available at http://www.nbcnews.com/news/latino/ texas-sb4-immigration-enforcement-law-5-thingsknow-n758126.
- 545 Letter from David Douglas to New Orleans Police Department Deputy Superintendent Danny Murphy, "Policy Approval," September 22, 2016, available at https://www.nola.gov/getattachment/NOPD/ NOPD-Consent-Decree/Chapter-41-6-1-Immigration-Status-approval.pdf; New Orleans Police Department, "Operations Manual, Chapter 41.6.1: Immigration Status" (2016), available at http://www.nola.gov/ getattachment/NOPD/NOPD-Consent-Decree/Chapter-41-6-1-Immigration-Status-approval.pdf.
- 546 Ed Chung and Philip Wolgin, "Understanding Trump's Flimsy Case Against So-Called Sanctuary Jurisdictions," Center for American Progress, May 10, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/news/2017/05/10/432161/understanding-trumpsflimsy-case-called-sanctuary-jurisdictions.
- 547 Lena Graber and Nikki Marquez, "Searching for Sanctuary: An Analysis of America's Counties & Their Voluntary Assistance With Deportations" (San Francisco: Immigrant Legal Resource Center, 2016), available at https://www.ilrc.org/sites/default/files/resources/sanctuary\_report\_final\_1-min.pdf.
- 548 Homeland Security Advisory Council, Task Force on Secure Communities Findings and Recommendations (U.S. Department of Homeland Security, 2011), available at https://www.dhs.gov/xlibrary/assets/hsac-task-forceon-secure-communities-findings-and-recommendations-report.pdf.
- 549 Waters, Jindasurat, and Wolfe, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and HIV-Affected Hate Violence in 2015.
- 550 Ibid.; Sharita Gruberg, "LGBT Undocumented Immigrants Face an Increased Risk of Hate Violence." Center for American Progress, June 10, 2014, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/news/2014/06/10/91233/lgbt-undocumentedimmigrants-face-an-increased-risk-of-hate-violence.
- 551 Tom K. Wong, "The Effects of Sanctuary Policies on Crime and the Economy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/ reports/2017/01/26/297366/the-effects-of-sanctuarypolicies-on-crime-and-the-economy.
- 552 Marty Schladen, "ICE Detains Alleged Domestic Violence Victim," El Paso Times, February 16, 2017, available at http://www.elpasotimes.com/story/ news/2017/02/15/ice-detains-domestic-violencevictim-court/97965624

553 Ibid.

554 Ibid.

- 555 Waters, Jindasurat, and Wolfe, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and HIV-Affected Hate Violence in 2015."
- 556 Noelle Phillips, "Mayor Hancock Tells ICE: Back Off Arrests in Courthouses and Near Schools," Denver Post, April 8, 2017, available at http://www.denverpost. com/2017/04/06/denver-ice-agents-courthouseschool-raids.
- 557 Deborah Kafoury and others, "Joint Statement on ICE Activities at County Courthouses," Multnomah County, January 28, 2017, available at https://multco.us/ multnomah-county/news/joint-statement-ice-activities-multnomah-county-courthouses.
- 558 Sharita Gruberg, "How Police Entanglement With Immigration Enforcement Puts LGBTQ Lives at Risk" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ lgbt/reports/2017/04/12/430325/police-entanglementimmigration-enforcement-puts-lgbtq-lives-risk.
- 559 Alan Feuer, "Brooklyn Moves to Protect Immigrants From Deportation Over Petty Crimes," The New York Times, April 24, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/04/24/nyregion/brooklyn-immigrantsdeportation-crime.html.

- 560 Emily Alpert Reyes, "Spurred by Trump's Immigration Crackdown, L.A. City Council Moves to Decriminalize Street Vending," The Los Angeles Times, January 31, 2017, available at http://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-In-street-vending-decriminalize-20170130-story.html.
- 561 Shakeer Rahman and Robin Steinberg, "Sanctuary Cities in Name Only," The New York Times, February 15, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/15/ opinion/sanctuary-cities-in-name-only.html.
- 562 Tristia Bauman and others, "Housing Not Handcuffs: Ending the Criminalization of Homelessness in U.S. Cities" (Washington: National Law Center on Homelessness & Poverty, 2016), available at https://www.nlchp. org/documents/Housing-Not-Handcuffs.
- 563 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "ASYLUM: Variation Exists in Outcomes of Applications Across Immigration Courts and Judges," GAO-17-72, Report to Congressional Committees, November 2016, available at http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-17-72.
- 564 Dakota Smith and Cindy Carcamo, "Responding to Trump, L.A. Proposes \$10-Million Legal Defense Fund for Immigrants Facing Deportation," Los Angeles Times, December 19, 2016, available at http://www.latimes. com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-lafund-20161219-story. html; Aaron C. Davis, "D.C. Will Go Beyond Sanctuary," Create Legal Defense Fund for Illegal Immigrants," The Washington Post, January 9, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/local/dc-politics/dc-willgo-beyond-sanctuary-create-legal-defense-fund-forillegal-immigrants/2017/01/09/0d6c7adc-d68e-11e6-9f9f-5cdb4b7f8dd7\_story.html.

### **Our Mission**

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

## **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

# **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

Center for American Progress